EMPOWERED YOUTH, HEALTHY SEX AND RELATIONSHIPS: THE IMPLICATIONS OF POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT FOR HOLISTIC SEXUAL HEALTH IN EMERGING ADULTHOOD

Bianka Monique Reese

A dissertation submitted to the faculty at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Maternal and Child Health in the Gillings School of Global Public Health.

Chapel Hill 2019

Approved by:

Carolyn T. Halpern

Susan T. Ennett

Amy H. Herring

Jon M. Hussey

Sandra L. Martin

© 2019 Bianka Monique Reese ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ABSTRACT

Bianka Monique Reese: Empowered Youth, Healthy Sex and Relationships: The Implications of Positive Youth Development for Holistic Sexual Health in Emerging Adulthood (Under the direction of Carolyn T. Halpern)

Most research on emerging adult sexuality has focused on narrow aspects of sexual health, primarily investigating the determinants of adverse sexual health consequences such as unintended pregnancy and sexually transmitted infections (STIs). However, individuals and their partners experience positive sexual health outcomes such as physical pleasure and intimacy that also define their sexual health. This dissertation applies a positive youth development (PYD) perspective to elucidate the adolescent contexts, attitudes, and behaviors that contribute to holistic sexual health in emerging adulthood (a period of increased independence and greater social acceptability of sexual exploration). I used data from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health to: 1) identify constructs of developmental assets during adolescence (grades 7-12) that align with PYD and examine sociodemographic differences, and 2) explore the implications of PYD for seven outcomes representing holistic physical, emotional, and social aspects of sexual health among emerging adults (ages 18-26).

Four latent constructs of PYD—confidence, autonomy, parental bonds, and community bonds—captured the positive personal and contextual attributes of adolescence that contribute to healthy development. Different population subgroups of youth reported varying degrees or perceptions of these PYD assets. In longitudinal models, strong bonds with parents in adolescence were associated with increased reciprocity of love between partners, and with increased enjoyment of oral sex and reduced risk of unintended pregnancy (among females only) in emerging adulthood. Autonomy was also associated with increased enjoyment of oral sex

iii

among females in emerging adulthood. Among emerging adults in current relationships lasting 3 months or longer, community bonds in adolescence were also related to increased enjoyment of oral sex for females, and increased love for partner and relationship quality for both males and females.

Findings support the importance of PYD, particularly positive bonds with parents, for holistic sexual health in emerging adulthood. Notably, this expands the range of well-being indicators linked to positive parent-child relationships. Results add to the literature by identifying the developmental assets that promote long-term sexual health, and also those that might be lacking for some youth, all to inform sexual health promotion efforts that work to enhance multidimensional aspects of well-being. To my sister and role model Erika Reese, who epitomizes perseverance, bravery, and spirit, "I did it all. I owned every second that this world could give. I saw so many places, the things that I did. With every broken bone, I swear I lived." – Ryan Tedder

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank a multitude of loving and supportive individuals who have made this dissertation possible. First, my academic adviser, dissertation chair, research mom, and confidant, Dr. Carolyn Halpern, has been the most brilliant teacher and mentor I could ever ask for. We first began working together the summer before my sophomore year in college, and I had no idea at that time that I would learn so much about research, teaching, writing, time management, and work-life balance from this wonderful research relationship. Dr. Halpern brings a creativity and fierceness to research that I attempt to imitate in my own scholarship. Thank you for your unwavering support, believing in me, sending dozens of opportunities my way, spending long hours editing, and for being my therapist and providing friendly words of encouragement throughout every significant life event. I would not be the scholar I am today without Dr. Halpern.

I am also grateful to members of my Dissertation Committee who are top scholars in their fields and have taught me a great deal, even before the start of my dissertation research. I have had the wonderful opportunity of taking courses with, collaborating on research projects, and being mentored by Dr. Jon Hussey and Dr. Sandra Martin, both of whom have provided thoughtful and mind-provoking feedback over the years, as well as several teaching and research opportunities. Via research collaboration and team meetings, Dr. Amy Herring has taught me crucial statistical and programming skills, especially when learning how to manage a complex dataset. Dr. Herring has always been available for guidance on every research project throughout graduate school. Last but certainly not least, Dr. Susan Ennett's course was one of my favorites

vi

as it greatly inspired my education trajectory—making connections between different health behaviors and health outcomes, and how to address them at multiple societal levels. I am thankful to Dr. Ennett for always challenging me with insightful questions to clarify the importance of my research for public health research and practice.

In addition to these fabulous mentors, I have had the privilege of being immersed in teams of brilliant scholars and public health professionals who have greatly contributed to my training. I thank Dr. Halpern's research family, especially Dr. Nicole Kahn, Dr. Andra Wilkinson, Dr. Shoshana Goldberg, and Dr. Abigail Haydon, for not only being friendly passengers alongside this journey, but also for providing thoughtful feedback in all our trainee meetings, sharing resources, and collaborating on research together. I have learned so much from each of you!

The Department of Maternal and Child Health provided a massively supportive environment for my training and research. It gave me the flexibility to explore my passion for adolescent sexual and reproductive health. I am especially grateful to Dr. Christine Tucker for providing several teaching opportunities and for offering sound professional advice, to Dr. Anita Farel and Susan Charamut for offering words of encouragement each time we interreacted, and to Carrie Aldrich for always answering my (usually frantic) questions! Additionally, the School of Social Work, my minor concentration, provided so many wonderful courses in statistics and research methods, taught by top-notch professors. These opportunities greatly enhanced my training and made me confident in applying this knowledge in my own research.

The Department of Health Policy and Management, where I received my Bachelor's degree, is where my love of public health first began. This department taught me so much—ranging all the way from the basic principles of public health to how deliver effective presentations. HPM created countless opportunities for me as young mind to learn and grow and

vii

I took these skills with me into graduate school. I would especially like to thank Dr. Kristin Reiter (for providing critical feedback on my research and several references), Dr. Karl Umble (for being my greatest teaching inspiration and providing an encouraging environment for me to share my own ideas), and (soon to be Dr.) Melanie Studer (for leading the program and creating a dynamic classroom environment for learning and practicing real-world skills).

Being a trainee at the Carolina Population Center, as an undergraduate intern and then as a predoctoral trainee, likely provided the most significant contribution to my training. CPC provided the immense resources that some students could only dream of (access to national data, travel to conferences, resources from top scholars in population science, among many other benefits). These experiences propelled me into the world of research and gave me all the tools I need to succeed. For that, I am truly grateful. I would especially like to thank the following people, past and present at CPC, for taking extra time to help or teach me: Jan Hendrickson-Smith, Dr. Kathleen Mullan Harris, Dr. Mariah Cheng, Joyce Tabor, Lori Delaney, and Tom Swasey.

I began working at SHIFT NC (Sexual Health Initiatives For Teens) during graduate school as a way to apply my training in community settings, and to understand public health programming and policy within real-world constraints. I have learned so much from a bright group of professionals who all have a deep passion for improving the sexual health of young people throughout North Carolina, through evidence-based strategies. I would particularly like to thank Joy Sotolongo for believing in me as an intern all those years ago and opening my mind to the discipline of program evaluation, which changed my career trajectory in the most positive way.

My dissertation describes some contextual factors that contribute to healthy development, including positive attachment to family, peers, and community. I have to express gratitude to

viii

several people in these realms within my own life who greatly contributed to my development and supported me throughout my graduate school journey. First, I have to thank my parents, Erroll and Bridget Reese who initially fostered the spark of curiosity that led me on a road of scholarship. When dropping me off at school, my father would always yell after me, "Ask questions!" My mother always appeased me when I wanted to "play school" for hours and hours, even buying me school supplies and making copies of handouts—all for my imaginary students. Thank you for showering me with love and positive opportunities. And to Erika, my sister, my rock, my biggest cheerleader: thank you for always asking, "What can I do to help?" and then following through on it. Since youth, your journey has inspired me to continue steadfastly on mine. I mostly share this academic milestone with you, my hero!

My second family at Pleasant Grove Church includes dozens of individuals who have supported me in generous ways throughout my youth and especially in my graduate school journey. Special thank you to Reverend Dr. Classy Preston, Dr. LaChelle Wilborn, and Reverend Dr. Paula Smith-Sawyer for being my spiritual council over the toughest years, as well as serving as examples of fearlessness and endurance.

There are countless—countless—friends and family members who have supported me during graduate school! Thank you for your patience, comforting messages, and most importantly, for believing in me. I could not have succeeded without each of you; you have truly been my much-needed network of love and support.

Lastly, this is for Durham—a city that gave me limitless memories, immense exposure to knowledge and culture, lifelong friendships, and provided a safe place for me figure out who I am. I strive to make this city proud.

This research was supported by the Population Research Training grant (T32 HD007168) and the Population Research Infrastructure Program (P2C HD050924) awarded to the Carolina

ix

Population Center at The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill by the *Eunice Kennedy Shriver* National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. This research uses data from Add Health, a program project directed by Kathleen Mullan Harris and designed by J. Richard Udry, Peter S. Bearman, and Kathleen Mullan Harris at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and funded by grant P01-HD31921 from the *Eunice Kennedy Shriver* National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, with cooperative funding from 23 other federal agencies and foundations. Special acknowledgment is due Ronald R. Rindfuss and Barbara Entwisle for assistance in the original design. No direct support was received from grant P01-HD31921 for this analysis.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF FIGURESxviii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLSxix
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION1
Background and Significance1
Defining Holistic Sexual Health2
Biological Sex Differences in Holistic Sexual Health4
Holistic Sexual Health and Overall Well-Being5
Holistic Sexual Health Among Emerging Adults7
Preparation for Adulthood and Sexual Health Education8
Positive Youth Development10
PYD and Sexual Health13
Limitations of Research on PYD and Sexual Health15
Study Overview
Research Questions17
Data Source17
CHAPTER 2: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK19
Multilevel: Developmental Systems and Life Course Theory19
Interpersonal: Social Cognitive Theory and Attachment Theory
Intrapersonal: Identity Formation Theory23
CHAPTER 3: POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT AMONG A POPULATION-BASED SAMPLE OF ADOLESCENTS25

Introduction		25
	Considerations in PYD Measurement	
	Sociodemographic Differences in PYD Experiences	27
	PYD and Contributions to Health	
	Operationalizing PYD: The Five Cs Model of PYD	
	Current Study	
Methods		
	Study Sample	
	Measures	
	Analysis	
Results		41
	Exploratory Factor Analysis	41
	Sample Characteristics	42
	Sociodemographic Differences in PYD Assets	43
Discussion		46
	Positive Youth Development Measurement	46
	Sociodemographic Differences in PYD	
	Limitations	
	Conclusions	53
CHAPTER 4: I DEVELOPME	IMPLICATIONS OF POSITIVE YOUTH NT FOR HOLISTIC SEXUAL HEALTH IN	
EMERGING A	ADULTHOOD	64
Introduction		64
	Previous Research on Holistic Sexual Health in Emerging Adulthood	65
	Adolecsent Contributors to Holistic Sexual Health	68
	Limitations of Research on PYD and Sexual Health	69

	Current Study	
Methods		71
	Data	71
	Study Samples	
	Measures	74
	Analysis	
Results		
	Sample 1 Characteristics	
	Sample 2 Characteristics	
	Differences in Characteristics by Sample	
	PYD and Holistic Sexual Health: Sample 1	
	PYD and Holistic Sexual Health: Sample 2	
Discussio	on	
	Holistic Sexual Health among Emerging Adults	
	PYD and Holistic Sexual Health	
	Biological Sex, PYD and Sexual Health	
	Comparisons between Study Samples	
	Study Implications	91
	Limitations	
	Conclusions	
CHAPTER PUBLIC HI	5: CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS FOR EALTH	
Overview	v of Study	
Paper 1: 1	Key Results and Implications	
Paper 2: 1	Key Results and Implications	
Future Di	irections and Implications	

National Data on Holistic Sexual Health Outcomes	. 135
PYD and Sexual Education	.137
Conclusion	
APPENDIX A: INDICATORS OF POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT	. 141
APPENDIX B: POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT MEASUREMENT MODEL PATTERN MATRIX	147
APPENDIX C: ADD HEALTH WAVE III RELATIONSHIPS IN DETAIL SAMPLES	. 149
REFERENCES	. 153

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Fit indices for nine exploratory factor analysis solutions representing positive youth development using data from Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (1994-1995)
Table 2: Positive youth development factors scores: Survey items from The NationalLongitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Wave I, 1994-1995)57
Table 3: Bivariate (Pearson) correlation matrix of positive youth development factor scores
Table 4: Distribution of sample characteristics, Wave I of the National LongitudinalStudy of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533)60
Table 5: Demographic, relationship, and behavioral characteristics, by biological sex, Sample 1: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=10,916)
Table 6: Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 1: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=4,523)
Table 7: Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 1: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=5,942)
Table 8: Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health, males in Sample 1 (n=4,523)
Table 9: Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 1 (n=5,942)100
Table 10: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 1 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=4,974)101
Table 11: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 1 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=4,974)
Table 12: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 1 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=5,942)105

Table 13: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 1 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=5,942)107
Table 14: Demographic, relationship, and behavioral characteristics, by biological sex, Sample 2: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=3,253)
Table 15: Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 2: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=1,347)
Table 16: Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 2: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=1,906)
Table 17: Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logisticregressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youthdevelopment and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 2 (n=1,347)114
Table 18: Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 2 (n=1,906)115
Table 19: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 2 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,347)116
Table 20: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,347)
Table 21: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,347)
Table 22: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 2 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,906)122
Table 23: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,906)

Table 24: Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,906)
Table 25: Definitions of the Five Cs of Positive Youth Development (PYD) Framework
Table 26: Potential Indicators of the Five Cs of PYD available at Wave I of the NationalLongitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health)
Table 27: Positive youth development factor loadings, best solution complete pattern matrix:Wave I of The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,553)147
Table 28: Wave III "Relationships in Detail" Sample Description: The NationalLongitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (2001-2002)
Table 29: Sample sizes of the seven versions of the Wave III Section 19, "Relationships in Detail" Questionnaire in the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health
Table 30: Table 30. Indicators of Sexual Health from Wave III of the NationalLongitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (ages 18-26)

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Scree plot of exploratory factor analysis solutions representing positive youth development using data from Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (1994-1995)	55
Figure 2: Mean values and standard errors of positive youth development factor scores by biological sex in Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533)	61
Figure 3: Mean values and standard errors of positive youth development factor scores by race/ethnicity in Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533)	62
Figure 4: Mean values and standard errors of positive youth development factor scores by highest parental education attainment in Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533)	63

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

Add Health	The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health
β	Beta coefficient
CASI	Computer-assisted self-interviewing
CDC	The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
CFA	Confirmatory Factor Analysis
CFI	Comparative Fit Index
CI	Confidence interval
df	Degrees of freedom
EFA	Exploratory Factor Analysis
GED	General Education Development
HIV/AIDS	Human Immunodeficiency Virus/Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome
HPV	Human papillomavirus
HRSA	Health Resources and Services Administration
ICPSR	Inter-University Consortium for Political and Social Research
NH	Non-Hispanic
NHSLS	National Health and Social Life Survey
NSSHB	National Survey of Sexual Health and Behavior
OLS	Ordinary Least Square
OR	Odds ratio
PYD	Positive Youth Development
RMSEA	Root mean square error of approximation
RRR	Relative risk ratio

SE	Standard error
SES	Socioeconomic status
SIECUS	Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States
STI	Sexually transmitted infection
TLI	Tucker-Lewis Index
US	United States
WLSMV	Weighted least squares mean and variance adjusted
WHO	World Health Organization
YRBSS	Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Background and Significance

Until recently, adolescent ¹ and young adult ² sexuality has primarily been studied through a lens of risk and peril. The vast literature to-date provides evidence for the many factors that contribute to negative sexual health outcomes such as unintended pregnancy, sexually transmitted infections (STIs), and sexual violence.¹ Current prevalence rates of these outcomes paint a bleak picture of the status of sexual health among adolescents and young adults in the United States (U.S.). Though there has been considerable decline in rates over the past 20 years, teen pregnancy and birth rates are still the highest among most other developed countries.² Stark racial/ethnic and geographic disparities in negative sexual and reproductive health outcomes persist,³ and high rates of unintended pregnancy and STIs remain public health concerns as nearly half of all pregnancies in the U.S. are unintended ⁴ and young people aged 15-24 represent half of the 20 million new STIs reported each year.⁵

While continuing to understand the key influences on and health consequences of risky sexual behaviors is crucial, engaging in sexual activity during adolescence does not necessarily produce worse health outcomes than postponing sex until young adulthood.⁶ Moreover, individuals and their partners experience a range of important and understudied positive physical, psychological, and relational sexual health outcomes that together make-up their complete sexual health profiles. Recent definitions of "sexual health" have expanded to

¹Adolescent defined as a young person aged 10-18 years. "Adolescent" and "youth" are used interchangeably throughout this dissertation.

²Young adult defined as an individual aged 18-32 years.

incorporate more holistic dimensions of sexuality and take a wide-range of behaviors and experiences into account. Along with this expansion of the definition of sexual health, newer research has explored factors contributing to essential positive aspects of sexual health development, and how those factors can be enhanced. This recent transition highlights the increasingly adopted perspective that adolescent and young adult sexuality is a normative aspect of human development,¹ and is fundamental to holistic well-being throughout life.⁷ Given that by age 20 over 70% of the U.S. population has had vaginal intercourse,³ there is an urgent need to continue to explore the developmental factors, experiences, and conditions that enhance positive sexual health, as well as the factors that reduce risk of adverse sexual and reproductive health outcomes for individuals throughout the lifespan.

Defining Holistic Sexual Health

Being sexually healthy means that individuals and their partners are not only free of adverse outcomes, but experience positive sexual health outcomes such as physical pleasure, intimacy, commitment, and high romantic relationship quality. Indeed, several definitions of "sexual health" incorporate multidimensional elements of sexuality and well-being.⁸ One of the most widely-cited definitions of sexual health originated from the World Health Organization (WHO) in 1994, and more recently reframed in 2006:

...a state of <u>physical</u>, <u>emotional</u>, <u>mental and social</u> well-being in relation to sexuality; it is not merely the absence of disease, dysfunction or infirmity. Sexual health requires a <u>positive and respectful</u> approach to <u>sexuality and sexual relationships</u>, as well as the possibility of having <u>pleasurable and safe</u> sexual experiences, free of coercion, discrimination and violence.⁹

Other definitions of sexual health acknowledge its multilevel components. Fortenberry (2013) developed a holistic "sexual health paradigm" consisting of vital health components such as sexual pleasure, sexual choice, sexual knowledge, and sexual rights that each affect sexual behaviors and functions.⁸ Similarly, a recent Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

(CDC)/Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) Advisory Committee described sexual health as encompassing "physical, emotional, mental, social, and spiritual" realms."^{10, p.41} The last definition also acknowledges the "socioeconomic and cultural contexts" that influence sexual health and access to resources that "support healthy outcomes for individuals, families, and communities."^{10, p.41} This inclusion is important as cultural contexts, particularly societal gender expectations and social and religious stigma associated with sexuality, greatly impact sexual expression, identity, and especially relationships.

On the interpersonal level, having the skills to navigate sexual and romantic relationships successfully is a primary human developmental achievement by adulthood. The National Commission on Adolescent Health defines one major component of sexual health as the "ability to develop and maintain meaningful interpersonal relationships" and "express affection, love, and intimacy."¹¹ Because sex is generally a partnered behavior, relationship/social experiences, such as communication or trust between partners, can also boost or undermine sexual health. Finally, as each of the above definitions acknowledges, sexual health also encompasses sexual satisfaction or pleasure. That is, the individual positive physiological, psychological, and emotional aspects of sexual experiences.¹² Sexual satisfaction may involve the physical satisfaction from a sexual or intimate experience, including experiencing orgasms, as well as the emotional satisfaction stemming from intimacy and pleasing one's partner ¹³ and/or increased sexual self-esteem (positive personal feelings of control, attractiveness, and skills in relation to sexuality).¹⁴ The diversity of these outcomes highlights the range of physical, emotional, and social factors that are at play in the experience of holistic sexual health.

For most people, sexuality encompasses engaging in a variety of behaviors beyond vaginal intercourse, including but not limited to masturbation, kissing, mutual touching, oral-genital sex, and anal sex.^{15–17} However, studies seldom consider factors associated with healthy

sexual practices of these behaviors and little is known about the levels of pleasure associated with different sexual activities, particularly oral sex, which is a well-documented element of intimate experiences among young adult couples.^{15,18,19} Utilizing more comprehensive definitions of sexual health supports a transformation of the ways in which adolescent and young adult sexual health is studied, in particular the outcomes, behaviors, and capabilities that constitute "optimal" ²⁰ sexual health. In sum, holistic sexual health encompasses a wide range of beneficial, health-promoting behaviors in the physical, mental, emotional, and social realms for individuals and partners. However, because of cultural and sociocontextual factors, males and females might face different obstacles in achieving complete sexual health and attendant positive outcomes.

Biological Sex Differences in Holistic Sexual Health

Due to gendered sexual scripts, males and females may place different importance on certain aspects of positive sexual health, for example physical pleasure for men and emotional intimacy for women, particularly within a heterosexual context.^{21,22} Though not universal, men tend to show more sexual desire than women, initiate sex more often in relationships,^{23,24} and report more orgasms on average compared to women.^{25,26} Women are more varied in their sexual expression, but often do desire commitment or connection as a context for sexual activity.^{23,24} According to sexual script theory, sexual interactions are often constructed and experienced to align with dominant cultural expectations (the "scripts") that are learned, internalized, and acted out.²⁷ Most gendered sexual scripts prescribe courses of action that encourage men to pursue and enjoy sexual encounters,²⁸ while dissuading young women who pursue similar sexual desires.^{29,30} Due to these persistent sociocultural sexual scripts and social desirability concerns, young men might prioritize achieving orgasms or sexual satisfaction (as to exhibit their sexual prowess) and

young women might be hesitant to expect or request positive sexual outcomes despite their actual experiences and attitudes.

Further, according to relational-cultural theory,³¹ women especially value interpersonal connections with others in various facets of life and therefore might be more likely than men to emphasize emotional closeness and intimacy as key to positive sexual experiences and relationship quality.³² However, contemporary qualitative studies have also described other sexual scripts that heterosexual men adhere to, including gaining intimacy from mutual sexual pleasure, that do not fit into the traditional (stereotypical) male sexual profile.³³ Given these theoretical propositions, positive sexual health experiences could vary according to biological sex and for specific outcomes among opposite-sex couples. Additionally, given the context of sexual scripts, any effort to examine positive sexual well-being must consider whether and how males and females differ in the fulfillment of sexual health.

Holistic Sexual Health and Overall Well-Being

As individuals age from adolescence to adulthood, the prominence and influence of sexuality and romantic relationships increases;^{34–36} therefore, "healthy sexual development (or the lack thereof) can have spillover effects in other aspects of life."^{37, p.505} Associations between sexual health and other vital mental, emotional, and physical health outcomes are bidirectional ³⁸ as sexual schemas, identities, and relationships are intricately entwined and significantly impact, and can be impacted by, life experiences across domains.^{39–43} Additionally, the perceptions or evaluations of different sexual behaviors, including the levels of pleasure of a variety of activities, could also have perceived or actualized consequences for individual health and relationships.⁴⁴

Studies have found evidence of the impact of holistic sexual health on certain aspects of general well-being throughout the life course. For both males and females, sexual satisfaction

and sexual self-esteem have been positively associated with happiness,⁴⁵ general selfesteem,^{25,46,47} emotional regulation,^{23,47} life satisfaction,⁴⁸ and relationship commitment,^{23,26} and inversely related to depression,^{25,46,47} substance use,⁴⁷ stress,²³ and anxiety.²³ There is also some evidence that sexual health is correlated with increased self-esteem ²⁵ and relationship satisfaction,^{26,49,50} and reduced depression ⁵¹ among emerging adults, specifically. Studies have also found positive associations between sexual health and risk reduction behaviors. For instance, after incorporating various social, emotional, physical, and mental aspects of positive sexual health, Hensel & Fortenberry (2013) found that in a cohort of 387 adolescent women aged 14-17, sexual health was associated with increased sexual choice, including vaginal and anal sex abstinence, as well as increased birth control use at last sex, and absence of any STIs and sexual coercion.²⁰ The same skills and experiences that enhance sexual health—such as efficacy, communication, and emotional regulation—are likely beneficial for overall health and protective against risk behaviors as well.^{47,52}

Positive sexual health-related expectations and behaviors, such as desire for sexual pleasure and intimacy, are related to the use of contraception, which has direct implications for other sexual and reproductive health outcomes including risk of unintended pregnancy and STIs. Several studies find that positive aspects of sexuality significantly influence experiences with contraception in young adulthood, though the direction of this association is unclear.^{12,13,53–56} Use of hormonal contraceptive methods or condoms during sex has been found to enhance sexual enjoyment for some young adults,^{53,54} but has also inhibited pleasure for others,⁵³ and some partners might refrain from using contraception so as to not reduce pleasure during sexual activity. Grady et al. (1999) explored the factors that influence contraceptive use among 1,189 individuals aged 20-27 and found that both men and women considered physical pleasure to be "very important" when determining whether to use contraception.⁵⁵ Though there is no

consensus on the direction of the link, the desire for positive sexual health experiences, like sexual pleasure, is associated with decision-making around contraception and in turn has implications for unintended pregnancy and STI prevention efforts. In fact, promoting how the use of male and female condoms can be more pleasurable has been found to increase uptake and consistent use of condoms,^{12,56} highlighting the importance of considering positive sexual health desires and outcomes in comprehensive sexual health education so that all adolescents could experience lasting, healthy relationships into emerging adulthood and beyond.

Holistic Sexual Health Among Emerging Adults

"Emerging adulthood"³ is a life stage often consisting of many changes in residence, education, employment, and relationship formation.³⁴ In emerging adulthood, exploration of sexual and romantic identity is more socially acceptable than in adolescence During this period, most emerging adults are sexually active, have had several sexual partners, and have had great diversity in their sexual and relationship experiences.^{35,57–59} This new exploration during a later developmental period might have implications for sexual health that are different from adolescents (who likely face more constraints in exploring sexual interests and forming their sexual identities) or older adults (who most likely have already formed their sexual identities and/or are in stable, long-term relationships).^{34,60} Additionally, changing patterns of relationship formation in the U.S. demonstrate that emerging adults spend more time dating and cohabiting before they marry than in any other historical period.⁶⁰ Thus, romantic relationships become prevalent in emerging adulthood and there is great diversity in relationship experiences, which could have important implications for sexual identity development, interpersonal skill-building, and ultimately sexual health in emerging adulthood and beyond.

³ Emerging adults defined as individuals aged 18-26 years.

Though a variety of behaviors, experiences, and outcomes comprise one's sexual health repertoire, little attention has been given to understanding holistic sexual health outcomes among emerging adults as a distinct age-group. There are a limited number of potential national data sources or surveys available that assess outcomes such as orgasm frequency or enjoyment of oral sex among emerging adults, which reduces our ability to gain a cohesive understanding of how emerging adults experience multidimensional aspects of sexual health, as well as the potential adolescent contributors to these patterns. Because most individuals have had some sexual experiences by emerging adulthood,³ early opportunities for adolescents to build quality intrapersonal and interpersonal capabilities could go a long way in promoting healthy sexual development into emerging adulthood when individuals likely experience greater opportunity for sex. Thus, there is a continued need to elucidate how and under what circumstances adolescents' contexts, attitudes, and behaviors contribute to long-term positive sexual health outcomes, as well as the capabilities and qualities that are needed to navigate relationships during a period when sexual and romantic relationships become more salient and individuals have greater freedom in exploring their sexual identities.³⁴

Preparation for Adulthood and Sexual Health Education

Given the salience of sexuality in adolescence, and because sexual health is an integral component of long-term overall health and is related to general well-being and risk reduction, adolescence is a key period to strengthen protective factors that empower youth to advocate for themselves, exercise their sexual choice to abstain from sex, or engage in healthy behaviors and have enjoyable experiences if they do choose to have sex. Though relatively new, the "positive sexuality" or "sex positivity" perspectives represent a growing body of research that acknowledges that holistic positive sexual outcomes, such as sexual satisfaction, sexual self-esteem, and high relationship quality, are valid and ideal, and that everyone should be equipped

with the skills to achieve optimal, complete sexual health. As sexuality and sexual identity exploration manifest in adolescence for most people,¹ lasting sexual health can be promoted when adolescents have access to accurate sexual health information and positive skill-building experiences.^{61,62} However, although they are bombarded with sexual images and expressions daily, adolescent sexuality continues to be stigmatized in the U.S. Relatedly, the ideology that sexual activity outside the context of marriage is harmful or immoral manifests in government policies, research funding, and especially sexual education curricula.

Ideological impact on sex education can be seen in the limited scope of many sexual education programs; programs often do not educate youth on qualities of healthy relationships, do not provide empowering opportunities for youth to practice communication or negotiation skills, nor consider sexual enjoyment and sexual choice as essential components of sexual health.^{63,64} Additionally, many programs have an abstinence-only focus or an exclusive focus on preventing STIs and unplanned pregnancy,^{65,66} and some lack fidelity in implementation or only have minimal short-term effects on sexual health.^{66–69} Such sexual health education programs do not fully prepare youth for the responsibilities they will encounter as they become sexual beings in emerging adulthood and beyond as they do not incorporate inclusive education or provide information about how to maintain equally respectful and potentially pleasurable relationships, among other competencies.⁶¹ Though various evidence-based sexual health standards (e.g., National Sexuality Education Standards)⁷⁰ and curricula (e.g., Be Proud! Be Responsible!)⁷¹ were recently created to better prepare adolescents for sexual relationships (by incorporating ageand developmentally-appropriate, comprehensive aspects of sexual health), many adolescents lack access to these resources. Enhancing knowledge and interpersonal skills through utilization of these resources could not only help youth avoid adverse consequences, but also prepare them to take control of their health and relationships throughout life.

Some scholars propose that existing sexual education programs can be enriched by incorporating elements of positive youth development programming that help youth build general competencies to navigate complex sexual and romantic relationships throughout the life course.⁷² This dissertation uses a framework of positive youth development to explore the ways in which a wide range of adolescent skills, characteristics, and contexts are related to sexual health in emerging adulthood. The following sections outline the positive youth development framework and how the dimensions are relevant to holistic sexual health.

Positive Youth Development

The positive youth development (PYD) perspective represents the comprehensive interdisciplinary research, programmatic efforts, and policies that propose that healthy development across the life course is best promoted by creating opportunities for youth to develop and strengthen key assets (e.g., communication skills, autonomy, empathy) that enable individuals to flourish in various contexts of life.⁷³ Adolescents possessing these developmental assets are more able to develop and preserve their own holistic well-being, sustain healthy relationships, and thrive into emerging adulthood and beyond.^{73,74} In empirical studies, PYD serves as an assets-based (as opposed to risk-focus) conceptual framework by which to identify the positive youth attributes that reflect ideal psychosocial health throughout life.

The PYD perspective first came to prominence among developmental scientists and youth practitioners in the early 1990s in response to the growing prevalence of risk behaviors among adolescents in the U.S.⁷⁵ Prior to the PYD movement, "adolescence" was often defined in the scientific literature and characterized in the media as a life period full of massive changes, stress and conflict among youth and their families. Young people were viewed as experimenters with risky behaviors, and much of the research on adolescent development positioned "healthy" adolescents as completely uninvolved in premarital sex, drugs, or delinquency.⁷³ However,

research on adolescent development in the past three decades has exposed the overgeneralization of these perceptions. Not all youth and families experience such conflict, and in fact, most adolescents adjust in healthy ways, enjoying positive outcomes.⁷³ Likewise, some adolescents are resilient and flourish despite significant obstacles and limited resources.⁷⁶ Just as Karen Pittman proposed in the early 1990s, "Problem-free is not fully prepared;" youth and their families require positive skills and qualities to successfully navigate the changing relationships and responsibilities during the transition to adulthood.^{77, p.1} Focusing on reducing deficits and problem behaviors is only part of the battle; enhancing the positive attributes and assets of youth is equally important.

Numerous PYD conceptualizations and theoretical models aimed at measuring healthy adolescent development exist.⁷⁸ Consistent across each model is the emphasis on sustained and supportive, prosocial environments in families, schools, and communities, and diverse individual thriving functions including academic achievement, compassion, and a positive view of self.⁷⁶ As an illustration of the PYD approach to research and the operationalization of the dimensions, one of the most widely-used frameworks of PYD is the Five Cs model of PYD outcomes.⁷⁹ The Five Cs model suggests that "healthy" development can be exhibited by a set of key internal developmental outcomes:

Competence: the self-assurance of and success in the social, cognitive, academic, physical, and vocational areas of life. Competence includes tangible personal and interpersonal skills and abilities (e.g., literacy, employment skills), as well as positive adolescent perceptions of these abilities.^{74,80,81}

Confidence: the positive views of one's self and worth, including optimistic aspirations for future achievement and high self-esteem.^{74,80,81}

Connections: enduring, strong prosocial bonds with people and institutions (i.e., parents, family, peers, school, church and neighborhoods) fostered through high-quality relationships, mentoring, counseling, team work, and participation in other prosocial, engaging activities.^{74,80,81}

Character: valued, prosocial behaviors like self-control, morality, respect for rules, and spirituality.^{74,80,81}

Caring: a sense of compassion and empathy for others.^{74,80,81}

If the Five Cs are exhibited over time, a sixth "C" of *contribution* will result, representing the importance of youth becoming engaged and active citizens, making positive contributions to society.^{82,83} Similar to all PYD frameworks, the model proposes that adolescents who possess the Five Cs have the attributes and skills to develop and preserve their own well-being (potentially including multidimensional aspects of sexual health), thrive, and become productive members of society.^{73,74} The Five Cs model is just one conceptual framework of PYD, but others, such as the Search Institute of Minnesota's Assets Model of 40 developmental external and internal assets,⁸⁴ exhibit similar properties with a focus on thriving and positive assets, as well as supportive family and community environments. One goal of this dissertation is to identify the personal and contextual attributes that align with the general PYD framework based on available indicators in a survey of a large, heterogeneous sample of U.S. adolescents.

PYD is of increasing interest among researchers,⁷⁶ but because PYD is interdisciplinary, various terms and constructs comprise a number of different models. Differences exist in how studies have operationalized the PYD constructs, making it challenging to accurately summarize the implications of PYD for adolescent and future well-being, including holistic sexual health. Nonetheless, the PYD perspective represents a shift in the conceptualization of how to address youth problems, and there is a massive body of literature that provides evidence for the benefits of PYD programs focusing on strengths and assets among youth (and not risk and shortcomings)

in preventing problem behaviors and promoting healthy behaviors. (For a widely-cited comprehensive review of programs see Catalano et al.⁸⁵) Several studies have found various *immediate* positive implications of PYD experiences in general: reduced substance use ^{86,87} and violent behavior,⁸⁶ increased school engagement,^{76,87–89} and improved parent-child relationships ⁸⁷ in adolescence. Fewer studies have explored positive *long-term* implications of PYD experiences. However, those that have find that PYD opportunities in adolescence are related to improved emotional regulation and ^{90,91} civic engagement ⁹² in young adulthood.

This evidence suggests that PYD-related experiences may strengthen valued behaviors and qualities in adolescence and contribute to positive social functioning and well-being in young adulthood, however contemporary literature on the health implications of PYD has limitations. Research findings are often not generalizable to all youth in the U.S. because studies utilize non-representative samples, including at-risk youth,^{88,93} youth currently participating in rigorous mentorship or PYD intervention programs,^{86,87} or youth residing in a specific geographic location.⁹⁰ Further, studies often do not examine long-term PYD health implications and rather focus on improved outcomes solely in adolescence.^{76,89} In addition, some studies rely on adult retrospective reports of adolescent experiences ⁹¹ that might be biased because of recall error or social desirability pressures. Though PYD could have a positive impact on immediate and long-term health, more research using nationally representative samples of youth and prospective reports of PYD is needed to fully understand the circumstances and potential implications of PYD that exist for diverse groups of adolescents and for diverse outcomes.

PYD and Sexual Health

Despite the passage of time since the development of the WHO's multidimensional definition of sexual health and the inclusion of outcomes like sexual pleasure and relationship satisfaction as positive and vital aspects,⁹ only a handful of studies have explored relationships

between adolescent developmental assets and connections, and positive aspects of sexual health. Explanatory constructs from various PYD frameworks reflect different aspects of an adolescent's psychosocial status and life, and are applicable to sexual behavior and sexual health, as PYD experiences and attributes can influence self-schemas, identities, and the formation and maintenance of relationships.^{90,94,95} Further, possibly because brain development continues into early adulthood,⁹⁶ some adolescents may build peer and intimate relationships without sufficient cognitive and interpersonal skills needed to sustain a healthy relationship. PYD opportunities can mitigate this by helping youth build crucial social skills, including listening, negotiation, conflict management, and communication, that can be used in their sexual and romantic relationships throughout life.

Certain comprehensive school- or community-based sexual education programs do educate youth on safe sexual practices and provide safe spaces for youth to practice healthy social skills, however PYD programs or constructs often complement existing sexual education programs by helping youth build empowerment and efficacy to use those skills in their increasingly important peer and romantic relationships.⁹⁷ This comprises assisting youth in developing the capacity to articulate their own desires (including abstaining from sex), listening to their partners, and assuming joint responsibility for contraception and pleasurable sex.⁷² PYD can also encourage youth to take control of their overall well-being, establish goals and aspirations, and promote sexual health development as an integral component of human development and health. However, these programs and experiences do not need an explicit sexuality component to have an impact on sexual health outcomes;⁷² the skills and prosocial bonds fostered in youth development opportunities represent the skills and relationships that are also vital to successful sexual health development. Several studies have found evidence of a beneficial impact of adolescent PYD dimensions (e.g., competence, parent-child communication, spirituality, and achievement aspirations) on immediate and long-term risk-reducing behaviors including delayed sexual initiation,^{86,88,97–101} fewer sexual partners,^{98–102} greater condom and/or contraception use,^{88,98–100,102–109} reduced risk of unintended pregnancy and/or birth,^{88,97–101,110} and reduced risk of STIs.¹⁰⁹ Relatively fewer studies have examined the association between PYD dimensions and positive sexual health outcomes; however, protective PYD factors such as family connectedness or confidence have been linked to increased sexual self-efficacy during adolescence,¹⁰⁷ communication with parents about sexuality,³⁷ and even enhanced sexual satisfaction among a sample of Dutch adolescents.⁹⁴

In one recent study, young adults who had close bonds to adult mentors in adolescence reported higher self-efficacy, optimism, and romantic relationship satisfaction in adulthood (aged 25-35 years).⁹¹ Similarly, in another study, 7th graders who had family support and high parental involvement were more "competent" in their romantic relationships in their early twenties.¹¹¹ Though there is some evidence that certain PYD dimensions are correlated with aspects of positive sexuality (for example, sexual pleasure, sexual self-esteem, contraception negotiation, and relationship quality),²⁶ more research is needed to unravel these and other long-term implications of PYD for positive sexual health, particularly using population-based adolescent samples and validated PYD frameworks.

Limitations of Research on PYD and Sexual Health

There are five key limitations of past research on potential links between PYD and holistic sexual health. First, few studies have explored the long-term connection between PYD and holistic sexual health outcomes among emerging adults as a distinct age-group. Emerging adulthood marks a critical period to examine sexual health as romantic relationships are more

prevalent than in adolescence and there is great diversity in experiences, but our knowledge of certain pleasure-related, emotional, and social aspects of their sexual health is limited. Second, few studies use nationally representative samples; previous research that has focused on holistic sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood has largely relied on convenience samples that lack generalizability ^{37,112} or samples of college students ^{112,113} who might experience different social environments related to the acceptability of and opportunity for sex compared to the general population. A third limitation is that most of the current literature only examines crosssectional associations between PYD and holistic sexual health,^{25,26} which does not allow the longitudinal examination of emerging adulthood experiences relative to the adolescent experiences that precede them. Fourth, cross-sectional data of sexual health in emerging adulthood also often rely on retrospective reports of adolescent experiences, which might be inaccurate due to recall bias. Lastly, some studies only incorporate single indicators of positive sexual health ^{25,37,114} or PYD,¹¹⁵ which is limiting because sexual health encompasses and is impacted by multidimensional experiences. It is unknown if and in what ways multifaceted components of healthy development show similar positive associations with holistic components of sexual health, in addition to reducing engagement in risk behaviors.

Study Overview

To fill the aforementioned gaps in the literature, this dissertation research utilized a diverse, population-based sample of U.S. adolescents followed into adulthood to identify constructs of adolescent assets that align with PYD, test differences by sociodemographic characteristics, and explore the implications of PYD for healthy sex and romantic relationships in emerging adulthood. Chapter 2 outlines the theoretical framework of the dissertation. Then, each set of research questions described below is addressed in a separate chapter, followed by a
conclusion chapter that summarizes the findings and the implications of this research for public health practice and future research on youth development and sexual health.

Research Questions

Paper 1 (Chapter 3): Identify Latent Constructs of Positive Youth Development.

Using exploratory factor analysis (EFA), which latent constructs of PYD emerge from indicators of personal and contextual assets in a large, diverse sample of adolescents in the U.S.? Using confirmatory factor analysis (CFA), what is the degree to which the Five Cs of PYD model (i.e., connectedness, competence, confidence, character, and caring)⁷³ fit the data? How prevalent are the assets that comprise PYD in a diverse sample of adolescents? Are there differences in PYD by biological sex, race/ethnicity, and socioeconomic status?

Paper 2 (Chapter 4): Examine Implications of PYD for Holistic Sexual Health. What are the implications of PYD for broad physical, emotional, and social indicators of sexual health including enjoyment of oral sex, orgasm frequency, reciprocated love, relationship quality, unintended pregnancy risk, and past-year STI risk among heterosexual emerging adults in a current or recent relationship?

Data Source

Analyses are based on in-home data from Waves I (Chapter 3) and III (Chapter 4) of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health). Add Health is a probability-based, nationally representative survey of 20,745 U.S. adolescents enrolled in grades 7 through 12 in the 1994-1995 school year (Wave I). Add Health to-date has completed one inschool and four in-home waves of interviews. Wave III interviews (n=15,197) were completed in 2001-02, when sample members were aged 18-26, the period of emerging adulthood.

This research contributes to the growing evidence of the implications of PYD for positive well-being by examining the possible antecedents of sexual health and how the contexts and

experiences in adolescence influence emerging adult sexual and romantic experiences. Identifying the critical precursors to holistic sexual health throughout the lifespan can lead to the formation of more effective youth development and sexual health intervention programs that enhance diverse aspects of well-being.

CHAPTER 2: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

This chapter outlines the theoretical basis that guides the conceptualization of this study, the PYD approach to research, and how attributes and resources in adolescence combine to foster positive development and healthy outcomes, including healthy sex and relationships, throughout the life course. The theoretical framework includes multilevel (developmental systems and life course theory), interpersonal (social cognitive theory and attachment theory), and intrapersonal (identity formation theory) related theories.

Multilevel: Developmental Systems and Life Course Theory

A healthy transition to adulthood does not merely entail the avoidance of drugs, violence, and unsafe sexual activity, nor is individual behavior the sole contributor to healthy development. Indeed, current literature provides evidence for health-promoting and skillbuilding opportunities at multiple societal levels as equally (or more) vital to cognitive, emotional, behavioral, and social functioning throughout the life course.⁸⁵ Stemming from **developmental systems theory**, PYD approaches to research and programming incorporate a bidirectional, "person-in-context" perspective,^{73,76,95,116} recognizing that the social influences of parents, peers, partners, and neighbors are as important to child development as individual behaviors. The reciprocal nature of these influences indicates that an adolescent can be shaped by his or her environment, but he or she can also act in ways that alter their environment.⁷⁶ According to developmental systems theory, no single factor solely affects health and development, but rather human development is impacted by diverse factors at multiple interacting levels.¹¹⁶ The PYD perspective identifies interrelated adolescent assets—not deficits—and acknowledges that all youth have individual attributes and could have access to supportive contextual resources that can be strengthened to promote healthy behaviors and positive outcomes.

Life-course theory also provides a general organizing framework for this dissertation. According to life-course theory, human development (and related health outcomes) is conceptualized as a trajectory influenced by interactions between genetics and individual behavior, and also by social and historical contexts and cumulative conditions during the transitions throughout life.¹¹⁷ Adolescence represents one important transition in the life course, the transition from childhood to emerging adulthood, and is largely impacted by circumstances and conditions in early life, while at the same time being a significant contributor to well-being in later life. Adolescence is a life stage marked by the onset of puberty and consisting of many transformations, not only in education and community connections, but in relationships with family, peers, and romantic partners. In this transition, adolescents must navigate complex social, emotional, and psychological changes.⁷³ According to life course theory, how a person develops throughout life is largely influenced by the timing and sequencing of these important transitions in adolescence.¹¹⁸ Within a particular historical and cultural context, if the transitions occur offtime or out of normative sequence, then social or other health consequences might ensue that are different from those who experience an event in what is considered "normal" timing and order. For example, young girls who begin puberty early, often begin romantic and sexual experiences earlier than their on-time maturing peers,^{119,120} which may put them at greater risk for immediate and long-term adverse sexual health outcomes.^{120,121} Often times, however, the environmentboth the availability and quality of resources/opportunities and the strengths of social relationships, especially, impact how adolescents might cope with these many transitions in adolescence and into adulthood.⁸²

The importance of social relationships is a central component of linked lives, which is another proposition of life course theory. Linked lives emphasizes that the prominent social bonds in a person's life (with parents, siblings, peers, or romantic partners) have a collective influence on their behavior and health trajectories, while also the interdependent nature of social networks enables individuals to influence the trajectories of those in their social circles.¹¹⁸ This concept helps explain why new roles and experiences during the many transitions in adolescence not only impact the individual, but also those within their networks. People live within social settings; thus, it is important to consider diverse social, cultural, and historical contexts and how those experiences and resources combine to contribute to health and development over time.

Lastly, individuals make decisions and act within societal and historical constraints, however these decisions enable them to form and impact their own life course trajectories.¹¹⁸ In other words, individuals exercise agency, another life course perspective principle, which also has an influence on their health and well-being throughout life. Because of agency and the understanding that human development is a life-long process, youth "select into personal experiences, interpersonal relationships, and social settings in ways that reflect their past and contribute to their futures"; therefore youth play a key role in their own development.^{122, p.274} PYD experiences enhance capabilities for youth to capitalize on existing sociocontextual resources in households, schools, and communities ⁷⁶ that help them manage physical and social changes and strengthen positive qualities, like agency or decision-making, that foster healthy development throughout the life course.

Interpersonal: Social Cognitive Theory and Attachment Theory

Developmental systems and life course theories provide a paradigmatic framework for how earlier positive experiences and contexts can affect later behavior and health outcomes. Elements of social cognitive theory, attachment theory, and identity formation theory further

elucidate key factors and directional hypotheses for these mechanisms. One fundamental property of the PYD perspective is that adolescents need strong connections to prosocial peers and adults to foster healthy development. Social cognitive theory asserts that important social units-family, friends, teachers, and community institutions-influence positive adolescent behaviors and competencies by modeling socially desired behaviors, expectations, and beliefs, and by providing rewards or consequences for (or expressing favorable/unfavorable attitudes toward) desired behaviors.¹²³ Individuals learn new skills from observing others' modeled behaviors, even without them having to explicitly practice those observed skills, in a process of "observational learning."^{123, p.6} The more social interactions youth have with prosocial adults and peers, the more opportunities they have to develop positive social skills and connections (e.g., listening, communication, empathy). Desired behaviors are reinforced as adolescents receive positive and/or negative feedback from parents, peers, or the outer community; adolescents internalize these social cues and subsequently make adjustments to their behaviors.¹²⁴ A PYD approach to research and programming recognizes that adolescent prosocial bonding can lead to prosocial behaviors (e.g., caring, volunteering, or spirituality), therefore families and communities have the potential to be vital sources of support for healthy development.⁷⁶

Parents and guardians, specifically, often play prominent roles in healthy adolescent development, especially in regard to fostering positive social skills and healthy relationships. According to **attachment theory**,¹²⁵ adolescents construct working models of relationships, and their self within a relationship, based on their relationship with their parents.¹²⁶ Adolescents draw on these working models in their future interactions with romantic partners,¹²⁶ often emulating parents' behaviors and their affective patterns of expression.¹¹¹ High-quality parent-child relationships characterized by warmth, love, and open communication then allow youth to practice important relationship competencies and form values or expectations for themselves and

their future relationships. In other words, high-quality parent-child relationships help strengthen interpersonal skills, but also an individual's self-identity and functioning within a relationship, which allows one to interact effectively with others, express personal desires, and cope with differences.

Intrapersonal: Identity Formation Theory

Individuals might be better-skilled at these social competences, and potentially experience healthier relationships throughout life, if they have a positive self-identity, where they believe in their self-worth and exercise a sense of purpose and control. Strong attachment in families, in fact, can enhance the identity formation process as young people often adopt the beliefs and values that align with close individuals in social contexts, especially parents/caregivers. According to Erikson's identity formation theory (1968), adolescence is a life stage when individuals often for the first time try to make sense of who they are and their hopes for the future, including goals for their sexual and romantic relationships.¹²⁷ Therefore, when young people take on new roles and interactions, having strong guiding principles and a solid foundation allows space to build a positive "sense of inner identity" and "ability" that reflects their beliefs, aspirations, and context.^{127, p.87} A positive identity helps facilitate a strong sense of self-worth, confidence, and autonomy through "intentional self-regulation:" a cognitive process whereby one purposefully reflects on their hopes, behaviors, and desires, which allows them to select life goals and leverage their skills and resources to achieve these goals.^{128,129} Assets such as positive identity and self-regulation are fundamental to sexual health development because individuals who are equipped with these psychosocial competencies might be betterpositioned to take advantage of existing opportunities to achieve their personal goals for themselves in their relationships. Positive identity and self-regulation also help explain why

some individuals might limit their engagement in risky sexual behaviors that may jeopardize their goals.¹²⁸

Identity crises can emerge during the identity development process ¹³⁰ when contradictions between individual beliefs and the expectations of others (or their own aspirations) result in uncertainty or shame ¹³¹ and adolescents have limited ability to cope with these and other various stressors.¹³² This is when key influences at the interpersonal level significantly matter. High-quality social bonds to family or prosocial organizations (e.g., school clubs or churches), as those promoted by PYD efforts, foster a supportive environment for youth to engage in "self-discovery" and enhance their positive values and capabilities, including successful coping skills that help buffer against identity-related stress.^{130, p.254} Adolescents with limited positive attachment to family or other prosocial adults and peers, on the other hand, might have fewer resources to utilize if a conflict occurs during the identity formation process, which could undermine positive identity development and have adverse implications for many related functions of human life, including managing sexual health and relationships.

In the context of sexual health, the mechanisms described by social cognitive and attachment theory, identity formation theory, and intentional self-regulation help explain how early contexts either promote or undermine development and the ability of individuals to function positively within relationships, feel empowered to express personal desires, and achieve positive sexual health outcomes. In summary, strong parent, peer, or community attachment contexts act as spaces for crucial skill-building and identity-forming opportunities for adolescents. Therefore, it is important to examine if and how diverse experiences and contexts in adolescence (a sensitive time period with various biological and psychosocial transitions) might be relevant for future sexual health, to build a collective understanding about what factors are critical for lasting, holistic well-being.

CHAPTER 3: POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT AMONG A POPULATION-BASED SAMPLE OF ADOLESCENTS

Introduction

The positive youth development (PYD) perspective offers a conceptual framework for enumerating the adolescent contexts, resources, perceptions, and behaviors that could potentially contribute to health, including holistic sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood. The PYD perspective represents the interdisciplinary research, programmatic efforts, and policies which propose that healthy development across the life course is best promoted by creating opportunities for youth to develop and strengthen key psychosocial skills (e.g., autonomy, empathy, and communication) that enable individuals to flourish in various contexts of life.⁷³ Properties of the PYD framework were derived from developmental systems theory, which emphasizes that individual persons and their context mutually interact and compound to impact human development.¹¹⁶ As such, models of PYD identify internal individual attributes like resiliency, compassion, and a positive view of self, as well as positive social functioning and interactions in supportive, prosocial environments in families, schools, and communities, as key developmental assets for youth.^{76,78} The model proposes that when adolescents possess these positive developmental assets, they are more able to develop and preserve their own holistic well-being, sustain healthy relationships, and thrive into emerging adulthood and beyond.^{73,74} When applying a PYD perspective to empirical studies or youth programming, focusing on (by identifying and/or strengthening) adolescent assets across multiple societal domains, as opposed to risk behaviors or deficits, can promote healthy behaviors and positive outcomes for young people during adolescence and in the future.

There is a large body of literature that provides evidence for the benefits of PYD opportunities that allow the strengthening of assets among youth (rather than focusing on shortcomings or merely reducing risk) to prevent problem behaviors and promote healthy behaviors.^{76,86–91,93} However, it is challenging to summarize the evidence found in previous research on the associations between PYD indicators and well-being because there is no consensus on the measurement of PYD. Though PYD is of increasing interest among interdisciplinary researchers,⁷⁶ studies differ on how they have defined and operationalized its constructs, the measurement tools and survey items used, and how different constructs are either combined or used in isolation. To improve the utility of the PYD model, more research is needed in three general areas to better measure and understand PYD and its relevance to and implications for human development: 1) research that identifies and comes to a consensus on the universal constructs that comprise a framework of positive healthy development; 2) research that identifies which PYD assets are most relevant for youth in different contexts and examines the prevalence estimates of the developmental assets identified in these models for diverse groups of youth, and; 3) research that tests how relevant these constructs are to different aspects of human development and health during adolescence and beyond. The following three sections describe these gaps in our understanding of PYD measurement and the application of the model for research in more detail.

Considerations in PYD Measurement

To address the first prominent gap in the research base on PYD of a lack of consensus on the constructs, there is a need for more clarity and consistency on the best method for measuring PYD in empirical analyses using survey data.⁷³ Numerous PYD conceptualizations and theoretical models have been developed,⁷⁸ the most-used being the Five Cs model of PYD outcomes ⁷⁵ and the Search Institute of Minnesota's 40 Developmental Assets consisting of

external and internal assets.⁸⁴ Given the different models, however, questions remain about whether there are specific developmental assets at the individual, interpersonal, and contextual levels that are absolutely key to youth development, and what degree of "possessing" these attributes is necessary for healthy development. In descriptions of the core assumptions of the PYD perspective, scholars propose that it is more beneficial to create opportunities for youth to broaden their number of developmental assets across multiple settings, than to focus on building one particular strength, or several within just one setting.⁷⁶ Thus, ideal models of PYD should incorporate various positive individual attributes and supportive environmental resources across societal domains such as family, school, neighborhood, and community.^{84,133}

Relatedly, it is unknown whether PYD should be evaluated from a youth perspective, that is, by youth responding to questions about their experiences and perceptions, or by more external indicators such as parent and teacher reports of youth engagement in PYD activities. Actual participation in existing youth programs (e.g., summer camp) might have different predictive power for future well-being than adolescent perceived positive attributes (e.g., autonomy), and youth might value these characteristics differently than adults.¹³⁴ Again, studies vary in the measurement of PYD and the types of data used to assess it, however, operationalizing PYD using survey data derived from a variety of perspectives could inform future intervention efforts by identifying potential factors that contribute to positive youth outcomes.

Sociodemographic Differences in PYD Experiences

A second gap in the research base on PYD measurement is a clear understanding of which PYD assets are most important for youth in different contexts, and if there should be culture- or context-specific PYD models. Youth development experiences are conceptualized to foster ideal qualities for youth in general, but it is unclear whether some groups value PYD characteristics differently based on cultural and environmental factors or whether some groups

endorse fewer or more of the personal attributes that comprise the PYD characteristics. Before applying indicators of a PYD framework to examine their influence on different outcomes, studies should verify whether the constructs are structurally stable (in other words, have similar meanings or measurement invariance) for diverse groups of adolescents with unique cultural and social contexts. Few studies, however, have evaluated how the positive indicators comprising a PYD framework operate for different sex, racial/ethnic, and economic groups of adolescents or have examined sociodemographic differences in levels of PYD characteristics (or participation in PYD programs) using population-based samples of youth. Thus, the research base could benefit from an assessment of whether there are certain assets that are more or less important for youth in distinct communities so that interventions based on PYD frameworks could be tailored to support positive development for diverse adolescents.

Nonetheless, there may be differences in endorsement or levels of the positive attributes and qualities that comprise most models of PYD for various youth populations, especially gender or sex differences, which has been the primary focus of most previous research. Studies have noted higher levels of PYD among females compared to males,^{81,135–137} but this could be an artifact of existing sex differences and gender expectations. For example, females are more likely than males to value or report internalizing, prosocial behaviors, connections, and caring for others—all considered ideal developmental outcomes. These patterns are likely influenced by societal gender expectations and concerns about maintaining masculinity and femininity, which may limit positive development, or influence the report/endorsement of certain characteristics, such as sympathy expression for males ¹³⁸ or high self-confidence for females.¹³⁹

While most studies explore sex differences in endorsement of PYD characteristics, the literature has largely neglected to examine racial/ethnic or socioeconomic status (SES) differences in PYD. The period of adolescence consists of biological, psychological, and social

transitions, and not all youth start these transitions at the same time, continue at the same pace, or adapt in similar ways with similar outcomes.⁷³ These variations in developmental pathways are greatly influenced by variations in context,⁷³ mainly that youth do not have equal access to quality positive developmental resources and opportunities such as mutually supportive prosocial adult-youth relationships ^{116,140} or ongoing, safe youth-serving community programs.⁷³ This might be due to persistent disadvantage resulting from institutional racism and/or lack of financial resources, among other reasons. Racial and ethnic minority youth often experience continuous prejudice or discrimination that might affect their self-schemas and identity development.¹⁴¹ Additionally, the lack of affordable or available positive school-based or community-based resources can weaken development for some youth. For example, Black and low-income youth often report lower teacher engagement and teacher expectations,¹⁴¹ which inturn limits school attachment, positive belief in the future, and academic achievement among students who might internalize these negative teacher perceptions, racial stereotypes, and/or are not provided with adequate resources to succeed as a result of these perceptions.

Gender and racial minorities and low-income youth in particular have unique stressors; however access to enriched individual and community resources that provide coping support, foster agency, and help youth solve problems, can buffer against undesirable health consequences and promote more positive outcomes.¹⁴² For instance, in a sample of 62 lowincome African American families, students with significant parent engagement (e.g., communicating about and monitoring academic progress), perceived teacher support, and school attachment had higher GPA's than students without these assets.¹⁴³ In another study of lowincome, inner-city Hispanic girls, indicators of social support (e.g., closeness, encouragement) provided by families, teachers, and peers were associated with increased school engagement.¹⁴⁴ Similar patterns emerged by parental education attainment: racial minority adolescents with

parents who had at least a Master's degree had the highest rates of participation in and experiencing more diverse types of youth development activities, as well as fewer risk behaviors.¹⁴⁵ Though some adolescents mature in disadvantaged communities and schools, PYD resources and opportunities provided in a supportive environment with avenues for youth to build competencies and social capital can help offset these situations, cultivating engaged, resilient individuals.¹⁴⁴

In sum, having positive development opportunities or resources can increase resiliency in disadvantaged situations for some youth, while promoting well-being across the life course, possibly including holistic aspects of sexual health among other understudied outcomes. In developing and implementing intervention programs for youth in diverse settings, it is important to have a conceptualization or framework of PYD that guides the focus of the intervention and that is valid for the target population (i.e., which skills/assets to enhance, how youth might value these qualities based on cultural or social experiences, the players involved, and in which societal domains to target).

PYD and Contributions to Health

A third major gap in the existing literature on PYD measurement and application includes a lack of a clear understanding of how relevant PYD is for human development and health. Without more clarity in general measures and for different populations, it is challenging to test whether the constructs described in PYD models and of focus in youth development programming are related to concurrent and future well-being. Previous research provides evidence for the *immediate* implications of PYD experiences, such as parental and family connectedness and positive self-identity, for general development and health including reduced substance use ^{86,87} and delinquency,⁸⁶ increased school engagement,^{76,87–89} improved parent-child relationships,⁸⁷ increased self-esteem,^{90,91,93} and increased use of contraceptives ¹⁰⁶ in

adolescence. Gaps remain in understanding whether and in which ways PYD has *long-term* implications for development and health as little attention has been given to examining longitudinal associations. The few studies that have explored lasting implications largely find that PYD opportunities in adolescence are related to positive well-being in young adulthood, including outcomes such as emotional regulation,^{90,91} civic engagement,⁹² and greater community volunteer work.⁹² This evidence implies that PYD-related experiences are relevant for and contribute to different aspects of positive social functioning and well-being in adolescence and young adulthood. However, more research using nationally representative samples of youth and prospective reports of PYD is needed to fully understand the potential implications of PYD that exist for diverse groups of adolescents and for different outcomes across multiple societal domains.

In summary, contemporary research findings on the measurement and potential health implications of PYD have limitations. There is no one framework of PYD agreed upon by interdisciplinary scholars. Additionally, studies are often not generalizable to all youth in the U.S. because they utilize non-representative samples of youth.^{86–88,90,93} Oftentimes studies will neglect to examine sociodemographic differences in the relevancy or meaning of various PYD assets, or will fail to examine differences in the endorsement of a shared group of assets for all youth. Both scenarios make it challenging to examine if PYD assets and their contributions to health vary across groups of adolescents with different demographic characteristics and living in different contexts across the U.S. Finally, most studies on PYD also solely examine improved outcomes in adolescence, so it is unclear how relevant PYD is to human development and health in the transition to adulthood and beyond.^{76,89} The following section describes how previous studies have operationalized positive development and explored the implications for adolescent

well-being, with an emphasis on the specific model used in this dissertation and the current limitations regarding model development for diverse groups of adolescents.

Operationalizing PYD: The Five Cs Model of PYD

Keeping in mind all of the unanswered questions and different measurement and application gaps in the literature, PYD serves as an incredibly useful assets-based framework for identifying the positive attributes that reflect ideal psychosocial human development and for testing how this conceptualization of development contributes to multidimensional outcomes across the life course. According to a review of PYD frameworks, three of the most widely-used models in empirical studies include the Five Cs Model of PYD, the Developmental Assets Model, and The Four Essential Elements framework.¹³³ The Five Cs model is one of the most empirically supported PYD models and has the most evidence of the predictive validity of the constructs to-date, however most of the studies evaluating the properties of the Five Cs model utilize just one dataset.¹³³ The Developmental Assets Model, consisting of 40 external resources and adolescent internal strengths, is another popular model of PYD;⁸⁴ however, the large number of important PYD constructs identified in this framework limits the utility and applicability of the model, especially when assessing the implications of PYD for longitudinal outcomes. The Four Essential Elements (frames positive development to include belonging, mastery, independence, and generosity) has the least amount of research testing the validity of the model,¹³³ though it remains a useful framework of PYD for studies exploring the PYD connections to various immediate and long-term well-being outcomes.

Given the few empirically-driven and well-tested frameworks of PYD available, the current study uses the Five Cs model of PYD as a framework to guide the conceptualization and incorporation of an assortment of PYD-related variables across multiple domains. Several studies have found that the Five Cs model of PYD is a structurally stable model of ideal developmental

characteristics across adolescence ^{135,136,146–148} and has validated predictive power.^{81,106,135,148–151} The Five Cs model suggests that "healthy" development can be exhibited by a set of key internal developmental outcomes: competence, confidence, connection, character and caring.⁷⁵ The model proposes that adolescents who possess the Five Cs have the attributes and skills to develop and preserve their own well-being (potentially including multidimensional aspects of sexual health), thrive, and contribute productively to society.^{73,74} In fact, the Five Cs have been linked to less engagement in risky health behaviors and other positive outcomes in adolescence. Studies on the associations between the levels (or number) of the Five Cs and health outcomes find that they are related to reduced depression, ^{81,135,148–150} substance use, ^{135,148,150} and delinquency, ^{135,148,150} as well as positive outcomes like increased contraception, ¹⁰⁶ increased participation in prosocial activities such as volunteering or tutoring (contribution), ^{81,135,148,149,151} and improved self-regulation.¹⁵⁰

Only one study to-date has examined the sociodemographic differences in levels of the Five Cs model of PYD by gender, race/ethnicity, and SES. Using data from 646 fifth graders (37.5% Latino, 35.5% White, and 7.6% Black) in the first wave of the 4-H Study of Positive Youth Development, Theokas and colleagues (2006) found that gender, race/ethnicity, and family household income were significantly related to a second-order factor score of PYD comprised of the Five Cs, as were developmental resources from the family, school, and neighborhood domains.¹³⁷ Gender, race/ethnicity, and household income were also related to community participation, substance use and delinquency. Girls reported higher scores on the Five Cs, greater community participation, and lower risk behaviors compared to boys. Household income was positively associated with the Five Cs and negatively associated with depression. Lastly, compared to white youth, black youth reported more delinquency, although race was unrelated to PYD in this study.

Results from Theokas et al. (2006) demonstrate that the Five Cs could be more salient for girls compared to boys, which might reflect prevailing gender norms and expectations. Additionally, findings from this study suggest that physical and economic family-level resources, like household income, are associated with adolescent development, perhaps because families with more resources can provide greater access to PYD opportunities than families with limited means. Studies like this are helpful in identifying how endorsement of the Five Cs might differ by demographic characteristics so that targeted interventions can be created for underserved youth. However, much more work is needed to not only determine if these specific measures are capturing the same latent constructs for different populations, but also to fully describe any differences in the prevalence and experience of the Five Cs for youth across the U.S.

Though these studies provide support for the structural stability and predictive validity of the Five Cs model of PYD, the current evidence has limitations: First, a majority of the studies on the measurement and health implications of the Five Cs model use longitudinal data from the 4-H Study of Positive Youth Development (2002-2010), which at Wave 8, includes approximately 7,000 adolescents in 5th-12th grade in 42 states across the country (approximately 36% participated in a rigorous PYD program).^{81,136,146–150} Consequently, there is a lack of evidence for the structural relationships and predictive validity of the Five Cs based on other, more diverse data. Studies utilizing the 4-H Study of Positive Youth Development make a great contribution to scientific literature on the structure of the Five Cs model and implications of positive experiences in adolescence for health; however, these and other existing studies derived and evaluated Five C constructs from nonrepresentative and/or small samples of adolescents (e.g., elementary school students participating in afterschool PYD programs, adolescent girls atrisk for early pregnancy, Irish adolescents) with varied degrees of diversity.

In addition to data limitations, there are weaknesses in measurement and design of current research. As highlighted previously, few studies have compared scores or levels of the positive attributes that make up the Five Cs between demographically diverse groups. Thus, how the Five Cs describe overall youth development for disadvantaged groups in particular is less clear and it is unknown if the model can serve as a universal framework of PYD for all youth in the U.S. Third, few studies also use prospective indicators of PYD and thus rely on adult retrospective reports of adolescent experiences ⁹¹ that might be biased due to social desirability pressures. Lastly, studies often do not examine long-term PYD health implications but rather focus on changes in behavior and improved health outcomes solely in adolescence.^{76,89} Therefore, it is uncertain which aspects of PYD, like those identified in specific models like the Five Cs, have predictive power for health and well-being after high school, which limits our understanding of the positive attributes that define longer-term healthy development. Taken together, more empirical work on the measurement construction of the Five Cs using different data sources and exploration of the Five Cs by various sociodemographic characteristics is needed to fully validate the model.

Current Study

The aims of the current study were primarily descriptive in nature and add to the existing body of literature on indicators of positive youth development by identifying relevant constructs among different societal domains in a large sample of adolescents and exploring the prevalence and group differences of these assets that comprise PYD. Specifically, I used confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) and exploratory factor analysis (EFA) to identify latent constructs of PYD emerging from a host of indicators of positive personal and contextual attributes aligning with the Five Cs model in a large, U.S. adolescent population-based sample. I then examined if there were differences in mean scores of PYD by biological sex, race/ethnicity, and SES. I

hypothesized that there would be a significant mean difference between male and female adolescents on all emergent PYD factor scores and higher PYD for females compared to males based on findings from previous literature. I also hypothesized that there would be significant mean differences between racial/ethnic groups on all emergent PYD factor scores. In comparison to non-Hispanic white youth, racial/ethnic minorities will experience lower scores on PYD, indicating historically reduced access to PYD resources and opportunities for racial/ethnic minority adolescents as compared to white adolescents in the U.S. Lastly, I hypothesized that there would be significant mean differences between SES groups on PYD factor scores. Adolescents with parents who earned a college degree or more will have higher scores, indicating access to more assets and PYD opportunities compared to adolescents with parents who did not attain a college degree.

Methods

Study Sample

I used data from Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health). Add Health is a longitudinal study of a nationally representative sample of 20,745 U.S. adolescents who, at study entry, were in grades 7-12 (and mostly between ages 12-19) during the 1994-95 school year.¹⁵² The adolescent in-home interviews at Wave I were conducted using audio-CASI technology (audio-computer assisted self-interview) via laptop computers. Additionally at Wave I, a resident parent (usually the mother) also completed a selfadministered questionnaire that assesses household- and family-level information. All analyses with Add Health data use sampling weights to adjust for unequal probability of selection into the sample and nonresponse. After restricting to those respondents at Wave I (n=20,745) with a valid sampling weight (n=18,924) and non-missing data on all proposed PYD indicators, the final sample included 17,533 adolescent respondents in grades 7-12. Approximately 7% of eligible

respondents at Wave I were excluded because of missing data on PYD indicators; most missing data occurred in the quality of parental relationship (particularly father-child relationships) and religious attachment survey items. Respondents without complete data on all PYD indicators (and thus excluded from analyses) were less likely to live in a two-parent household (32% vs. 55%, p<0.001), were more likely to have a parent with less than a high school diploma (22% vs. 12%, p<0.001), and were a year older on average (16.5 years vs. 15.4 years, p<0.001) compared to respondents with complete data on all study indicators at Wave I.

Measures

Positive Youth Development. To select indicators, I first generated a list of 76 survey items, based on the literature, of dimensions of positive youth development as conceptualized by the Five Cs model of PYD (competence, confidence, connection, character and caring).^{75,81,136,146,149} All measures came from the Wave I in-home adolescent interview. Some survey items were dichotomous, indicating the presence or absence of the characteristic/resource (e.g., ever skipped a grade); other items were measured on ordinal scales indicating perceptions of the amount of the construct present (e.g., perception of intelligence compared to peers).

Survey items representing PYD encompassed indicators of relationship quality with the adolescents' mother and father, family and peer connectedness, bonds with adults, and school, neighborhood, and community attachment. Items also included perception of ability and intelligence, personal expectations for achievement, problem-solving skills, and academic and health competence. PYD also included several indicators of self-esteem, autonomy, and perceived personal qualities, as well as past 12-month frequency of delinquent behaviors and items representing criticism and conflict with others. Appendix A presents an exhaustive list of survey items I originally hypothesized to load onto the five distinct factors representing the Five Cs of PYD.

The following demographic variables were used as comparison groups for analyses: **Biological sex** was based on confirmed interviewer report at Wave I, indicating that the respondent is male or female. **Race/ethnicity** was based on respondents' self-identified race and Hispanic ethnicity. Five racial/ethnic categories were created using different combinations: non-Hispanic white, non-Hispanic black, non-Hispanic Asian/Pacific Islander, Hispanic (any race), and non-Hispanic other race. **Parental education attainment**, used as a proxy for SES, consisted of the highest level of education obtained by either of the respondent's parents or caregivers (less than high school; high school graduate/general education diploma; some college or post-high school business, trade, or vocational school; or college graduate or more) and was reported by the resident mother in the parent Wave I in-home interview and supplemented by adolescent report if the parent information was missing.

Additionally, as some healthy development skills or PYD settings may change in relevancy and availability depending on other individual or neighborhood characteristics, CFA models controlled for age,^{135,145–147} family structure,¹¹⁴ and neighborhood urbanicity.¹³⁷ Age was computed as the difference, in whole years, between respondent date of birth, and the date of the Wave I interview. Family structure at the Wave I interview was based on respondents' reports of living with two biological parents, two parents where at least one is not a biological parent, single parent or living in any other type of household structure. Neighborhood urbanicity, taken from Wave 1 contextual data, was dichotomized based on whether adolescents resided in census block groups that were in completely urbanized areas or partly rural areas.

Analysis

Confirmatory Factor Analysis. After examining standard univariate descriptive statistics (including quantiles, range, and empirical density estimates, such as frequencies and histograms, of the distribution the variables of interest) and linearity and normality assumptions

to check for variability in the items, I employed confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) to describe factor structures that reflect the Five Cs proposed by the PYD framework. CFA is driven by theory and allows researchers to test hypotheses about specific factor structures and latent constructs derived from survey data.¹⁵³ I tested how well the measured variables in Add Health represented five first-order latent constructs (factor scores) of the "distinct, but related" Five Cs. ^{81,136,146} Adequate item representation of latent constructs was defined by factor loadings of individual measured variables greater than 0.40.¹⁵⁴

The following goodness of fit indices were also used to assess measurement model validity: Chi-square tests, root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), comparative fit index (CFI), and Tucker-Lewis index (TLI). Though there is no consensus for cutoffs,¹⁵⁴ non-significant Chi-square tests, RMSEA values less than .06, CFI values greater than .90 (greater than .95 preferred), and TLI values greater than .90 (greater than .95 preferred) suggested adequate model fit of the data.¹⁵⁵ The CFA was conducted using Mplus version 7.0 and using weighted least squares mean and variance adjusted (WLSMV) estimation.¹⁵⁶ Mplus software accounts for categorical variables and other non-normality in the data, as well as control variables. The software also incorporates sampling weights and cluster variables to account for the complex survey sampling design of Add Health.

The following steps were taken during the CFA: I began with indicators that aligned with a theoretical model of the Five Cs, examined model fit indices, and based on these findings, made adjustments to the measurement of the latent variables with theoretical justification in order to achieve better model fit. Items that did not load on an intended factor or that simultaneously loaded on multiple factors were eliminated because they violated simple solution requirements of CFA models.^{157,158} I also used modification indices, one-by-one, in an attempt to construct better-fitting models. Lastly, I used stratification by biological sex, race, and parental

education separately and with two and three-way interactions to derive group-specific models. After dozens of iterations of this CFA process, with various measurement models using different sets of indicators, no model with acceptable fit was found. This suggested that the baseline CFA model was misspecified, and that there may be additional indicators that are needed to provide better model fit. The primary reason could be that the applied sets of indicators available in Add Health, though spreading across several domains of PYD, did not adequately represent the Five Cs of PYD, as they were not originally designed to test this specific theoretical model.

Exploratory Factor Analysis. After being unable to derive a CFA solution with good model fit that aligned with the Five Cs, I performed exploratory factor analysis (EFA) to identify the number of constructs and the underlying factor structure of PYD, in general, given the original set of 76 items provided in Add Health. EFA is used to identify underlying latent constructs without applying a preconceived structure on the number of constructs that emerge and their relationships.¹⁵⁷ The purposes of EFA are to 1) determine how many latent variables, or factors, underlie a set of items; 2) condense information so that variation among relatively many measured variables is explained by using a smaller number of factors; 3) define the substantive meaning of the latent variables; and 4) allow researchers to easily identify items that perform better or worse for explaining a particular underlying construct.¹⁵⁷

WLSMV estimation and oblique geomin rotation were used to estimate the factor model. WLSMV is considered to be robust with regard to categorical data, non-normal data, and large samples.¹⁵⁶ Based on the theoretically-informed assumption that PYD-related factors would be correlated, I used oblique geomin rotation, which allows intercorrelations between factors while maximizing the simplicity of the factor structure.¹⁵⁹ The number of factors to be retained was determined by four criteria: 1) inspection of the scree plot (the point where the "bend" occurs in the plot signifies the number of factors that should be extracted); 2) high factor loadings greater

than 0.4 for measured items; 3) eigenvalues of the emergent factor scores, or variance of the factors, greater than 1; and 4) theoretical justification.^{154,159} Chi-square, CFI/TLI, and RMSEA calculations were also examined to determine the number of factors and model fit.

The EFA was repeated numerous times with different sets of items removed to assess the overall model fit and to improve individual factors. The reliability of items in each factor was examined by Cronbach's alpha, a measure of internal consistency, or how much variance a group of items in a scale has in common.¹⁵⁷ Lastly, two-sample t-tests (for biological sex) and one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA, for race/ethnicity and highest parental education attainment) were conducted to compare mean scores in the emergent PYD factors and test hypotheses about differences in the prevalence of the assets that comprise PYD by sociodemographic characteristics. Post-estimation Bonferroni multiple comparisons tests were conducted to further elucidate group differences for race/ethnicity and highest parental education attainment. Mplus version 7.0 was used for the EFA measurement models and Stata version 14.2 was used for all other calculations.

Results

Exploratory Factor Analysis

A total of 24 of the 76 items were highly skewed with 95% or more endorsing or not endorsing the attribute/characteristic and were therefore excluded; examples include past 12month delinquency, school suspension and expulsion, and skipping a grade in school. As a result, the EFA was run with 52 items. Figure 1 presents the scree plot, which indicates a bend between four and five factors (and four factors with eigenvalues greater than 1), suggesting that this approximate number of factors should be retained given these indicators.

Factor solutions for three to nine factors were conducted and the results of the fit statistics for the factor solutions are found in Table 1. No solution achieved adequate overall model fit according to all criteria.

The EFA consistently yielded 4 theoretically interpretable PYD factor scores with eigenvalues above 1, labeled for interpretability as: confidence, autonomy, parental bonds, and community bonds. Table 2 presents the Wave I Add Health survey items that comprised each factor score, the factor loadings for each item within those factors, and eigenvalues and Cronbach's alpha for the PYD scales. See Appendix B for a complete factor structure matrix. The emergent confidence factor encompassed feelings of having a lot to be proud of, liking oneself as they are, being socially accepted, and having good qualities. The autonomy (in families and households) factor included decisions about spending time with friends, clothes to wear, entertainment to watch, and other household decisions. The parental bonds factor was comprised of ratings on the closeness, love, communication and satisfaction in relationships with parents or caregivers. Lastly, the community bonds factor included perceptions of how much teachers care and how much an adolescent feels a part of the school, as well as participation in church services and activities.

The PYD factor scores representing multilevel assets were slightly or moderately correlated, as presented in Table 3. The highest correlation emerged for the confidence and parental bonds factors (r= 0.31). Further analyses used these 4 emergent PYD factor scores.

Sample Characteristics

Table 4 displays the distribution of sample characteristics. Approximately half of the sample was male (51%) and half female (49%). A majority of the sample was non-Hispanic white, and approximately 35% was a racial or ethnic minority (16% Non-Hispanic black, 12% Hispanic, 4% Non-Hispanic Asian, and 3% Non-Hispanic other race). About 31% of the sample

had a parent who earned a college degree or more, another 30% had a parent who attended some college or post-high school business, trade, or vocational school. About 27% of the sample parents had a high school diploma or GED and 12% had not attained a high school diploma. Most respondents were living with two biological parents (approximately 55%), however approximately 24% lived in a single-parent home. Slightly less than half of the sample lived in a partly rural area (approximately 48%). The mean age was 15.4 years. Across the sample of youth, there were high mean scores on the confidence, autonomy, parental bonds, and community bonds factor scores, representing high levels of PYD.

Sociodemographic Differences in PYD Assets

Biological Sex

Figure 2 presents mean values and standard errors of the PYD factor scores by biological sex. Females had lower mean scores on the confidence factor (mean= -.012, standard error [SE]=.019) compared to males (mean=.055, SE=.017; p=.001), but males had lower mean scores on the autonomy factor compared to females (mean= -.005, SE=.023 and mean=.017, SE=.023, respectively; p=.0003). Additionally, compared to males (mean=.119, SE=.010), females had lower mean scores (mean= -.031, SE=.022) on the parental bonds factor (p<.001). There was also greater variance in scores on the parental bonds factor among females compared to males. There was no statistically significant difference in mean scores on the community factor by biological sex (p=.0756), however males had slightly higher scores than females (mean=.037, SE=0.018 and mean=.025, SE=.024, respectively).

Race and Ethnicity

Figure 3 presents mean values and standard errors of the PYD factor scores by race and ethnicity groups. Results indicate there were overall significant differences in the confidence factor by race/ethnicity groups (F[1,4]=79.7, p=.000). Non-Hispanic black youth had the highest

mean scores in the confidence factor (mean=.193, SE=.030), followed by non-Hispanic white youth (mean=.020, SE=.015), non-Hispanic youth of other races (mean= -.042, SE=.069), Hispanic youth (mean= -.078, SE=.031), and non-Hispanic Asian youth (mean= -.272, SE=.064). There were statistically significant group differences in the confidence factor between non-Hispanic white and black youth (p=.000), non-Hispanic white and Hispanic youth (p=.000), and non-Hispanic white and Asian youth (p=.000). There were also group differences in the confidence factor between non-Hispanic Asian and Hispanic youth (p=.000), non-Hispanic Asian and black youth (p=.000), non-Hispanic Asian and youth of other races (p=.001), and non-Hispanic black and Hispanic youth (p=.000).

There were also overall significant differences on the autonomy factor by race/ethnicity (F[1,4]=27.7, p=.000): non-Hispanic white youth had the highest mean score on the autonomy factor (mean=.042, SE=.024), followed by non-Hispanic other race youth (mean=.036, SE=.060), non-Hispanic black youth (mean= -.019, SE=.030), Hispanic youth (mean= -.109, SE=.048), and non-Hispanic Asian youth (mean= -.180, SE=.030). There were statistically significant group differences between non-Hispanic white and black youth (p=.000), non-Hispanic white and Hispanic youth (p=.000), and non-Hispanic white and Asian youth (p=.000). There were also group differences in the autonomy factor between non-Hispanic Asian and Hispanic youth (p=.000) and non-Hispanic Asian and black youth (p=.000).

A similar pattern emerged for the parental bonds factor. Results indicate there were overall significant differences in the parental bonds factor by race/ethnicity (F[1,4]=8.17, p=.000) and that non-Hispanic white youth had the highest mean parental bonds factor score (mean=.070, SE=0.021), followed by non-Hispanic other race youth (mean=.061, SE=.056), non-Hispanic black youth (mean=.016, SE=.032), Hispanic youth (mean= -.018, SE=.035), and non-Hispanic Asian youth (mean= -.180, SE=.030). There were only statistically significant

group differences between non-Hispanic white and Hispanic (p=.000) and non-Hispanic white and Asian youth (p=.000).

For the community bonds factor, there were overall group differences by race/ethnicity (F[1,4]=10.5, p=.000). Non-Hispanic Asian youth had the highest mean scores for community bonds (mean=.058, SE=.021), followed by non-Hispanic white youth (mean=.058, SE=.021), Hispanic youth (mean= -.003, SE=.035), non-Hispanic black youth (mean= -.045, SE= .034), and non-Hispanic other race youth (mean= -.106, SE=.067). There were statistically significant group differences between non-Hispanic black and Asian youth (p=0.01), non-Hispanic white and Hispanic youth (p=.001), non-Hispanic white and black youth (p=.000), and non-Hispanic white and youth of other races (p=.008). There was also a group difference between non-Hispanic Asian and other-race youth (p=.020).

Parental Education Attainment

Figure 4 depicts the mean values and standard errors of the PYD factor scores by highest parental education attainment. Results indicate there were overall significant differences in the confidence factor by highest parental education attainment (F[1,3]=41.4, p=.000). Youth whose parents earned a college degree had the highest mean scores in the confidence factor (mean=.087, SE=.021), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean= .046, SE=.021), earned a high school diploma or GED (mean= -.007, SE=.024), and lastly youth whose parents did not complete high school (mean= -.137, SE=.037). There were also overall significant differences on the autonomy factor by parental education attainment (F[1,3]=18.1, p=.000). Youth whose parents attended some college (mean= .051, SE=.025) or earned a high school diploma/GED (mean=.047, SE=.025) had similarly high mean scores on the autonomy factor. This was followed by youth whose parents earned a college degree (mean= -.034, SE=.028) and youth whose parents did not complete high school (mean= -.099, SE=.040).

For the parental bonds factor, there were also overall significant differences by parental education attainment (F[1,3]=15.5, p =.000). Youth whose parents earned a college degree had the highest mean scores in the parental bonds factor (mean=.102, SE=.020), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.037, SE=.025), earned a high school diploma or GED (mean=.036, SE=.024), and youth whose parents did not complete high school (mean= - .055, SE=.037). Lastly, results indicate overall significant differences in the community bonds factor by parental education attainment (F[1,3]=9.32, p=.000). Similar to the confidence and parental bonds factors, youth whose parents earned a college degree had the highest mean scores in the community bonds factor (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.103, SE=.025), followed by youth whose parents attended some college (mean=.019, SE=.023), earned a high school diploma or GED (mean= - .005, SE=.029), and youth whose parents did not complete high school (mean= -.047, SE=.035).

Discussion

Positive Youth Development Measurement

The first goal of this study was to identify the assets that comprise positive youth development by evaluating the underlying factor structure of a model of PYD represented by dozens of indicators available in a survey of a large, heterogeneous sample of adolescents in the U.S. It was hypothesized based on previous research that five PYD assets, representing the Five Cs (confidence, competence, connections, caring, and character), would emerge as important constructs in CFA models. The results did not support the Five Cs model as significant using these data, likely because the Add Health survey was not originally designed to test this model explicitly. There might be other unmeasured factors that define healthy development and ultimately impact well-being in emerging adulthood, including holistic sexual health. For instance, the constructs "character" and "caring" had fewer related observed measures in the Add Health data to be considered for the CFA or EFA models compared to the other C's. Though

there is no consistent guidance on the operation of PYD constructs, the measured items included in this study aligned with theory and empirical research ^{75,81,136,146,149} and assessed different aspects of an adolescent's life that could not only protect against risky sexual behaviors, but also contribute to positive sexual experiences over the life course. Additionally, due to these measurement and data limitations, I was unable to test for measurement invariance of the Five Cs model. Therefore it is unclear how relevant these assets are for diverse youth groups in this study. More research using various national datasets with different indicators is needed to continue to evaluate the structure of the Five Cs model and determine whether it is a valid model for conceptualizing PYD for diverse youth in different settings throughout the U.S.

Given these empirical challenges, including the inability to confirm the Five Cs model and test for measurement invariance using these data, exploratory factor analysis was used to assess an underlying latent construct of PYD without forcing any preconceived structure on the data. Four constructs of overall positive youth development emerged, including confidence, autonomy, parental bonds, and community bonds. Though these factors do not correspond to a specific model of PYD, they represent various aspects of overall PYD repeatedly identified in the literature as ideal characteristics of healthy development. These factors are also conceptuallydriven, reasonably coherent, and represent the best solution given the data. The individual assets of confidence and autonomy, and the interpersonal wider assets of parental and community bonds, correspond to multilevel attributes of healthy human development. Other studies have found one or more of these four constructs as appropriate components of PYD (e.g., Barber & Olden, 1997; Deskian, 2011, Glopen, David-Ferdon, & Bates, 2010; Theokas & Lerner, 2006; Zarrett & Lerner, 2008).^{74,98,105,137,160}

Sociodemographic Differences in PYD

A second goal of this study was to compare levels of this shared set of PYD assets by biological sex, race/ethnicity, and SES. I found that different youth population groups had varying degrees or perceptions of the positive attributes of PYD.

Biological Sex

Males reflected more PYD than females, with the largest difference in scores between the two groups on the parental bonds factor. This finding was unexpected because previous research has often found higher PYD in general among females (e.g., Lerner et al. 2005; Heck & Subramaniam, 2009; Bowers et al., 2010; Hyde, 2014).^{81,133,139,146} However, in each of the cited studies, PYD is operationalized using different frameworks, variables, and data sources, making it challenging to come to a consensus on the potential differences in the reporting of PYD, especially for parent-child relationship quality by biological sex. In this study, though males had higher scores on the parental bonds factor on average compared to females, there was greater variance in parental bonds scores among females. One reason for this pattern could be related to puberty and changing parent-child relationships. Other research noting lower-quality parent-child bonds for female youth suggest that females may have more volatile relationships with parents over the course of adolescence. Volatility and perceptions of parental relationship quality largely depend on age, pubertal timing, and their associated changing roles and expectations between parents and children.^{161–164} Because females tend to reach puberty at earlier ages compared to males, more conflict and distress might be present in those families at any given time, influencing their perceptions of the quality of the parent-child relationship.

Females' lower and more variable average scores on perceptions of parental bonds compared to males is actually consistent with other research using Add Health data and similar measurements of relationship quality.^{165–167} These studies find statistically significant differences

in parental closeness by sex, and that boys report higher parental closeness in adolescence compared to girls. However this difference tends to level out over time; both sexes report similar parent-adolescent relationship quality by emerging adulthood.^{165–167} Collectively however, the role of biological sex on perceptions of parental bonds has drawn limited attention in previous research, and it is possible that other measures of parent-adolescent involvement not considered in this study would reflect other sex differences. Even so, the results suggest that the strength of parental bonds, at least combined perceived aspects of parent-child closeness, love, and communication, might be a characteristic of youth development for both sexes.

Race/Ethnicity

This study also found differences in PYD by race/ethnicity: the hypothesis that non-Hispanic white youth would exhibit higher PYD compared to racial and ethnic minority youth (likely because white youth have historically greater access to PYD-type resources and opportunities compared to other groups) was partially supported. Non-Hispanic white youth had the highest mean scores on the autonomy and parental bonds factors, whereas non-Hispanic black youth had the highest mean scores on the confidence factor and Non-Hispanic Asian youth had the highest mean scores on the community bonds factor, perhaps reflecting different cultural expectations.

The confidence factor exhibited the most variability in average scores among racial/ethnic groups. Youth may perceive where they rank on PYD dimensions according to their unique cultural and social experiences, which might explain why this factor was so variable. Literature on identity formation processes suggests that the high self-confidence reported among black youth in comparison to other racial and ethnic groups stems from positive evaluations from those closest to them (family, peers, teachers, and coaches).^{141,168} This "microsocial" support helps enhance psycho-emotional resources that buffer against society's low status placement,

racial and economic discrimination, and persistent negative racialized media portrayals that could negatively impact confidence or self-esteem among black youth.^{168, p.132} Previous research using Add Health data has noted higher self-esteem ratings among black youth, usually the highest among black males, compared to other race/ethnicities.^{169,170}

Other racial/ethnic differences in PYD found in this study could also be due to diverse cultural expectations for positive behaviors and attributes that vary across different groups. For example, in this study, non-Hispanic Asian American youth had lower scores on the confidence and autonomy factors, but the highest scores on the community bonds factor. This pattern could be a reflection of cultural influences that value community over self in many Asian communities,¹⁷¹ whereas other communities might not emphasize the same expectations or emphasize them to the same degree. Additionally, the community factor consists of survey items related to school attachment. Previous literature notes the value placed on academic success among Asian communities,¹⁷² which could also help explain why the community bonds factor score was the highest in this group. However, with a firm focus on academic achievement, Asian American youth might experience less autonomy in their families, and perhaps less confidence due to anxiety and familial pressure related to achievement or lack thereof.¹⁷² These results for Asian American youth are consistent with previous research using Add Health data finding lower self-esteem,¹⁷⁰ autonomy,¹⁷³ and higher school attachment among this group compared to other racial/ethnic groups.¹⁷⁴

Socioeconomic Status

Similarly to the hypotheses for differences in PYD by race/ethnicity, the hypothesis that youth in the highest SES groups (as defined by highest parental education attainment) would report higher PYD compared to youth living in lower SES groups was partially supported. Youth whose parent(s) had a college degree had the highest mean scores on the confidence, parental

bonds, and community bonds factors, but not the autonomy factor. Parents with a college education or more are likely in higher-SES groups with the resources (including time, money, social capital, and expertise) to maximize their children's development.¹⁷⁵ The lower score on the autonomy factor could potentially reflect parents' inclination for behavioral monitoring, or even over-involvement, often reported by young people and parents in more highly educated families.¹⁷⁶ In these parent-child relationships, parents tend to have more control over their children's lives, usually to prioritize opportunities or structured activities that enhance adolescents' cognitive, social, and physical competencies. This could be one explanation for the lower autonomy scores among these youth. However, this lower autonomy score did not translate into poorer parental bonds or a lack of confidence. Perhaps increased parental closeness reflects more parental monitoring or reduced autonomy for youth in these more highly educated families, but through these interactions, youth perceive that their parents care about them and are invested in their well-being, enhancing other aspects of their development.^{165,177} These patterns of PYD by SES suggest that certain groups might have greater access to PYD resources and opportunities compared to others, potentially through increased parental instrumental support, though this study did not test this mechanism directly.

In summary, present findings indicate that the relative levels of PYD assets, at least as measured here, vary across demographic groups. How much an individual endorses a particular asset of PYD could in large part depend on its relevance in specific sociocultural and historical contexts, as well as access to positive developmental opportunities. More work is needed to determine whether there are more culturally-appropriate frameworks of PYD for diverse groups of youth that are linked to immediate and long-term health outcomes. Future research could explore this possibility using a variety of data sources reflecting different youth perspectives.¹⁷⁸ Similarly, more work is needed on cross-cultural comparisons of *existing* models of PYD,

including the Five Cs. Although present data did not allow for testing measurement invariance across the PYD constructs, this is an important next step to evaluate the relevance of existing models for different youth populations, allowing for the creation of better targeted youth development programs and interventions.

Limitations

Present results should be interpreted in light of several limitations. The primary limitation is the inability to derive an acceptable factor solution representing the Five Cs using available measured variables. As a result, I was unable to test the reliability and construct validity of the Five Cs model with these data and to test for measurement invariance by demographic characteristic. Therefore, it remains unclear if there are different types of assets that are more or less relevant for different youth populations in this study.

Second, a majority of the original 76 indicators of PYD tested in this study were adolescent self-report of perceived attributes or experiences, for example perceived parentadolescent communication or attendance at religious services in the past year. Self-report could be inaccurate because of social desirability bias, though this concern should be minimized via the use of audio-CASI. Relatedly, this study did not incorporate parent or school reports of adolescent competencies and participation in PYD activities. Adolescent perspectives and the value placed on these PYD assets might differ from adult perspectives. Consequently, parent or school reports could be differentially related to the measurement of PYD, and are not captured here. Future studies using Add Health data could merge parent (usually the resident mother) report of elements like shared parent-child activities or contextual household data, with adolescent reports to garner multiple perspectives on the factors that characterize PYD.

Third, this study did not examine interactions between sociodemographic characteristics, or intersectionality, which would reflect the interplay of social, economic, and environmental
conditions that influence adolescent development. There could be within-group differences, particularly among heterogeneous racial/ethnic groups, in PYD that might also have implications for measurement and subsequent youth programming development. The study also does not explore differences in PYD by other important sociodemographic characteristics that likely influence a person's identity and experience, for example characteristics like gender identity, sexual orientation, region of residence, or immigration status. These interactions and additional features likely also affect perceived placement or endorsement of PYD characteristics and conditions.

Despite these limitations this study also has several notable strengths. A key one is the use of a large, diverse, and nationally representative sample of U.S. adolescents who were not selected on the basis of participation in robust PYD programs. A second related strength is the comparative exploration of developmental assets across different demographic groups, often not explored in previous research. Third, in this study I applied and evaluated a theoretically-based model of youth development to incorporate multilevel aspects of youth experiences that could contribute to healthy development. Finally, although indicators of PYD tested in this study were largely derived from adolescent self-report, Add Health offers an expansive set of youth development indicators, which allowed the exploration of four key features of healthy development among a demographically diverse sample of U.S. adolescents

Conclusions

In conclusion, while this study was unable to test the factor structure of the Five Cs model of PYD, four latent constructs consistently emerged that capture the positive personal and contextual attributes of adolescence that contribute to healthy development. The results of this study suggest more empirical research on the measurement of the Five Cs using different data sources and exploration of the Five Cs by various sociodemographic characteristics is needed to

fully validate the model, particularly to ensure that it is relevant for diverse groups of youth—an ideal property for all theoretical frameworks of PYD. The field would benefit from more research on the psychometric properties and appropriateness of models of PYD since existing literature exploring the factor structure of various models of PYD by demographic characteristics aside from biological sex is limited.

In addition, the results of this study indicate that different population subgroups of youth report varying degrees or perceptions of these positive characteristics proposed by PYD. Youth in different sex, race/ethnicity, and SES groups might perceive their standings on these assets in relation to others in incongruent ways based on historical perceptions and access to resources or social capital. There might also be varying endorsement of the PYD assets by demographic groups because of different cultural expectations for certain population groups. Because of this heterogeneity in the experiences and perceptions of adolescents in the U.S., it is reasonable to expect that there is not just one model of PYD that provides an accurate and optimal representation of development and ideal assets across all communities and cultures. Thus, more empirical work is needed to find the best models for different groups; researchers should incorporate a variety of metrics to define and measure healthy development beyond a focus on risk-avoidance while developing and testing the psychometric properties of PYD constructs. They should also take into account possible sex, race/ethnicity, and social class differences in the endorsement and relevance of ideal developmental assets among youth.



Figure 1. Scree plot of exploratory factor analysis solutions representing positive youth development using data from Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (1994-1995).

Factors	Chi-square	df	p-value	CFI	TFI	RMSEA
2 Factors	121613.8	298	0.00	0.94	0.94	0.14
3 Factors	71990.1	273	0.00	0.95	0.96	0.11
4 Factors	39259.8	249	0.00	0.97	0.96	0.08
5 Factors	20710.6	226	0.00	0.97	0.97	0.08
6 Factors	11344.4	204	0.00	0.98	0.97	0.07
7 Factors	5413.1	183	0.00	0.98	0.97	0.07
8 Factors	2208.6	163	0.00	0.98	0.98	0.06
9 Factors	1082.9	144	0.00	0.99	0.98	0.05

Table 1. Fit indices for nine exploratory factor analysis solutions representing positive youth development using data from Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (1994-1995).

Model fit indices abbreviations: df= degrees of freedom; CFI=comparative fit index;

TLI=Tucker-Lewis index; RMSEA=root mean square error of approximation

Positive Youth Development Factor Score	Add Health Survey Item	Factor Loading
	Do you agree or disagree with the following	
	statement?	
	You have a lot to be proud of.	.732
	You like yourself just the way you are.	.639
Confidence	You feel like you are doing everything just about	588
Connucie	right.	.500
(Eigenvalue=3.16)	You feel loved and wanted.	.820
$(\alpha = 0.86)$	You are well coordinated.	.504
(0. 0.00)	You have a lot of energy.	.488
	When you get sick, you get better quickly.	.396
	Y ou are physically fit.	.532
	You feel socially accepted.	.642
	Y ou have a lot of good qualities.	./98
	<i>Do your parents let you make your own decisions</i>	
Autonomy	The people you hang around with?	614
Autonomy	What time you go to hed?	452
(Eigenvalue=1.63)	What you wear?	572
$(\alpha=0.63)$	How much television you watch?	.572
(0.003)	Which television programs you watch?	.465
	What you eat?	.397
	How close do you feel to your mother/father? ^a	.680
	How much do you think she/he cares about you? ^a	.504
	Do you agree or disagree with the following	
Parental bonds	statement?	
	Most of the time, your mother/father is warm and	702
(Eigenvalue=2.74)	loving toward you. ^a	.702
(α=0.84)	You are satisfied with the way your mother/father	.851
	and you communicate with each other. ^a	
	Overall, you are satisfied with your relationship	.899
	With your mother/lather."	
	you?	.401
	How strongly do you agree or disagree with the	
	following statements?	
	Feel close to people at school	413
Community bonds	Feel like a part of school	.500
	Happy to be at school.	.404
Eigenvalue=2.25)	In the past 12 months, how often did you attend	
(α=0.68)	religious services? ^b	.713
. ,	Many churches, synagogues, and other places of	
	worship have special activities for teenagers-such	
	as youth groups, Bible classes, or choir. In the past	.777
	12 months, how often did you attend such youth	
	activities? ^b	

 Table 2. Positive youth development factor scores: Survey items from The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Wave I, 1994-1995).

^a Parent-child relationship quality questions are assessed separately for residential mother/maternal figure and residential father/paternal figure. When both parents were present in the household, the higher of the two scores on each dimension was used. In single-parent homes, the values on each dimension are reported in reference to the residential mother- or father-figure present. ^b 2,256 respondents at Wave I reported "no religion" and were coded as 0 on all religion variables, indicating no

religious services/youth activities involvement.

	Confidence	Autonomy	Parental Bonds	Community Bonds
Confidence	1.00			
Autonomy	0.10	1.00		
Parental Bonds	0.31	-0.04	1.00	
Community Bonds	0.22	-0.02	0.19	1.00

Table 3. Bivariate (Pearson) correlation matrix of positive youth development factor scores.

Note: Bolded values are correlations significant at the 0.05 level (two-tailed).

Sample characteristic	%	(n)
Biological sex		
Males	50.9	(8,647)
Females	49.1	(8,906)
Race/ethnicity		
Non-Hispanic White	65.5	(9,023)
Non-Hispanic Black	15.7	(3,783)
Hispanic (all races)	11.8	(2,969)
Non-Hispanic Asian	3.9	(1,283)
Non-Hispanic Other-race	3.1	(495)
Parental education attainment		
Less than high school	12.0	(2,303)
High school graduate/GED	27.1	(4,399)
Some college	29.9	(5,052)
College graduate or more	31.0	(5,799)
Family structure		
Two biological parents	55.2	(9,265)
Other two parent	17.6	(3,262)
Single parent	23.5	(4,343)
Other family structure	3.7	(683)
Neighborhood urbanicity		
Completely urbanized	51.9	(9,768)
Partly rural	48.1	(7,637)
Age at Wave I in years	Mean	(SE)
Range: 11-21	15.4	0.12
Stondardined BVD Fractor Corner ³		
Stanuaruized FYD Factor Scores"	010	012
Confidence factor	.019	.012
Autonomy factor	.004	.013
Community bonds factor	.0 44 027	.010

Table 4. Distribution of sample characteristics, Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533).

Community bonds factor .027 .015 *Note:* Percentages and means are weighted to reflect Add Health's sampling and design (Ns are unweighted) to yield U.S. national probability estimates for youth in grades 7-12 in the 1994-1995 school-year.

^a Range on PYD Factor Scores: Confidence: -4.77 – 2.30; Autonomy: -2.35 - 0.75; Parental bonds: -5.31 - 0.82; Community bonds: -3.27 – 1.78.

SE=standard error



Figure 2. Mean values and standard errors of positive youth development factor scores by biological sex in Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533).

***p<.001; **p<.01; * p<.05.

P-values indicate two-sample t-tests of significant differences in PYD by biological sex.



Figure 3. Mean values and standard errors of positive youth development factor scores by race/ethnicity in Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533).

***p<.001; **p<.01; * p<.05. NH=Non-Hispanic.

P-values indicate overall significant differences in PYD across race/ethnicity groups resulting from a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA).

Figure 4. Mean values and standard errors of positive youth development factor scores by highest parental education attainment in Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,533).





P-values indicate overall significant differences in PYD across highest parental education attainment groups resulting from a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA).

CHAPTER 4: IMPLICATIONS OF POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT FOR HOLISTIC SEXUAL HEALTH IN EMERGING ADULTHOOD

Introduction

Previous research on emerging adult sexuality has largely focused on narrow aspects of sexual health, primarily investigating the adolescent determinants of adverse sexual health consequences. However, individuals and couples experience a range positive sexual health outcomes, such as physical pleasure and romantic relationship intimacy, which also define their sexual health. Acknowledging its multidimensional nature, recent definitions of "sexual health" have expanded to incorporate these more positive dimensions of sexuality and a variety of sexual behaviors and experiences in addition to the standard, risk-focused, outcomes. For instance, in 2006, the World Health Organization defined sexual health as "a state of physical, emotional, mental, and social well-being in relation to sexuality" not only free of adverse outcomes, but with the "possibility of having pleasurable and safe sexual experiences..."⁹ Likewise, Fortenberry (2013) describes a framework of sexual health consisting of various behaviors and functions that are influenced by and influence experiences of sexual pleasure, choice, knowledge, and rights.⁸ These definitions include often overlooked components of sexual health, such as experiences of physical and emotional satisfaction or pleasure stemming from various sexual behaviors and intimate experiences.¹³ Taken together, these definitions acknowledge that sexual health is holistic in nature and not one-dimensional; in fact, sexual health encompasses an assortment of behaviors, attitudes, and outcomes that reflect both positive and negative sexual health experiences across individual and interpersonal domains.^{8–10}

Despite the expanding definitions of sexual health and the inclusion of outcomes like pleasure and relationship satisfaction as positive and vital aspects, few studies have examined the prevalence of and contributors to holistic sexual health among emerging adults. Emerging adulthood is a life period of increased independence and social acceptability of sexual relationships.³⁴ By their early 20s, a majority of emerging adults in the U.S. have had vaginal intercourse ³ and are engaged in a variety of sexual behaviors within different types of relationships.^{15,18,19} These trends in sexual experiences among emerging adults might have important implications for health and well-being that are different from other segments of the population. It is unclear, however, how much and in what ways emerging adults experience these holistic outcomes on a population level, as well as which adolescent experiences and characteristics influence these holistic sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood. Thus, scholars must continue to explore the developmental factors that enhance holistic sexual health for individuals during this life period, and not just the factors that reduce risk of adverse sexual and reproductive health outcomes, so as to inform sexual health promotion interventions geared toward building skills for healthy relationships and articulating desires for sexual pleasure.

Previous Research on Holistic Sexual Health in Emerging Adulthood

Aspects of holistic sexual health such as sexual enjoyment and positive relationship experiences are important outcomes, but questions assessing these experiences rarely appear on national surveys. Most of the studies to-date are qualitative explorations describing pleasurable sexual health experiences among young adults. The few quantitative studies examining national trends in these outcomes are limited in that they largely rely on smaller, non-representative samples, typically of university students enrolled in psychology courses.^{112,113} There are few U.S. population-based data sources available that survey emerging adults in the general population, and as a distinct age-group, about their sexual pleasure and positive relationship experiences,

aside from three large datasets: the 1992 National Health and Social Life Survey (NHSLS), the 2001 and 2008 waves of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health), and the 2009 National Survey of Sexual Health and Behavior (NSSHB).¹⁷⁹ The NHSLS dataset contains information on a variety of sexual practices and their appeal, including sexual satisfaction and sexual fantasies gathered from interviews and self-administered questionnaires with a national probability sample of 3,432 U.S. men and women ages 18-59.¹⁸⁰ The NSSHB (2009 -2018), a more contemporary study, is a multi-wave, cross-sectional Internet survey of over 20,000 people ages 14-102, with each wave containing information on sexual activities and sexual satisfaction experiences for approximately 2,000-5,000 individuals.¹⁸¹ Recently, other nationally representative web-based data sources of U.S. women's pleasurable experiences have also emerged, including the OMGYes Sexual Pleasure Report: Women and Touch (2015-2015).¹⁸² This GfK KnowledgePanel ® study asked a nationally representative sample of more than 1,000 women ages 18-94 about their sexual behaviors, preferences, and experiences with orgasms via a confidential survey.¹⁸²

The relatively small number of studies on the prevalence of or contributors to pleasurerelated sexual health outcomes primarily focus on orgasm frequency as the primary index of sexual enjoyment, however some do also consider other emotional or social satisfaction related to sex. These studies largely find that a majority of emerging adults experience sexual enjoyment and emotional satisfaction, and usually males report more pleasure than females. For instance, according to the NHSLS sample of approximately 3,400 adults aged 18-59 from the early 1990s (28% of males and 30% of females were between ages 18-29), males on average experienced more orgasms, and gained more physical and emotional satisfaction from sex in a current relationship compared to females.¹⁸³ Similarly using data from the 2001 wave of the Add Health study, Galinsky and Sonenstein (2013) found that among a subsample of other-sex, current partners in relationships longer than three months, males reported almost double the number of orgasms compared to females (approximately 86% of males vs. 47% of females reported having an orgasm most or all of the time with their partners), but both sexes reported similarly high subjective relationship commitment.²⁶

The 2010 NSSHB asked 1,931 U.S. adults ages 18 to 59 about their most recent sexual experience (approximately 25% between ages 18-29), finding that 91% of men in the sample (all ages) said they climaxed during their last sexual encounter, compared with 64% of women.¹⁸⁴ Lastly, Herbenick and colleagues found lower rates of orgasm frequency for women: among 1,055 women aged 18-94 (20% of the sample were between ages 18-29) participating in the OMGYes Sexual Pleasure Report: Women and Touch Study, 29% had an orgasm at least 75 percent of the time without clitoral stimulation, but 43% had an orgasm at least 75 percent of the time with clitoral stimulation.¹⁸² These studies give an indication of the outcomes and experiences that are components of the U.S. emerging adult holistic sexual health experience, in particular positive and pleasurable sex, and also suggest that men and women might experience sexual health in different ways. Unfortunately, the factors preceding and associated with these subjective sexual health outcomes have been rarely studied.

In sum, the number of studies and potential national data sources that allow investigations of whether and how much emerging adults experience multidimensional aspects of sexual health, and potential adolescent contributors to health, are limited. Aside from Add Health, none of the above listed data sources allows the prospective study of potential adolescent characteristics and experiences that might be related to their future sexual health outcomes. Population-based benchmarks of sexual health outcomes among emerging adults in the U.S. are helpful for researchers, clinicians, and educators in understanding changes in sexual health trends for emerging adults over time, as well as the possible adolescent antecedents of holistic sexual

health for diverse groups. It is vital to explore which and in what ways positive adolescent developmental factors—the psychosocial characteristics and external factors— could enrich or undermine sexual health throughout the life course.

Adolescent Contributors to Holistic Sexual Health

The positive youth development (PYD) perspective provides a conceptual model for identifying such potential adolescent experiences, qualities, and attitudes across multiple social domains that could potentially contribute to future holistic sexual health in emerging adulthood. The PYD perspective represents the comprehensive interdisciplinary research and programmatic efforts that propose that healthy human development across the life course is best promoted by opportunities for adolescents to develop and strengthen key developmental assets at individual, interpersonal, and community levels.⁷⁸ Adolescents possessing these prosocial assets (e.g., selfesteem) and with access to protective resources within their environments (e.g., caring adult mentors) are better-equipped to succeed in various aspects of life,⁷³ potentially including holistic sexual health. Instead of focusing on reducing deficits and problem behaviors, PYD programs create opportunities for adolescents to enhance their strengths through activities used to promote a positive self-concept and prosocial connections, among other interrelated outcomes. These programmatic objectives serve to function as "mediating influences" of change that allow youth to gain a positive self-concept, competence, and character, and subsequently enhance well-being and preparation for adulthood, including their increasingly relevant sexual and romantic relationships.67, p.S76

The developmental constructs defined in various PYD frameworks reflect different aspects of an adolescent's psychosocial status and life,^{76,78,79} and are applicable to sexual health, as PYD experiences may strengthen the valued behaviors and qualities that contribute to positive social functioning in sexual relationships.^{90,94,95} Studies have found evidence of a positive

association between various adolescent PYD characteristics, including parent-child communication and achievement aspirations, for sexual health outcomes in adolescence such as reduced risk of unintended pregnancy ⁹⁷ and STIs.¹⁰⁹ There is limited, but some evidence of the benefits of factors like family connectedness and confidence for more positive sexual health outcomes like sexual self-efficacy ¹⁰⁷ and parent-adolescent communication about sex ³⁷ in adolescence. Additionally, previous research finds high parental involvement ¹¹¹ and the presence of adult mentors ⁹¹ are each associated with higher romantic relationship satisfaction in young adulthood. While PYD constructs have largely been applied to studies of risk reduction in adolescence, more work is needed to explore the impact of PYD on comprehensive well-being, including positive, holistic sexual health outcomes and whether the benefits of PYD extend into emerging adulthood.

Limitations of Research on PYD and Sexual Health

Few past studies have prospectively explored the connection between PYD and holistic sexual health outcomes among emerging adults as a distinct age-group, using nationally representative samples. Thus far, research that has focused on holistic sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood has largely relied on convenience samples that lack generalizability ^{37,112} or samples of college students.^{112,113} Most of the current literature also examines cross-sectional associations ^{25,26} and therefore does not allow the exploration of emerging adulthood experiences relative to the adolescent experiences that precede them. Lastly, some studies only incorporate single indicators of sexual health, ^{25,37,114} primarily focusing on orgasm frequency as the sole descriptor of positive sexual health experiences, or single indicators of PYD, ¹¹⁵ which neglects the acknowledgement that sexual health encompasses and is impacted by multidimensional experiences. Though there is evidence that PYD is protective against engagement in risk behaviors and adverse sexual health outcomes, it is unknown if and in what ways healthy

development shows similar positive associations with long-term holistic components of sexual health.

Current Study

This study addresses each of the limitations noted above. To examine the association between PYD and holistic sexual health in emerging adulthood, I use a diverse, U.S. populationbased sample that has been prospectively followed from adolescence into young adulthood. I explore the longitudinal, long-term associations of youth development experiences for seven different sexual health outcomes representing physical, emotional, and social aspects of sexual health among emerging adults. The outcomes include enjoyment of performing oral sex, receiving oral sex, and orgasm frequency, as well as reciprocated love for partner, relationship quality, unintended pregnancy, and past year STIs.

As adolescent developmental assets and connections provide skills necessary to navigate and enrich romantic relationships, I hypothesized that PYD will be positively associated with enjoyment of performing and receiving oral sex, orgasm frequency, reciprocated love between partners, and relationship quality, and negatively associated with unintended pregnancy and pastyear STIs. Based on persistent societal sexual scripts that commend males for pursuing and enjoying their sexual desires while criticizing females for the same,^{21,22,27,30} I hypothesized that the magnitude of the associations between PYD and positive sexual health will be stronger for males than females for physical-pleasure outcomes including enjoyment of oral sex and orgasm frequency. Additionally, because females tend to place high value on emotional connections and intimacy in sexual and romantic relationships,³¹ I hypothesized that the magnitude of the associations between PYD and love for partner or relationship quality will be stronger for females than males.

Methods

Data

Analyses were based on in-home data from Waves I and III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health). Add Health is a probability-based, nationally representative survey of 20,745 U.S. adolescents enrolled in grades 7 through 12 in the 1994-1995 school year (wave I; see Harris et al.,¹⁸⁵ for more detail). Add Health to-date has completed one in-school and four in-home waves of interviews. At Wave I, a resident parent (usually the mother) also completed a self-administered questionnaire. Wave III interviews (n=15,197) were completed in 2001-02, when sample members were aged 18-26 (emerging adulthood). Wave IV follow-up interviews occurred in 2008 when sample respondents were 24-32 years old (n=15,701). Though no outcomes were taken from Wave IV in this chapter, some control variables (i.e., experiences of coerced and physically-forced sex, and age at first sexual experience) are only asked at this wave and those retrospective reports were used. Response rates exceeded 75% at all waves. Add Health procedures were approved by the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, Institutional Review Board. Present analyses were deemed exempt from review.

At Wave III, respondents were asked to list all romantic and pregnancy relationships since 1995 in chronological order, starting with the most recent. For each relationship listed, they indicated if that relationship had included sex, defined as vaginal intercourse, oral intercourse, or anal intercourse, and if they were still in that relationship. Further details about the relationship, romantic partner, and sexual behaviors were provided for select relationships. During original Add Health data collection, relationships were selected based on certain criteria, leading to three different "relationships in detail" samples. The entire pool of sexual relationships includes what is called "the Morris sample" (n=36,128 sexual relationships reported among Wave III

respondents), the second is the "Udry sample" of the two most important relationships (n=20,878 relationships reported among Wave III respondents), and lastly the special subsample, the "Couples sample" (n=4,326 flagged relationships among Wave III respondents). Participants were randomly selected for inclusion in the "Couples sample" if they met three criteria: being in a current relationship with their most recent sexual partner, the relationship had lasted at least 3 months, and the partner was of the opposite sex and older than age 18. (Note: Not all relationships meeting these criteria were included in the "Couples sample.")

Though there is overlap in the three "relationships in detail" samples, respondents answered different sets of questions depending on the sample they were selected into, resulting in seven different versions of the Wave III in-home questionnaire items pertaining to relationship characteristics. For example, only respondents with relationships flagged for inclusion in the "Couples sample" received detailed questions about orgasm frequency and relationship quality for their current relationships. Appendix C provides a description of the different selection criteria for each "relationships in detail" sample, the number of eligible relationships for each sample, and which holistic sexual health survey items were assessed in each sample. Though respondents across the samples often reported on multiple different relationships (n=36,128 total relationships included at Wave III), for this study, I selected sexual health information and relationship characteristics pertaining to the current or most recent "sexual or romantic relationship" only (n=12,283 current or most recent relationships). The analyses also only included current or most recent relationships with other-sex partners (95%), based on a relationship-specific report of the sex of the current or most recent partner at Wave III.

Study Samples

Two different study samples were used; samples were based on respondents' appearance in different "relationships in detail" samples at Wave III and missing data in regard to seven

positive sexual health outcomes (liking to perform oral sex, liking to receive oral sex, reciprocated love for partner, orgasm frequency, romantic relationship quality, unintended pregnancy, and past 12-month STI; see Appendix C). The main difference between the samples is that the second, smaller sample examined two additional outcomes among emerging adults. **Sample 1** was restricted to respondents participating in Waves I and III (n=15,197), with a valid sampling weight (n=14,322), reporting on one current or most recent sexual and romantic relationship in detail (n=12,283) with an other-sex partner (n=12,017), and with non-missing data on enjoyment of oral sex, reciprocated love for partner, unintended pregnancy, and past 12-month STI outcome variables, and all covariates. This yielded an analytical sample of 10,916 male and female emerging adult respondents aged 18-26 in a current or most recent sexual relationship.

Approximately 10% of eligible respondents for Sample 1 at Wave III were excluded because of missing data; most missing data occurred as a result of the selection into different "relationships in detail samples" where respondents were not asked certain survey questions by design. Respondents without complete data on all sexual health outcomes and other covariates (thus excluded from analyses) were less likely to live in a two-parent household (approximately 32% vs. 55%, p<0.001), were more likely to have a parent with less than a high school diploma (approximately 22% vs. 12%, p<0.001), and were a year older on average (16.5 years vs. 15.4 years, p<0.001) compared to respondents with complete data on all study indicators at Wave III.

A separate subsample of respondents flagged for the "Couples sample" completed other "relationships in detail" survey items including questions regarding the additional two holistic sexual health outcomes, orgasm frequency and romantic relationship quality. **Sample 2 comprised** respondents reporting on sexual and romantic relationships with other-sex partners in regard to all seven positive sexual health items (n=3,833 eligible respondents who received all

relevant survey items), and who were not missing data on each positive sexual health outcome and covariates, yielding a final sample of 3,253 male and female emerging adult respondents. Eligible respondents with missing data were slightly more likely to be non-Hispanic black than respondents included in Sample 2 (approximately 20% vs. 13%, p=.002). Respondents with missing data were also more likely to be in a dating or pregnancy relationship compared to Sample 2 respondents with non-missing data (approximately 53% vs. 37%, p=.002). Lastly, eligible respondents with missing data were less likely to have ever engaged in oral sex compared to respondents included in Sample 2 (approximately 92% vs. 79%, p<.001).

Measures

Holistic Sexual Health. I examined seven sexual health outcomes that combined reflect multidimensional physical, emotional, and social aspects of sexuality and relationships. At the Wave III in-home interview, sexual health information was collected via laptop computers and computer-assisted self-interviewing (CASI) technology. The private nature of CASI technology helps limit social desirability bias, and thus improves accuracy of reports on sensitive information.¹⁸⁶ Respondents were asked whether they and/or their partner had ever engaged in fellatio (male receptive oral sex) or cunnilingus (female receptive oral sex). For respondents who answered in the affirmative to either or both questions, two additional questions measured the degree to which they liked to receive and perform oral sexual stimulation. **Enjoyment of receiving oral sex** was assessed by the question, "How much do/did you like for your partner to perform oral sex on you?" **Enjoyment of performing oral sex** was assessed by the question, "How much do/did you like to perform oral sex on your partner?" Each question used a fivepoint Likert scale, ranging from "like very much." to "dislike very much." Final response categories included like very much/somewhat; dislike/neither like nor dislike (referent); and never experienced with partner.

An indicator of emotional aspects of sexual health included perceived **reciprocated love for partner.** Respondents were asked "how much do you love [partner]?" and "how much do you think [partner] loves you?", with answer choices including "a lot," "somewhat," "a little" or "not at all." A categorical variable describing reciprocated love for a partner in the current relationship, as perceived by the respondent, was created with the following categories: both partners love each other a lot, neither partner loves the other a lot (referent), respondent loves the partner more, or partner loves the respondent more.

Holistic sexual health also encompasses reduced risk of unintended pregnancy and sexually transmitted infections. A complete pregnancy history was collected during the Wave III in-home interview. For each reported pregnancy, respondents noted whether the pregnancy was intended ("Please think back to the time just before partner/you became pregnant. Did you want to have a child then?"). **Unintended pregnancy** was dichotomized as ever had an unintended pregnancy/never had an unintended pregnancy. **Past 12-month STI diagnosis** was dichotomized as being told by a doctor or nurse that you had one of 9 different STIs including chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis, genital herpes, genital warts, human papilloma virus (HPV), trichomoniasis, HIV/AIDS, and other.

Two additional outcomes, orgasm frequency and relationship quality, were assessed among Sample 2 members. **Orgasm frequency** is a common measure of sexual satisfaction ²⁵ and was assessed by the question, "When you and your partner have sexual relations, how often do you have an orgasm--that is, climax or come?" Response options include "most of the time/every time," "more than half of the time," "about half the time," "less than half the time," and "never/hardly ever." Orgasm frequency was categorized as most of the time/every time, half to more than half the time (referent), and less than half the time for both male and female respondents. The type of "sexual relations" was not specified in the survey question, however

"sexual relations" was defined as encompassing vaginal, oral-genital, and anal sex in a prior section of the Wave III in-home interview.

Relationship quality, representing positive social aspects of sexual relationships, was assessed by respondent ratings of his/her commitment, closeness, expectations of permanency, and satisfaction with the relationship. Because each variable was moderately to highly correlated with one another (r=0.52-0.68), a composite measure of overall relationship quality was constructed by summing these four items. Summary scores ranged from 0-5.5 units, where higher values indicated better relationship quality (Sample 2 males: mean=4.75, standard deviation=0.93; Sample 2 females: mean=4.89, standard deviation=0.82). High Cronbach's alpha scores indicated internal consistency of the summed items for both males and females (alpha=0.82). Scores of relationship quality using these indicators in the Add Health data have been used in previous studies and also exhibit high reliability.^{26,187}

Main predictor: Positive Youth Development. I conducted exploratory factor analysis to determine how 76 different Wave I Add Health survey items loaded together on distinct factors representing PYD. I use four emergent dimensions of PYD with eigenvalues above 1: confidence, autonomy, parental bonds, and community bonds. Four standardized factor scores (relative to all males and females) were used individually as predictors in all models.⁴

Covariates. Models controlled for sexual relationship-specific characteristics including **relationship type** (married, cohabiting, or dating), **relationship duration** in years from the start of the *sexual* relationship, whether partners lived together, and whether there were **children present in the household** (1=at least one child under age 12 present, 0=otherwise). Because past

⁴ PYD factor scores were developed using the entire Wave I sample with complete data (n=16,777). Separate factor scores were created for respondents in Wave I (n=16,777) and respondents in both Waves I and III (n=14,322); sensitivity analysis was performed and distributions and eigenvalues of the factor scores were very similar.

relationships may be more likely to be rated of lower quality, I controlled for whether the **relationship was current**. (Current relationship was not a covariate in Sample 2 models because all relationships were current.) Lastly, relationship-specific measures of both perpetration and victimization of **sexual insistence** were assessed based on the following questions, "How often (in the past year) have you insisted on or made your partner have sexual relations with you when he/she didn't want to?" and "How often (in the past year) has your partner insisted on or made you have sexual relations with him/her when you didn't want to?" Sexual insistence was dichotomized (1=one or more experiences of sexual insistence, either perpetration or victimization; 0= never experienced sexual insistence).

Additionally, as sexual self-schemas evolve throughout adolescence and over time, individuals often become more comfortable and less reserved in exploring their sexualities.³⁹ Accordingly, individuals have varying opportunities for sexual activity that can influence expectations for and perceptions of sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood. **Age at first sexual experience** measures the age at which sexual experience of any type (vaginal, oral, or anal) first occurred, in whole years as reported retrospectively at the Wave IV in-home interview. **Ever engaged in oral sex** (either performing or receiving oral sex) was also reported retrospectively at Wave IV. An individual's opportunities and/or comfortability with engaging in sex during adolescence could also be influenced by their perceptions of their mothers' attitudes toward their engaging in sexual activity, which could also impact subsequent sexual health in emerging adulthood.^{188,189} **Perceived maternal attitudes toward sexual activity** are represented by a summary score of 3 items based on adolescent reports (at Wave I): whether their mother would approve of their having sex, would approve of their having sex with a steady partner, and whether their mother would be upset about their having sex at all. Each item was measured on a 5-point Likert scale, ranging from strongly agree to strongly disagree. Items were coded and

added such that higher values indicate greater perceived maternal approval of sexual activity in adolescence (range: 3-15; Cronbach's alpha, 0.95).

As experiences of sexual victimization can negatively affect self-identity and relationships with romantic partners ¹⁹⁰ and sexual satisfaction in young adulthood,¹⁹¹ I also controlled for **childhood sexual abuse** prior to age 18 ("Did a parent or other adult caregiver touch you in a sexual way, force you to touch him or her in a sexual way, or force you to have sexual relations?"), dichotomized as never/one or more times before age 18. **Coerced or physically forced sex** (ever "forced, in a nonphysical way, to have any type of sexual activity against your will?" or ever "physically forced to have sexual intercourse against your will?") was dichotomized as never/one or more times that first occurred before age 18. All sexual victimization variables were assessed retrospectively at the Wave IV in-home interview. Due to small cell sizes, childhood sexual abuse and coerced or physically forced sex were not included as covariates in multivariate models for Sample 2.

Models also control for individual characteristics in emerging adulthood including race/ethnicity, based on self-report: non-Hispanic white (referent), Hispanic (any race), non-Hispanic black, non-Hispanic Asian/Pacific Islander, and other. Socioeconomic status of family of origin is based on highest parental education attainment as reported by the parent at Wave I and substituted with adolescent report at Wave I if missing (less than high school, high school graduate, some college, and college graduate [referent]). Family structure is categorized as living with two biological parents (referent), other two parent household, single parent, and all other structures. Currently in school at the Wave III interview is dichotomized as currently enrolled in school, job training, or vocational education program or not. Age at Wave III was treated as a continuous variable.

Lastly, in previous research, high self-esteem has been positively correlated with experiencing orgasms, enjoying various sexual activities, as well as expression of intimacy in relationships in emerging adulthood.^{25,26} **Self-esteem** in emerging adulthood was measured with a composite score consisting of four items from Rosenberg's Self-Esteem Scale,¹⁹² all measured on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from strongly agree to strongly disagree: you have many good qualities; you have a lot to be proud of; you like yourself just the way you are; you feel you are doing things just about right (range=1-5; Cronbach's alpha=0.78).

Analysis

After examining descriptive statistics (Pearson Chi-square test for categorical variables and 2-sample t-tests for continuous variables) and bivariate associations (crude regression models), sexual health as predicted by PYD was estimated by regressing each positive sexual health outcome on the PYD factor scores, controlling for all individual and relationship covariates, and according to the coding scheme of the outcome variable. Specifically, I ran multinomial logistic regression models for categorical sexual health outcome variables (i.e., enjoyment of performing oral sex, enjoyment of receiving oral sex, reciprocated love for partner, and orgasm frequency), binomial logistic regression for dichotomous outcome variables (i.e., unintended pregnancy, past 12-month STIs), and ordinary least squares (OLS) regression for continuous outcomes (i.e., relationship quality). All variables were entered simultaneously in each model.

Due to gendered sexual scripts, males and females may place different importance on certain aspects of positive sexual health, for example physical pleasure for men and emotional intimacy for women, particularly within a heterosexual context.^{21,22} Thus, I stratified each model by biological sex to derive sex-specific estimates. Analyses were conducted in STATA, version 14.2, using survey commands to adjust for Add Health's complex survey design. Sampling

weights were applied to yield national population estimates.

Results

Sample 1 Characteristics

Table 5 presents the distributions of sexual health, PYD, and other demographic and relationship characteristics by biological sex. Males and females had slightly different sexual health profiles: A larger proportion of males reported liking to perform oral sex very much/somewhat on their partners compared to their female counterparts (approximately 60% vs 54%), whereas 20% of females reported disliking or neither like/dislike performing oral sex compared to only 10% of males (p<.001). A majority of both males and females reported liking to receive oral sex very much/somewhat (76% and 73%, respectively, p<.001). Interestingly, more respondents were less likely to perform oral sex than to receive it. Almost a third of males and over a quarter of females reported never performing oral sex on their partners (approximately 30% and 26%, p<.001, respectively). This is compared to approximately 21% of males and 20% of females reporting never receiving oral sex from their partners (p<.001). Females on average were more likely to perceive that both partners love each other a lot (reciprocated love) compared to males (76% vs. 66%, p<.001). Over a quarter (28%) of the female respondents reported an unintended pregnancy in emerging adulthood compared to 17% of male respondents (p<.001). Likewise, 13% of female respondents reported diagnosis of a pastyear STI, whereas only 4% of males reported a past-year STI (p<.001).

Compared to males, females had lower mean scores on the PYD factors, except for the autonomy factor. There were statistically significant differences in the distributions of the confidence, parental bonds, and community bonds factor scores by biological sex. Males reported higher confidence in adolescence compared to females (mean=.06, standard deviation [SD]=.91 and mean=-.04, SD=1.04, p<.001, respectively). Males also reported higher

community bonds in adolescence than females (mean=.05, SD=.98 and mean=.01, SD=1.02, p=.009, respectively). Females reported lower parental bonds in adolescence than males (mean= -.04, SD=1.06 and mean=.13, SD=.87, p<.001, respectively), however female reports were more variable.

Sample 2 Characteristics

A subset of the Add Health sample in current relationships received questions on orgasm frequency and relationship satisfaction (Sample 2). These patterns of results are consistent with the results presented for Sample 1. Table 14 presents demographic characteristics, by biological sex, for Sample 2 respondents. Similar to Sample 1, a larger proportion of males reported liking to perform oral sex very much/somewhat on their partners compared to their female counterparts (approximately 72% vs 61%, p<.001). Over a fifth of females reported disliking or neither liking/disliking performing oral sex (about 22%) compared to only 10% of males (p<.001). Compared to performing oral sex, larger proportions of males and females both reported liking to receive oral sex very much/somewhat (approximately 84% and 79%, respectively, p<.001). Females and males in Sample 2 were also on average more likely to perceive that both partners love each other a lot, or reciprocated love (approximately 82% and 85%, respectively, p<.001).

Almost one-third (31%) of the female respondents in Sample 2 reported an unintended pregnancy in emerging adulthood compared to 21% of male respondents (p<.001). Likewise, 10% of female respondents reported diagnosis of a past-year STI, whereas only 4% of males reported a past-year STI diagnosis (p<.001). The proportion of males who reported having an orgasm most of the time or every time they had sex in their relationship was significantly larger than the proportion of females reporting the same (approximately 86% of males compared to less than half of females, 49%, p<.001). In fact, 15% of females reported having an orgasm less than half the time compared to just 3% of males (p<.001). Lastly, relationship quality scores were

similar between males and females in Sample 2 (mean=4.76, SD=.93 and mean=4.88, SD=1.02, p=.013, respectively).

As found among Sample 1, females in Sample 2 had lower mean scores on the PYD factors, however the only statistically significant difference in mean scores by biological sex was among the parental bonds factor. Females reported lower parental bonds in adolescence than males on average, but had slightly more variable reports (mean= -.09, SD=1.06 and mean=.09, SD=.92, p<.001, respectively). Though not statistically different at the 0.05 level, males reported higher confidence in adolescence (mean=.01, SD=.98 and mean=-10, SD=1.06, p=.10, respectively), higher autonomy (mean=.04, SD=.93 and mean=.01, SD=.99, p=.407, respectively), and higher community bonds compared to females (mean=.06, SD=1.02 and mean=-.003, SD=1.03, p=.572, respectively).

Differences in Characteristics by Sample

Respondents in Sample 2, where the relationships were all current and were slightly longer on average, reported more endorsement of pleasure- and emotional-related sexual health outcomes and more unintended pregnancies, than respondents in Sample 1, which represented both current and most recent relationships with other-sex partners. For example, more male and female respondents in Sample 2 reported liking to receive oral sex very much/somewhat than in Sample 1. Also, more respondents in Sample 2, especially males, reported reciprocated love (that both partners love each other a lot) compared to Sample 1. Distributions of the PYD characteristics were largely similar, however males and females in Sample 1 reported slightly more confidence in adolescence than respondents in Sample 2. Females in Sample 1 also reported stronger parental bonds than females in Sample 2.

Distributions of the demographic and relationships characteristics were very similar between Sample 1 and Sample 2, aside from relationship type and duration, and sexual insistence in the relationship. By nature of the sample construction, respondents in Sample 2 were more likely to be married or in a cohabiting relationship compared to respondents in Sample 1. Sample 2 relationships were also slightly longer on average. Lastly, Sample 1 also had more than double the proportion of males who experienced sexual insistence in their current or most recent relationships compared to Sample 2.

PYD and Holistic Sexual Health: Sample 1

I examined five sexual health outcomes among Sample 1 emerging adults. Bivariate analyses yielded several significant associations for males and females (Table 6 for males, Table 7 for females), but most became non-significant when control variables were added. (Summary of results presented in Tables 8 and 9 for males and females, respectively. Full results are presented in Tables 10-11 for males and Tables 12-13 for females.) After controlling for all individual, relationship, and previous sexual experiences, among males, there was only one significant association between these PYD indicators and sexual health in emerging adulthood: the factor parental bonds in adolescence was associated with increased reciprocity of love (both partners loving each other a lot) in emerging adulthood (compared to neither partner loving each other a lot, relative risk ratio [RRR]=1.22; 95% confidence interval [CI]=1.01-1.47).

Among females in Sample 1, parental bonds also emerged as important: stronger parental connections were associated with increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partners (like receiving oral sex very much: RRR=1.26; 95% CI=1.07-1.48), compared to reporting disliking or neither liking/disliking receiving oral sex from their partner. Stronger parental bonds were also associated with increased reciprocity of love between partners or both partners loving each other a lot (RRR=1.24; 95% CI=1.06-1.46) and decreased likelihood of unintended pregnancy among females (odds ratio [OR]=0.87; 95% CI=0.77-0.99). More autonomy in adolescence was associated with increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partners in emerging adulthood

(RRR=1.22; 95% CI= 1.02-1.45). Unexpectedly, higher confidence for females in adolescence was associated with reduced likelihood of both partners loving each other a lot (RRR=0.82; 95% CI=0.70-0.96).

PYD and Holistic Sexual Health: Sample 2

I examined the associations between PYD and seven sexual health outcomes among Sample 2 emerging adults. Bivariate analyses are presented in Table 15 (males) and Table 16 (females). There were significant associations between parental bonds, community bonds, and sexual health among males and females, with many associations retaining significance in multivariate models. Summary statistics for all significant associations between PYD and sexual health in Sample 2 are presented in Tables 17 (males) and 18 (females), with full results presented in Tables 19-21 (males) and Tables 22-24 (females). After controlling for all individual and relationship characteristics, males with higher parental bonds factor scores were more likely to report reciprocated loved compared to neither partner loving each other a lot (RRR=1.23; 95% CI=1.09-1.37). The community bonds factor also showed significant associations with two sexual health outcomes for males. The factor higher community bonds in adolescence was associated with increased likelihood of reporting loving their partner more compared to neither partner loving each other a lot (RRR=2.72; 95% CI=1.43-5.16). Community bonds in adolescence were also associated with increased relationship quality among males in Sample 2 (beta coefficient [β]=0.12; 95% CI=0.04-0.23).

Among females in Sample 2, the parental bonds factor was associated with increased likelihood of liking to receive oral sex from their partner compared to disliking to receive oral sex (RRR=1.38; 95% CI=1.08-1.75). The parental bonds factor was also associated with an increased likelihood of never had received oral sex from their partner compared to disliking receiving oral sex (RRR=1.35; 95% CI=1.01-1.81). Parental bonds were also associated with

both partners loving each other a lot, compared to neither parent loving each other a lot (RRR=1.32; 95% CI=1.05-1.67). Parental bonds were protective against unintended pregnancy for females (OR=0.88; 95% CI=0.73-0.98). Similar to males in Sample 2, the factor community bonds was associated with interpersonal sexual health outcomes: Higher community bonds in adolescence were associated with increased likelihood of both partners loving each other a lot compared to neither partner loving the other a lot (RRR=1.32; 95% CI=1.05-1.67) and with higher romantic relationship quality (β =0.05; 95% CI=0.001-0.10).

Discussion

The goals of the current study were to document holistic sexual health experiences among a nationally representative sample of youth followed into adulthood, and to explore the potential adolescent developmental factors that are related to these sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood. This study fills a gap in the literature as little previous attention has been given to understanding the prevalence of and developmental contributors to positive sexual health outcomes among emerging adults, including oral sex enjoyment and emotional qualities of relationships.

Holistic Sexual Health among Emerging Adults

In this study, most male and female emerging adults reported liking to receive and perform oral sex in their relationships "very much" (though slightly more females than males reported disliking these activities), as well as perceiving reciprocated love between both partners. Among the smaller sample of emerging adults in current relationships longer than 3 months, most also reported having an orgasm most of the time and high relationship quality. These findings are consistent with the few studies investigating pleasure- and emotion-related sexual health outcomes among emerging adults, with males typically reporting more physical pleasure than females.^{18,25,26,193} For example, using data from Wave III of the Add Health study, Kaestle

(2009) examined pleasure experiences of different behaviors and found that among heterosexual emerging adults in a current sexual relationship, a greater proportion of females compared to males had engaged in sexual activities they disliked (12% vs. 3%), and females were more likely than males to report repeated participation in these activities (odds 3.7).¹⁹³ On the other hand, about 85% of the sample reported strong relationship intimacy and both partners loving each other a lot, with similar percentages among males and females.¹⁹³

Beyond Add Health, few contemporary studies of the patterns of pleasure- and emotionrelated sexual health outcomes among emerging adults, especially in regard to sexual activities such as oral sex, exist for comparison.^{18,25} Data from the early 1990s suggest that males and females report high rates of physical and emotional satisfaction from sexual experiences.¹⁸³ One recent study also found similar pleasure-ratings of oral sex experiences among a national sample of Canadian university students.¹¹³ These studies and the current research all suggest that the majority of emerging adults in the U.S. and Canada have positive sexual experiences. However, there is a need for more national data sources and continued investigations on whether, how much, and in what ways emerging adults experience multidimensional physical, emotional, mental, and social aspects of sexual health. There is also further need to explore if there are differences in holistic sexual health experiences by other demographic characteristics in addition to biological sex (i.e., race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, SES) and the potential adolescent precursors to health.

PYD and Holistic Sexual Health

Previous longitudinal examinations of the adolescent development factors that contribute to these patterns of emerging adult sexual health are sparse. Thus, the current study contributes to the growing evidence of the implications of PYD for long-term holistic well-being and for sexual well-being. I found that parental bonds in adolescence are especially important for diverse

aspects of sexual health in emerging adulthood, particularly for females. Results indicate that strong bonds with parents are associated with increased reciprocity of love between partners in emerging adulthood for both males and females, and with increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex and reduced risk of unintended pregnancy among females in emerging adulthood. I also found that autonomy in regard to household and family decisions is related to increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex among females. The smaller subsample of emerging adults in a current relationship had a very similar pattern of results for associations between parental bonds and sexual health. Community bonds were also related to increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex among females, and increased perceived reciprocity and relationship quality among both males and females in emerging adulthood.

Findings from this study support hypotheses about the associations between PYD and sexual health in emerging adulthood and extend the large research base on the importance of parental bonds, beyond the standard sexual and reproductive health outcomes typically evaluated. I found that strong parental bonds are not only protective against unintended pregnancy, but are also related to positive sexual health and relationship experiences later in life. Adolescents learn to regulate emotions and function positively in social interactions through social relationships, the most prominent being between parents/caregivers and their children.¹⁹⁴ As such, patterns of parent-child attachment often serve as models for patterns of attachment that occur in future relationships.¹⁹⁵ While I was unable to test this connection directly, high-quality bonds to parents might be associated with holistic sexual health because growing up in homes where parents offer reciprocal love and acceptance, while modeling healthy behaviors, could increase opportunities for youth to build and practice positive skills that are then used in their intimate relationships later in adult life.¹⁹⁵ These general capabilities could encompass

communicating needs, listening, and assuming joint responsibility for health (in the case of future romantic relationships—contraception and pleasurable sex, among other outcomes).⁷²

Autonomy in adolescence might be associated with increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex for females in emerging adulthood for similar reasons. Families in which youth are supported in exercising autonomy could provide a structure in which adolescents acquire and practice important competencies such as positive self-regulation and agency while making every-day decisions.^{127,129,196} These adolescents may be better able to identify and articulate their own desires and personal goals for themselves in their future relationships. Associations among autonomy in household decisions, parental bonds, and future sexual health suggest that family contexts—specifically—are central influences on psychosocial and sexual well-being in emerging adulthood as they often offer the primary, almost daily opportunities for demonstrating values and behaviors, as well as positive interpersonal skill-building.

Community bonds emerged as an additional predictor for emotional and social aspects of sexual health in emerging adulthood among Sample 2 members. Though family context remains a prominent influence throughout life, as individuals age, the interpersonal influences of peers, romantic partners, and other adults become increasingly important and interconnected.¹⁹⁷ Adolescents engage in a variety of settings outside the home—schools, churches, community groups—and are exposed to numerous templates for healthy (or unhealthy) relationship functioning.¹⁹⁷ Associations with higher community bonds, as found here, may reflect more prosocial attachment to conventional institutions in adolescence,⁷⁹ and thus even more opportunities for adolescents to observe and practice interpersonal and emotional regulation abilities ^{73,197} that could be applied in their future relationships.

Other dimensions of PYD in this study, including autonomy and confidence for males, were unrelated to holistic sexual health in emerging adulthood in adjusted models, or in the one
case of confidence among females in Sample 1, had a counter-intuitive association with emotional aspects of sexual health. The lack of consistent associations for these dimensions was unexpected. One reason for the lack of associations may be inadequate measurement of these PYD constructs; alternatively, these PYD dimensions may simply not be relevant to the particular aspects of sexuality examined in this study, though this seems improbable considering the importance of assets like autonomy and a positive self-concept for sexual agency and expression.^{98,101} Further, more associations between the PYD assets examined here and future sexual health emerged for females compared to males, which suggests these PYD indicators might be more relevant for holistic sexual health for females (or better-measured), and other indicators, aside from parental and community bonds, might better explain the antecedents of holistic sexual health for males.

Biological Sex, PYD and Sexual Health

The hypothesis that associations between PYD and holistic sexual health and physicalpleasure outcomes would be stronger for males was not supported, and in fact PYD emerged as a consistent predictor of enjoyment of receiving oral sex among females, but did not predict pleasure-related sexual health outcome for males. It is possible that these intra- and interpersonal developmental assets are more beneficial for young women in overcoming barriers to achieving/expressing sexual satisfaction because they often face more constraints in sexual expression in comparison to young men whose sexual activities are encouraged, or even celebrated.^{21,22,27,30} Using validated frameworks of youth development, future research should explore if other indicators of PYD (e.g., caring/empathy, competence, civic engagement) are also related to long-term holistic sexual health in emerging adulthood, especially for males.

Likewise, the hypothesis that stronger associations between PYD and emotional or intimate sexual health outcomes would be evident for females compared to males ³¹ was not

supported. While there were similar patterns of associations between PYD and sexual health, for example, between parental bonds and reciprocated love between partners (in both study samples) and community bonds and relationship quality (in Sample 2), the magnitude of associations was similar between females and males. Parental and community bonds were simply relevant for emotional qualities of future relationships, regardless of biological sex, which underscores the importance of healthy development in these family, school, and faith-based conventional contexts.

Comparisons between Study Samples

The use of two study samples and their corresponding results offers a consistent story of the implications of PYD for holistic sexual health among emerging adults, but through different lenses. As an artifact of the Add Health study design, respondents receiving unique survey questions in the "Couples sample" (and consequently those largely making up Sample 2) were in current, longer, and perhaps more committed relationships than respondents in the larger Sample 1, a population-based sample of both current and most recent U.S. emerging adult relationships with other-sex partners. Respondents in Sample 2 were more likely to be female and in married and cohabiting relationships, however the two samples were similar by race, parental education attainment, school enrollment status, and age, allowing both sets of results to complement each other.

The experience of and antecedents to positive sexual health outcomes could be a function of the type of relationship, status, and duration, which might explain why Sample 2 members reported more positive sexual health outcomes (i.e., more enjoyment of oral sex) and more significant associations between PYD and sexual health in longitudinal models compared to Sample 1 members. Respondents likely rate current relationships higher than past relationships on indicators of holistic sexual health, particularly relationship quality or reciprocated love.

However for the most part, the direction and magnitude of the point estimates for each outcome were consistent between the two samples; only the significance levels varied. The findings from both samples help describe potential developmental antecedents related to understudied holistic sexual health outcomes and add to the research base on healthy sex and relationships of various types and levels of commitment among emerging adults.

Study Implications

All together, the results of this study provide support for the extended influence of certain adolescent development experiences on sexual health outcomes into emerging adulthood. Early ties and early experiences have lasting effects on psychosocial well-being, thus adolescence is a key period to strengthen protective factors that prepare individuals to take control of their health and relationships throughout life. By identifying the specific critical precursors to long-term positive sexual health, youth-serving professionals might create effective youth development opportunities that empower youth to effectively use positive interpersonal skills in their relationships. Activities should assist youth in developing the capacity to articulate their own desires (including abstaining from sex), make healthy decisions, and practice healthy negotiation for contraception and safe sex.⁷² Such skills could then be placed into practice and strengthened in their future relationships in emerging adulthood and beyond. Results in this study suggest that programs could increase parent engagement as potential key avenues by which youth could practice these skills, for example, by incorporating parent-child take home discussion questions and activities. Additionally, increasing community connectedness with prosocial peers and adults could also be a strategy to enhance positive skill-building within a safe and supportive setting, skills that could then be utilized in future relationships. Lastly, the Sample 2 findings illustrate the potential benefits of lasting relationships for sexual and emotional satisfaction. It could be that within committed relationships, individuals are more able to apply the PYD assets, though I

could not test this possibility directly. However, promotional tools aimed at improving sexual health outcomes could describe the potential sex-positive outcomes one might experience in committed relationships, in addition to the common risk-reduction messages.

Limitations

Results of this study should be considered in the context of certain limitations. First, emerging adult respondents at Wave III reported on their current or most recent relationship, which may not necessarily reflect their complete or typical sexual health status throughout adolescence and emerging adulthood. Likewise, the sexual health outcomes explored here are limited in that they do not evaluate other common sexual experiences as potentially physically, emotionally, and socially stimulating. Activities such as kissing, cuddling, or mutual touching are important to couples' sexual lives and considerable dimensions of sexual health, especially for women who, in comparison to men, are often more likely to emphasize intimacy as vital to a sexual relationship.³² Additionally, it is unclear if and to what degree respondents value each sexual experience as a vital component of sexual health (for example, the importance of enjoying performing oral sex for overall sexual health or relationship satisfaction). Unfortunately, these additional aspects of sexuality were not assessed in the Add Health survey at Wave III, however the current positive sexual health outcomes explored in this study represent a set of outcomes that has not widely been explored using large, diverse samples of U.S. emerging adults.

A further limitation of the study is the restriction of the analyses to individuals who report detailed relationship information with other-sex partners, as only respondents in select other-sex relationships received certain relationship questions at Wave III. Positive sexual health experiences may differ for sexual minority individuals; future work should explore the critical antecedents to positive sexuality and sexual relationships among same-sex partners. Lastly, some data come from retrospective reports (e.g., unintended pregnancy), therefore certain variables

may not accurately reflect experiences in emerging adulthood. Despite these limitations, the current study utilizes prospective, longitudinal, and U.S. population-based data to address gaps in our understanding of how PYD experiences are related to often overlooked components of sexual health.

Conclusions

This study examined the potential adolescent development factors associated with normative physical, emotional, and social sexual health outcomes among a national sample of diverse emerging adults. In all, the results provide supporting evidence of the enduring impact of positive family and youth development experiences for holistic sexual well-being in emerging adulthood, including enjoyment of oral sex, relationship intimacy, and avoiding unintended pregnancy. Results of this study suggest that positive parental bonds, family contexts, and attachment to community prosocial institutions, might be key contributors to these multidimensional aspects of sexual health in emerging adulthood, a finding that expands the range of long-term, well-being indicators linked to positive parental and interpersonal relationships. Continued research on the ways in which elements of PYD protect against or enhance multidimensional aspects of sexual health in emerging adulthood using longitudinal and nationally representative data is needed to inform sexual health promotion efforts.

Characteristic	M (n=4	[ale 1.974]	F (n=	p-value*	
	%	(n)	%	(n)	
Sexual Health Outcomes					
Enjoyment of performing oral sex					
Like very much/somewhat	60.0	(2,661)	54.2	(2,831)	p <.001
Dislike/Neither like nor dislike	9.7	(436)	20.0	(1,138)	
Never experienced with partner	30.3	(1,426)	25.8	(1,494)	
Enjoyment of receiving oral sex					
Like very much/somewhat	75.7	(3,365)	73.2	(3,921)	p <.001
Dislike/Neither like nor dislike	3.2	(147)	6.9	(436)	
Never experienced with partner	21.1	(1,011)	19.9	(1,106)	
Reciprocated love for partner					
Both partners love each other a lot	65.9	(2,920)	75.8	(4,080)	p <.001
Respondent loves the partner more	5.4	(254)	6.2	(347)	
Partner loves respondent more	8.3	(394)	4.0	(247)	
Neither partner loves each other a lot	20.4	(955)	13.9	(789)	
Unintended pregnancy					
Yes	16.8	(778)	28.2	(1,652)	p <.001
No	83.2	(3,745)	71.7	(3,811)	
Past 12-month STI					
Yes	3.7	(173)	9.6	(517)	p <.001
No	96.3	(4,350)	90.4	(4,946)	
Positive Youth Development Indicators ^a					
Confidence factor score (Mean (SD))	.057	(0.91)	042	(1.04)	p <.001
Autonomy factor score (Mean (SD))	.025	(0.97)	.012	(0.99)	p=.113
Parental bonds factor score (Mean (SD))	.125	(0.87)	042	(1.06)	p <.001
Community bonds factor score (Mean (SD))	.054	(0.98)	.010	(1.02)	p=.009
Individual Characteristics					
Race/ethnicity					
Non-Hispanic White	66.2	(2,248)	67.7	(2,975)	p =.481
Non-Hispanic Black	14.9	(873)	15.1	(1,169)	1
Hispanic (all races)	12.9	(767)	1.8	(817)	

Table 5. Demographic, relationship, and behavioral characteristics, by biological sex, Sample 1: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=10,916).

Non-Hispanic Asian	3.7	(329)	3.7	(350)	
Non-Hispanic Other-race	3.0	(126)	2.8	(152)	
Parental education attainment					
Less than high school	11.1	(524)	11.2	(686)	p =.427
High school graduate/GED	26.4	(1,102)	28.5	(1,398)	-
Some college	30.4	(1,135)	29.5	(1,562)	
College graduate or more	32.1	(1,488)	30.9	(1,738)	
Family of origin structure					
Two biological parents	57.0	(2,465)	55.2	(2,855)	p=.579
One biological parent + one stepparent	16.5	(839)	17.1	(992)	
Single parent	21.2	(1,010)	22.3	(1,267)	
Other family structure	5.3	(209)	5.5	(349)	
Urbanicity					
Urban	52.7	(2,462)	51.0	(2,941)	p=.248
Rural	47.3	(2,025)	49.0	(2,475)	-
Age in years (Mean (SD)) ^b	22.0	(1.88)	21.7	(1.81)	p <.001
Currently in school		. ,		. ,	-
Yes	32.1	(1,481)	38.3	(2,189)	p <.001
No	67.9	(3,037)	61.7	(3,272)	-
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood (Mean (SD)) °	1.72	(0.56)	1.82	(0.57)	p <.001
Relationship Characteristics				. ,	-
Current relationship					
Yes	70.9	(3,168)	81.2	(4,377)	p <.001
No	29.1	(1,306)	18.9	(1,059)	-
Relationship type				. ,	
Married	16.6	(775)	23.4	(1,273)	p <.001
Cohabiting	28.7	(1,220)	29.8	(1,595)	-
Dating	54.7	(2,528)	46.8	(2,631)	
Relationship duration in years (Mean (SD)) ^d	2.2	(2.10)	2.7	(2.21)	p <.001
Children present in household		. ,		· /	
Yes	25.9	(1,206)	40.1	(2,247)	p <.001
No	74.1	(3,317)	59.9	(3,216)	-
Sexual insistence in relationship		/		,	
Yes	8.6	(420)	9.6	(569)	p=.277
No	91.4	(4,086)	90.5	(4,877)	-
Previous Sexual Experiences		·			

Age at first sexual experience (Mean (SD)) ^e	16.0	(2.68)	16.1	(2.36)	p=.026
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex	6.67	(3.10)	5.44	(2.89)	p <.001
(Mean (SD)) ^f					
Ever engaged in oral sex					
Yes	91.2	(3,381)	85.8	(4,093)	p <.001
No	8.8	(350)	14.2	(752)	
Childhood sexual abuse before age 18					
Yes	2.1	(86)	7.2	(360)	p <.001
No	97.9	(3,665)	92.8	(4,507)	
Coerced or forced sex before age 18					
Yes	2.3	(105)	13.2	(642)	p <.001
No	97.7	(4,418)	86.8	(4,821)	

Percentages and means are weights to reflect Add Health sample design (Ns are unweighted). Column percentages may not add to 100% owing to rounding and weighting.

* p-values indicate Pearson chi²-test [categorical variables] or 2 sample *t*-test [continuous variables] of significant differences in study characteristics and outcomes by biological sex.

^a Confidence factor score range: -5.39 - 2.69 units. Autonomy factor score range: -3.17 - 1.01 units. Parental factor score range: -5.56 - 0.86 units. Community factor score range: -3.73 - 1.96 units.

^b Age range at Wave 3: 18 - 26 years-old

^c Self-esteem at Wave 3 range: 1 - 5 units

^dRelationship duration: .003 - 24.3 years

^e Age at first sex range: 0 - 26 years-old

^fMaternal attitudes toward sexual activity range: 1 - 15 units

Characteristic (Reference category)		Enjoyment of performing oral sex with partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex)								Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral ser)				
		Like per	forming ora	ıl sex	Never performed oral sex with partner		Like receiving oral sex		oral sex	Never received oral sex from partner		d oral tner		
		RRR	(95% CI)		RRR	(95%)	CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)	
Positive Youth Development Factor Score	es													
Confidence		0.97	(0.80, 1.62	2)	0.94	(0.79,	1.12)	0.91	(0.67,	1.22)	0.88	(0.65,	1.20)	
Autonomy		1.13	(1.00, 1.29))	0.96	(0.83,	1.10)	1.20	(0.97,	1.48)	1.02	(0.82,	1.26)	
Parental bonds		1.07	(0.92, 1.24	•)	1.13	(0.95,	1.34)	1.11	(0.86,	1.42)	1.12	(0.86,	1.45)	
Community bonds		1.08	(0.91, 1.28	3)	1.06	(0.88,	1.27)	1.38	(1.07,	1.78)	1.44	(1.13,	1.84)	
Characteristic	Reciprocated love with partner (Neither partner loves each other a lot)								Lifetime unintended Past 12-			12-month		
(Reference category)	Both eac	partners lov h other a lot	ve Resp ; pa	ondent rtner m	t loves Partner loves nore respondent more			ves nore	I	oregnancy	ý	STI	diagnosis	
	RR R	(95% CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)	OR	(95% C	CI)	OR	(95% CI)	
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores														
Confidence	0.94	(0.83, 1.08	8) 0.84	(0.69	, 1.02)	0.89	(0.72,	1.11)	0.95	(0.83, 1	.10)	0.94	(0.72, 1.23)	
Autonomy	1.04	(0.93, 1.17	7) 0.95	(0.78	, 1.16)	1.06	(0.90,	1.24)	1.05	(0.93, 1	.17)	0.98	(0.81, 1.49)	
Parental bonds	1.04	(1.02, 1.10	6) 0.88	(0.70	, 1.10)	1.03	(0.85,	1.25)	0.97	(0.86, 1	.09)	0.96	(0.74, 1.24)	
Community bonds	1.02	(0.91, 1.14	4) 1.03	(0.82	, 1.30)	1.05	(0.88,	1.25)	0.94	(0.83, 1	.06)	1.01	(0.80, 1.27)	

Table 6. Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 1: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=4,523).

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval

*Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Characteristic		Enjoym (Dislike)	x with p a rming or	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)									
(Reference category)		Like performing oral sex			Never performed oral sex with partner			Like receiving oral sex			Neve sex	ved oral artner	
		RRR	(95% CI)		RRR	(95%)	CI)	RRR	(95% CI)		RRR	(95%	o CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor S	cores												
Confidence		1.04	(0.94, 1.16)	1.09	(0.96,	1.23)	1.06	.06 (0.92, 1.23)		1.07	(0.89	, 1.28)
Autonomy		0.99	(0.90, 1.10)	0.84	(0.76,	0.93)	1.34	(1.15,	1.56)	1.08	(0.92	, 1.27)
Parental bonds		1.02	(0.92, 1.12)	0.98	(0.88,	1.08)	1.12	(0.97,	1.30)	1.14	(0.99	, 1.30)
Community bonds		1.03	(0.93, 1.11)	0.97	(0.88,	1.08)	1.11	(0.95,	1.29)	1.09	(0.92	, 1.29)
<i>Characteristic</i>		Reciprocated love with partner (Neither partner loves each other a lot)							Lifetime unintended Past 12-me			12-month STI	
(Reference category)	Both eac	partners lov h other a lot	ve Resp	ondent rtner m	nt loves Partner loves more respondent more			ves nore	I	bregnancy	7		llagnosis
	RR R	(95% CI)	RRR	(95%	ό CI)	RRR	(95% (CI)	OR	(95% C	CI)	OR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor													
Confidence	0.93	(0.83, 1.05	5) 0.98	(0.82	2, 1.17)	0.98	(0.78, 1	1.23)	0.99	(0.90, 1	.08)	0.96	(0.86, 1.07)
Autonomy	1.09	(0.98, 1.22	2) 0.92	(0.78	3, 1.08)	1.04	(0.86, 1	1.26)	1.14	(1.04, 1	.26)	0.99	(0.88, 1.10)
Parental bonds	1.06	(0.96, 1.17	7) 0.87	(0.76	6, 1.04)	0.91	(0.76, 1	1.09)	0.82	(0.75, 0	.89)	0.93	(0.84, 1.03)
Community bonds	1.01	(0.92, 1.12	2) 0.91	(0.78	3, 1.07)	1.05	(0.86, 1	1.29)	0.87	(0.80, 0	.95)	0.79	(0.70, 0.89)

Table 7. Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 1: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=5,942).

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Table 8. Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 1 (n=4,523).

PYD Factor Score	Enjoyment of performing oral sex (RRR) ^a	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex (RRR) ^b	Reciprocated love (RRR) ^c	Unintended pregnancy (OR)	Past 12- month STI (OR)
Confidence					
Autonomy					
Parental bonds			1 Both partners love each other a lot		
Community bonds					

^a Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex.

^b Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex.

^c Reference category is neither partner loves each other a lot.

Blank spaces represent non-significant associations. Downward arrows indicate lower odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score; upward arrows indicate greater odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score.

Models control for individual characteristics: race, highest parental education attainment, family of origin structure, urbanicity age at Wave 3, currently in school, self-esteem at Wave 3; relationship characteristics: relationship status, relationship type, children present in household, sexual insistence in relationship; previous sexual experiences: age at first sexual experience, perceptions of maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex, ever engaged in oral sex, childhood sexual abuse, coerced or forced sex before age 18.

Table 9. Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 1 (n=5,942).

PYD Factor Score	Enjoyment of performing oral sex (RRR) ^a	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex (RRR) ^b	Reciprocated love (RRR) ^c	Unintended pregnancy (OR)	Past 12- month STI (OR)
Confidence			↓ Both partners love each other a lot		
Autonomy		↑ Like receiving oral sex from partner			
Parental bonds		↑ Like receiving oral sex from partner	1 Both partners love each other a lot	↓ Unintended pregnancy	

Community bonds

^a Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex.

^b Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex.

^c Reference category is neither partner loves each other a lot.

Blank spaces represent non-significant associations. Downward arrows indicate lower odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score; upward arrows indicate greater odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score.

Models control for individual characteristics: race, highest parental education attainment, family of origin structure, urbanicity age at Wave 3, currently in school, self-esteem at Wave 3; relationship characteristics: relationship status, relationship type, children present in household, sexual insistence in relationship; previous sexual experiences: age at first sexual experience, perceptions of maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex, ever engaged in oral sex, childhood sexual abuse, coerced or forced sex before age 18.

Characteristic (Reference category)	Enjoyı (Dislike	nent of performing e or neither like/disli	g oral se ike perfo	x with partner <i>rming oral sex)</i>	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)				
(Reference category)	Like pe	erforming oral sex	Never sex	performed oral with partner	Like r	eceiving oral sex	Never received oral sex from partner		
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores									
Confidence	1.09	(0.88, 1.34)	0.93	(0.76, 1.14)	0.99	(0.69, 1.42)	0.90	(0.61, 1.31)	
Autonomy	1.08	(0.93, 1.26)	1.02	(0.84, 1.24)	1.24	(0.92, 1.66)	1.16	(0.87, 1.55)	
Parental bonds	1.16	(0.97, 1.39)	1.15	(0.91, 1.46)	1.19	(0.89, 1.60)	1.04	(0.76, 1.43)	
Community bonds	1.10	(0.90, 1.35)	1.11	(0.87, 1.42)	1.30	(0.91, 1.83)	1.35	(0.94, 1.93)	
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)									
Non-Hispanic Black	0.61	(0.36, 1.69)	2.06	(1.20, 3.53)	0.40	(0.20, 0.82)	1.50	(0.26, 3.30)	
Hispanic (all races)	1.05	(0.66, 1.04)	1.62	(0.90, 2.90)	0.42	(0.20, 0.89)	0.63	(0.25, 1.55)	
Non-Hispanic Asian	1.13	(0.53, 2.39)	0.86	(0.37, 2.00)	1.56	(0.40, 3.92)	1.76	(0.42, 2.42)	
Non-Hispanic Other-race	1.51	.51 (0.57, 3.98)		(0.58, 5.20)	1.29	(0.07, 1.92)	0.63	(0.15, 2.73)	
Parental education attainment (College									
graduate or more)	1 15	(0.57, 2.22)	1 56	(0.71, 2.46)	0.82	(0.27, 2.50)	1 9 1	(0.56.5.99)	
High school graduate/GED	0.05	(0.57, 2.32) (0.63, 1.44)	0.77	(0.71, 3.40) (0.46, 1.17)	0.82	(0.27, 2.30) (0.34, 1.80)	0.78	(0.30, 3.88) (0.20, 2.12)	
Some college	1.04	(0.03, 1.44) (0.70, 1.54)	0.81	(0.40, 1.17) (0.51, 1.28)	0.60	(0.34, 1.89) (0.32, 1.20)	0.70	(0.23, 2.12) (0.23, 1.06)	
Family of origin structure (Two biological	1.04	(0.70, 1.54)	0.01	(0.51, 1.20)	0.02	(0.52, 1.20)	0.50	(0.23, 1.00)	
parents)									
One biological parent + one stepparent	0.83	(0.57, 1.20)	0.77	(0.46, 1.30)	0.70	(0.32, 1.51)	0.71	(0.30, 1.69)	
Single parent	0.98	(0.61, 1.59)	1.02	(0.57, 1.81)	0.78	(0.33, 1.81)	0.72	(0.29, 1.78)	
Other family structure	0.34	(0.11, 1.06)	0.82	(0.30, 2.24)	1.08	(0.34, 3.46)	2.27	(0.71, 4.31)	
Urban place of origin	0.89	(0.65, 1.23)	0.68	(0.45, 1.02)	1.32	(0.72, 2.42)	0.82	(0.48, 1.58)	
Age in years	1.09	(0.95, 1.08)	1.08	(0.91, 1.27)	0.94	(0.78, 1.14)	0.97	(0.78, 1.21)	
Currently in school	0.77	(0.54, 1.08)	0.62	(0.38, 1.02)	0.86	(0.43, 1.71)	0.75	(0.38, 1.49)	
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.76	(0.54, 1.84)	0.85	(0.58, 1.23)	1.40	(0.79, 2.50)	1.37	(0.73, 2.56)	
Current relationship	1.19	(0.77, 1.00)	0.51	(0.32, 0.79)	2.02	(1.04, 3.92)	1.12	(0.58, 2.19)	

 Table 10. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 1 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=4,974).

Relationship type (*Dating/pregnancy*)

Married	0.90	(0.55, 1.45)	0.65	(0.33, 1.26)	1.09	(0.42, 2.78)	1.13	(0.40, 3.14)
Cohabiting	0.98	(0.62, 1.56)	1.78	(0.99, 3.18)	1.61	(0.77, 3.33)	2.75	(1.17, 6.28)
Relationship duration	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)	0.98	(0.98, 1.01)	1.01	(0.99, 1.02)	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)
Children present in household	1.36	(0.85, 2.19)	2.32	(1.35, 3.99)	1.07	(0.52, 2.21)	1.71	(0.84, 3.51)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.84	(0.44, 1.63)	0.71	(0.35, 1.44)	0.56	(0.27, 1.17)	0.34	(0.15, 0.78)
Age at first sexual experience	0.96	(0.89, 1.03)	0.96	(0.88, 1.04)	1.12	(1.04, 1.20)	1.14	(1.05, 1.24)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex	1.04	(0.96, 1.23)	1.00	(0.91, 1.09)	1.02	(0.91, 1.15)	0.97	(0.85, 1.10)
Ever engaged in oral sex	2.21	(0.87, 5.59)	0.74	(0.25, 2.21)	6.14	(2.09, 8.02)	1.87	(0.55, 4.36)
Childhood sexual abuse	3.27	(0.58, 8.28)	5.69	(0.96, 13.7)	1.52	(0.97, 6.26)	4.03	(0.94, 7.26)
Coerced or forced sex before age 18	4.66	(1.18, 8.46	5.04	(1.24, 10.5)	0.90	(0.22, 3.67)	1.69	(0.35, 8.20)

 $\frac{\text{RRR}=\text{relative risk ratio; CI}=\text{ confidence interval0}}{\text{*Bolded values are significant at }p<0.05 \text{ level.}}$

Characteristic	Recip r (Neithe	ocated love wi er partner loves	th parti	ter her a lot)	Lifeti	me unintended	Past	12-month		
(Reference category)	Both eacl	partners love 1 other a lot	Resp pa	ondent loves rtner more	Pa resp	artner loves pondent more	pregn	ancy	STI d	liagnosis
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor										
Scores	0.02	(0.7(-1.12))	0.75	(0.5(1.00)	0.04	(0, (2, 1, 1, 1))	1 10	(0.01.1.22)	0.00	(0, (4, 1, 0, 4))
Confidence	0.93	(0.76, 1.13)	0.75	(0.56, 1.00)	0.84	(0.63, 1.11)	1.10	(0.91, 1.32)	0.89	(0.64, 1.24)
Autonomy	0.91	(0.79, 1.04)	1.25	(0.87, 1.79)	1.00	(0.82, 1.21)	0.95	(0.78, 1.13)	0.89	(0.66, 1.21)
Parental bonds	1.22	(1.01, 1.47)	1.03	(0.73, 1.47)	1.23	(0.96, 1.57)	1.00	(0.84, 1.18)	1.12	(0.77, 1.62)
Community bonds	1.03	(0.87, 1.22)	1.26	(0.88, 1.81)	1.11	(0.87, 1.43)	1.01	(0.85, 1.20)	1.07	(0.78, 1.47)
Race/ethnicity (<i>NH-White</i>)										
Non-Hispanic Black	0.60	(0.37, 0.99)	0.62	(0.28, 1.36)	0.91	(0.50, 1.65)	1.20	(0.77, 1.87)	2.05	(0.22, 1.91)
Hispanic (all races)	0.92	(0.58, 1.48)	1.09	(0.50, 2.35)	1.17	(0.57, 2.41)	1.01	(0.65, 1.60)	0.64	(0.91, 4.59)
Non-Hispanic Asian	1.32	(0.63, 2.78)	1.09	(0.26, 4.62)	2.44	(0.72, 8.32)	1.04	(0.51, 2.13)	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)
Non-Hispanic Other-race	0.80	(0.37, 1.72)	1.14	(0.27, 4.80)	0.70	(0.13, 3.94)	1.50	(0.60, 3.76)	0.49	(0.07, 3.33)
Parental education attainment (College graduate or more)										
Less than high school	0.73	(0.43, 1.26)	1.18	(0.48, 2.87)	0.81	(0.33, 1.99)	1.16	(0.65, 2.05)	0.40	(0.13, 1.20)
High school graduate/GED	1.20	(0.78, 1.84)	0.98	(0.41, 2.34)	1.05	(0.53, 2.08)	0.94	(0.64, 1.38)	0.29	(0.13, 0.68)
Some college	1.11	(0.74, 1.65)	1.26	(0.58, 2.72)	0.62	(0.35, 1.10)	0.91	(0.60, 1.39)	0.35	(0.17, 0.69)
Family of origin structure (Two biological parents)										
One biological parent + one stepparent	1.02	(0.65, 1.61)	0.61	(0.28, 1.35)	0.76	(0.39, 1.47)	0.78	(0.52, 1.17)	2.06	(0.97, 4.34)
Single parent	1.19	(0.75, 1.86)	0.89	(0.46, 1.74)	1.21	(0.61, 2.38)	1.18	(0.79, 1.75)	2.51	(1.23, 5.14)
Other family structure	0.80	(0.23, 2.84)	0.77	(0.21, 2.86)	1.61	(0.40, 6.52)	1.50	(0.69, 3.25)	1.76	(0.41, 7.62)
Urban place of origin	1.35	(0.98, 1.86)	1.42	(0.81, 2.47)	1.63	(0.96, 2.76)	1.35	(0.98, 1.88)	1.35	(0.76, 2.38)
Age in years	0.96	(0.84, 1.08)	0.93	(0.76, 1.13)	1.04	(0.57, 1.25)	1.02	(0.89, 1.15)	0.93	(0.78, 1.13)
Currently in school	1.47	(1.05, 2.06)	1.43	(0.70, 2.91)	1.36	(0.82, 2.25)	0.98	(0.68, 1.42)	0.93	(0.42, 2.06)
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.70	(0.54, 0.91)	1.19	(0.67, 2.16)	1.09	(0.77, 1.55)	1.42	(1.08, 1.85)	1.71	(1.06, 2.75)
Current relationship	3.91	(2.75, 5.56)	0.42	(0.25, 0.73)	1.84	(1.10, 3.07)	1.99	(1.22, 3.26)	1.43	(0.71, 2.88)

 Table 11. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 1

 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=4,974).

Relationship type (Dating/pregnancy)

(Dating/pregnancy)										
Married	7.89	(6.44, 9.71)	5.44	(2.54, 11.9)	4.15	(1.26, 13.71)	1.65	(0.94, 2.92)	1.32	(0.48, 3.63)
Cohabiting	3.71	(2.26, 6.10)	5.50	(2.40, 11.3)	2.26	(1.15, 4.43)	1.76	(1.13, 2.76)	1.90	(0.81, 4.47)
Relationship duration	1.02	(1.00, 1.04)	1.02	(0.99, 1.04)	1.02	(0.99, 1.04)	1.01	(1.00, 1.01)	1.00	(0.99, 1.02)
Children present in household	0.73	(0.46, 1.16)	0.77	(0.35, 1.70)	0.65	(0.35, 1.19)	3.04	(2.19, 4.22)	1.52	(0.75, 3.09)
Sexual insistence in relationship	1.11	(0.57, 2.18)	1.72	(0.67, 4.41)	2.04	(0.90, 4.60)	1.39	(0.81, 2.38)	2.97	(1.22, 7.23)
Age at first sexual experience	1.07	(1.00, 1.14)	0.96	(0.86, 1.06)	1.02	(0.94, 1.11)	0.90	(0.86, 0.95)	0.98	(0.90, 1.06)
Wave I maternal attitudes	1.02	(0.94, 1.10)	1.02	(0.88, 1.17)	1.01	(0.92, 1.12)	1.02	(0.95, 1.10)	1.13	(1.04, 1.23)
towards adolescent sex										
Ever engaged in oral sex	1.29	(0.61, 2.72)	0.28	(0.11, 0.71)	1.65	(0.53, 2.79)	2.50	(0.73, 8.56)	0.85	(0.26, 2.77)
Childhood sexual abuse	0.65	(0.25, 1.68)	0.65	(0.13, 3.19)	0.55	(0.11, 2.66)	0.61	(0.23, 1.62)	0.63	(0.14, 2.92)
Coerced or forced sex before age	1.34	(0.45, 4.01)	0.67	(0.14, 3.23)	1.22	(0.25, 6.02)	1.76	(0.81, 3.88)	4.21	(1.68, 10.56)

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Characteristic	Enjoy (Dislik	w ment of performin ke or neither like/disl	g oral se like perfo	x with partner rming oral sex)	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)				
(Reference category)	Like p	performing oral sex	Never sex	r performed oral with partner	Like 1	receiving oral sex	Never received oral sex from partner		
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores									
Confidence	1.05	(0.92, 1.19)	1.03	(0.86, 1.24)	1.04	(0.89, 1.22)	1.03	(0.83, 1.29)	
Autonomy	0.89	(0.80, 1.01)	0.95	(0.81, 1.10)	1.22	(1.02, 1.45)	1.10	(0.90, 1.34)	
Parental bonds	1.05	(0.93, 1.18)	0.87	(0.74, 1.02)	1.26	(1.07, 1.48)	1.04	(0.86, 1.27)	
Community bonds	1.03	(0.92, 1.14)	0.99	(0.86, 1.14)	1.10	(0.91, 1.31)	1.21	(1.00, 1.47)	
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)									
Non-Hispanic Black	0.88	(0.63, 1.22)	2.95	(1.94, 4.49)	1.01	(0.67, 1.53)	1.80	(1.10, 2.96)	
Hispanic (all races)	1.16	(0.75, 1.77)	2.18	(1.40, 3.39)	0.93	(0.51, 1.70)	1.78	(0.91, 3.48)	
Non-Hispanic Asian	0.72	(0.38, 1.37)	1.19	(0.53, 2.69)	0.77	(0.35, 1.70)	0.82	(0.28, 2.40)	
Non-Hispanic Other-race	0.80	(0.43, 1.47)	1.18	(0.42, 3.29)	0.99	(0.39, 2.51)	2.09	(0.81, 6.12)	
Parental education attainment (College									
graduate or more)	1 10	(0, (0, 1, 0, 1))	2.14	(1 22 2 72)	1.00	(0.52, 2.1())	1.00	(0.02, 4.22)	
Less than high school	1.12	(0.69, 1.81)	2.14	(1.23, 3.73)	1.06	(0.52, 2.16)	1.98	(0.93, 4.22)	
High school graduate/GED	0.88	(0.64, 1.21)	1./5	(1.67, 2.64)	1.35	(0.85, 2.15)	2.12	(1.26, 3.58)	
Some college	0.70	(0.50, 0.98)	0.94	(0.62, 1.42)	1.27	(0.81, 1.99)	1.18	(0.67, 2.06)	
Family of origin structure (1wo biological parents)									
One biological parent + one stepparent	0.73	(0.53, 0.99)	1.04	(0.69, 1.55)	1.11	(0.69, 1.77)	1.27	(0.73, 2.21)	
Single parent	1.28	(0.92, 1.76)	1.47	(1.01, 2.15)	1.00	(0.61, 1.62)	1.06	(0.61, 1.85)	
Other family structure	0.57	(0.32, 1.02)	0.82	(0.36, 1.89)	1.14	(0.44, 2.97)	0.98	(0.31, 3.09)	
Urban place of origin	0.81	(0.63, 1.03)	0.70	(0.52, 0.96)	0.68	(0.49, 0.93)	0.74	(0.51, 1.09)	
Age in years	1.10	(1.01, 1.22)	0.92	(0.81, 1.03)	1.23	(1.00, 1.28)	1.01	(0.86, 1.18)	
Currently in school	0.91	(0.71, 1.17)	0.72	(0.52, 1.01)	0.64	(0.45, 0.92)	0.44	(0.29, 0.67)	
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.81	(0.65, 0.99)	0.66	(0.51, 0.86)	0.55	(0.40, 0.75)	0.47	(0.33, 0.66)	
Current relationship	2.04	(1.39, 3.01)	0.61	(0.42, 0.90)	2.03	(1.30, 3.14)	1.03	(0.64, 1.66)	
Relationship type (Dating/pregnancy)									
Married	0.90	(0.62, 1.32)	0.95	(0.55, 1.63)	0.69	(0.44, 1.52)	0.97	(1.22, 1.74)	

Table 12. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 1 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=5,942).

Cohabiting	1.18	(0.89, 1.57)	1.82	(0.98, 0.99)	0.99	(0.64, 1.09)	1.95	(0.54, 3.12)
Relationship duration	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)	0.98	(0.97, 0.99)	0.99	(0.99, 1.00)	0.98	(0.97, 0.99)
Children present in household	0.73	(0.55, 0.96)	1.29	(0.96, 1.73)	0.59	(0.41, 0.84)	0.71	(0.45, 1.10)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.60	(0.43, 0.83)	0.25	(0.16, 0.41)	0.64	(0.39, 1.06)	0.27	(0.13, 0.54)
Age at first sexual experience	0.99	(0.93, 1.06)	1.04	(0.96, 1.12)	0.89	(0.83, 0.96)	0.89	(0.82, 0.97)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent	1.04	(0.97, 1.11)	1.03	(0.96, 1.11)	1.01	(0.94, 1.08)	1.03	(0.95, 1.12)
sex								
Ever engaged in oral sex	1.76	(1.06, 2.93)	0.26	(0.16, 0.43)	2.23	(1.31, 3.79)	0.48	(0.27, 0.83)
Childhood sexual abuse	1.56	(0.99, 2.46)	1.25	(0.67, 2.31)	2.04	(0.91, 4.57)	2.06	(0.84, 5.04)
Coerced or forced sex before age 18	1.11	(0.76, 1.61)	0.97	(0.65, 1.46)	1.05	(0.62, 1.76)	1.05	(0.58, 1.91)

RRR=relative risk ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Characteristic	Recip (Neith	procated love w <i>her partner love</i>	v ith part es each of	ner ther a lot)	Lifeti	me unintended	Past 12-month			
(Reference category)	Both eac	partners love h other a lot	Resp par	ondent loves rtner more	Pa resp	artner loves oondent more	pregn	ancy	STI d	iagnosis
	RR R	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor	Scores									
Confidence	0.82	(0.70, 0.96)	0.83	(0.67, 1.03)	0.87	(0.65, 1.16)	1.00	(0.89, 1.14)	0.93	(0.79, 1.08)
Autonomy	0.91	(0.76, 1.08)	0.98	(0.79, 1.21)	0.93	(0.71, 1.20)	1.14	(1.00, 1.29)	0.97	(0.85, 1.11)
Parental bonds	1.26	(1.08, 1.46)	1.03	(0.83, 1.27)	1.02	(0.82, 1.29)	0.89	(0.79, 0.99)	0.98	(0.83, 1.16)
Community bonds	1.15	(0.99, 1.33)	1.07	(0.86, 1.33)	1.08	(0.84, 1.38)	0.99	(0.89, 1.10)	0.87	(0.73, 1.03)
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)										
Non-Hispanic Black	1.23	(0.58, 1.52)	0.97	(0.47, 1.99)	0.84	(0.50, 3.25)	1.36	(0.89, 2.06)	3.66	(1.09, 2.75)
Hispanic (all races)	0.94	(0.73, 1.73)	1.61	(0.89, 2.94)	1.27	(0.37, 1.93)	1.82	(1.29, 2.57)	1.73	(2.58, 5.21)
Non-Hispanic Asian	1.11	(0.49, 2.50)	0.63	(0.17, 2.31)	1.27	(0.45, 3.56)	1.39	(0.78, 2.48)	0.94	(0.29, 3.08)
Non-Hispanic Other-race	0.95	(0.32, 2.79)	0.36	(0.06, 2.10)	0.76	(0.12, 4.62)	1.45	(0.65, 3.22)	2.30	(0.99, 5.30)
Parental education attainment (College graduate or more)										
Less than high school	0.49	(0.29, 0.83)	0.95	(0.41, 2.20)	0.58	(0.20, 1.70)	0.88	(0.58, 1.33)	0.40	(0.27, 0.84)
High school graduate/GED	0.86	(0.58, 1.27)	1.15	(0.67, 1.97)	0.81	(0.42, 1.59)	1.02	(0.73, 1.42)	0.62	(0.41, 0.96)
Some college	0.82	(0.56, 1.19)	0.82	(0.44, 1.53)	1.61	(0.91, 2.84)	1.17	(0.85, 1.59)	0.90	(0.61, 1.32)
Family of origin structure (Two biological parents)										
One biological parent + one stepparent	1.20	(0.79, 1.82)	0.92	(0.49, 1.72)	0.78	(0.38, 1.63)	1.13	(0.83, 1.53)	1.06	(0.74, 1.52)
Single parent	1.22	(0.84, 1.77)	1.25	(0.65, 2.41)	1.58	(0.76, 3.30)	1.40	(1.02, 1.92)	1.28	(0.79, 2.09)
Other family structure	1.31	(0.49, 3.50)	1.48	(0.44, 5.03)	1.92	(0.49, 7.48)	2.47	(1.45, 4.20)	1.70	(0.78, 3.69)
Urban place of origin	0.78	(0.56, 1.08)	1.04	(0.65, 1.67)	0.73	(0.42, 1.28)	1.11	(0.87, 1.53)	1.23	(0.88, 1.73)
Age in years	0.99	(0.88, 1.12)	0.81	(0.67, 0.98)	1.04	(0.86, 1.26)	1.00	(0.91, 1.11)	0.89	(0.79, 1.01)
Currently in school	1.10	(0.81, 1.51)	1.26	(0.73, 2.18)	1.06	(0.64, 1.76)	0.71	(0.54, 0.94)	0.71	(0.49, 1.04)
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.68	(0.51, 0.90)	1.27	(0.85, 1.90)	0.65	(0.42, 1.00)	1.31	(1.04, 1.66)	1.00	(0.76, 1.33)
Current relationship	4.60	(3.25, 6.52)	0.91	(0.57, 1.45)	1.45	(0.84, 2.52)	1.11	(0.87, 1.43)	1.20	(0.81, 1.77)

Table 13. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 1 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=5,942).

Relationship type (*Dating/pregnancy*)

Married	5.30	(2.61, 10.8)	1.22	(0.49, 3.04)	1.61	(0.98, 3.14)	1.14	(0.78, 1.69)	1.09	(0.66, 1.80)
Cohabiting	4.08	(2.75, 6.05)	1.86	(1.06, 3.27)	1.75	(0.60, 4.31)	2.05	(1.51, 2.79)	1.46	(1.05, 2.02)
Relationship duration	1.03	(1.02, 1.04)	1.05	(1.03, 1.06)	1.03	(1.01, 1.05)	1.00	(0.99, 1.00)	0.99	(0.98, 0.99)
Children present in household	0.77	(0.54, 1.11)	1.18	(0.72, 1.95)	0.99	(0.58, 1.71)	7.73	(5.93, 10.1)	0.81	(0.57, 1.17)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.65	(0.38, 1.13)	1.28	(0.65, 2.51)	2.33	(1.16, 4.66)	1.33	(0.84, 2.12)	1.95	(1.26, 3.01)
Age at first sexual experience	1.04	(0.96, 1.12)	1.19	(0.72, 1.95)	1.06	(0.93, 1.21)	0.88	(0.83, 0.94)	0.84	(0.77, 0.91)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex	0.99	(0.92, 1.06)	1.00	(0.91, 1.10)	1.04	(0.92, 1.17)	1.01	(0.96, 1.07)	1.07	(0.98, 1.15)
Ever engaged in oral sex	1.16	(0.75, 1.79)	1.27	(0.63, 2.57)	1.12	(0.52, 2.39)	1.15	(0.78, 1.69)	1.40	(0.88, 2.24)
Childhood sexual abuse	0.76	(0.42, 1.37)	1.50	(0.72, 3.15)	0.94	(0.30, 2.95)	0.74	(0.45, 1.21)	1.40	(0.84, 2.32)
Coerced or forced sex before age 18	0.74	(0.46, 1.19)	1.98	(1.05, 3.73)	1.16	(0.54, 2.47)	0.99	(0.68, 1.44)	1.16	(0.80, 1.70)

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Characteristic	Μ	ale	F	n-value*	
	(n=1	,347)	(n=	=1,906)	p vulue
	%	(n)	%	(n)	
Sexual Health Outcomes					
Enjoyment of performing oral sex					
Like very much/somewhat	71.6	(966)	60.9	(1,129)	p <.001
Dislike/Neither like nor dislike	10.0	(129)	21.9	(425)	
Never experienced with partner	18.4	(252)	17.2	(352)	
Enjoyment of receiving oral sex					
Like very much/somewhat	83.6	(1,479)	78.7	(1,479)	p <.001
Dislike/Neither like nor dislike	1.7	(27)	7.0	(152)	
Never experienced with partner	14.7	(216)	14.3	(275)	
Reciprocated love for partner					
Both partners love each other a lot	81.9	(1,089)	84.4	(1,614)	p <.001
Respondent loves the partner more	3.2	(49)	4.8	(95)	•
Partner loves respondent more	7.1	(93)	2.7	(53)	
Neither partner loves each other a lot	7.8	(116)	8.1	(144)	
Unintended pregnancy				~ /	
Yes	20.7	(284)	30.8	(614)	p <.001
No	79.3	(1,063)	69.2	(1,292)	1
Past 12-month STI					
Yes	3.7	(51)	9.6	(181)	p <.001
No	96.3	(1,296)	90.4	(1,725)	I
Orgasm Frequency					
Most of the time/every time	85.9	(1,129)	48.6	(929)	p<.001
Half to more than half the time	10.6	(164)	36.4	(672)	1
Less than half the time	3.4	(54)	15.1	(305)	
Relationship Quality (Mean (SD)) ^a	4.76	(0.93)	4.88	(0.83)	p=.013
Positive Youth Development Indicators ^b					I
Confidence factor score (Mean (SD))	.012	(0.98)	098	(1.06)	p=.099
Autonomy factor score (Mean (SD))	.040	(0.93)	.009	(0.99)	p=.407
Parental bonds factor score (Mean (SD))	.094	(0.92)	091	(1.06)	p <.001
Community bonds factor score (Mean (SD))	.060	(1.02)	003	(1.03)	p=.572

Table 14. Demographic, relationship, and behavioral characteristics, by biological sex, Sample 2: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=3,253).

Individual Characteristics

Race/ethnicity					
Non-Hispanic White	70.0	(760)	68.8	(1,071)	p =.062
Non-Hispanic Black	10.8	(210)	14.6	(366)	-
Hispanic (all races)	12.1	(241)	10.2	(287)	
Non-Hispanic Asian	3.7	(96)	3.9	(133)	
Non-Hispanic Other-race	3.4	(40)	2.5	(49)	
Parental education attainment					
Less than high school	11.2	(174)	11.4	(217)	p =.150
High school graduate/GED	25.8	(313)	30.4	(579)	-
Some college	33.2	(449)	29.2	(557)	
College graduate or more	29.7	(411)	29.0	(553)	
Family of origin structure					
Two biological parents	55.3	(730)	54.8	(1,002)	p=.701
One biological parent + one stepparent	18.2	(262)	16.7	(346)	-
Single parent	22.2	(307)	23.5	(452)	
Other family structure	4.4	(48)	5.0	(106)	
Urbanicity					
Urban	54.4	(733)	50.4	(961)	p=.074
Rural	45.6	(614)	49.6	(945)	
Age in years (Mean (SD)) °	22.3	(1.68)	22.0	(1.75)	p <.001
Currently in school					
Yes	29.1	(407)	35.4	(703)	p =0.10
No	70.9	(940)	64.6	(1,203)	
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood (Mean (SD)) ^d	1.70	(0.56)	1.82	(0.56)	p <.001
Relationship Characteristics					
Relationship type					
Married	24.5	(347)	28.1	(539)	p =.160
Cohabiting	33.7	(445)	33.6	(637)	
Dating	41.9	(555)	38.3	(730)	
Relationship duration in years (Mean (SD)) ^e	2.6	(2.06)	2.9	(2.28)	p <.001
Children present in household					
Yes	31.9	(419)	40.1	(789)	p <.001
No	68.1	(928)	59.9	(1,117)	
Sexual insistence in relationship					
Yes	3.7	(50)	14.0	(189)	p <.001

No	96.3	(1,297	86.0	(1,158)	
Previous Sexual Experiences					
Age at first sexual experience (Mean (SD)) ^f	16.0	(2.68)	16.0	(2.35)	p=.804
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex	6.89	(3.09)	5.52	(2.85)	p <.001
(Mean (SD)) ^g					
Ever engaged in oral sex					
Yes	95.0	(67)	89.3	(144)	p <.001
No	5.0	(1,280)	10.7	(1,203)	

Percentages and means are weights to reflect Add Health sample design (Ns are unweighted). Column percentages may not add to 100% owing to rounding and weighting.

* p-values indicate Pearson chi²-test [categorical variables] or 2 sample *t*-test [continuous variables] of significant differences in study characteristics and outcomes by biological sex.

^a Relationship quality range: 1 – 5.5 units

^b Confidence factor score range: -5.39 – 2.69 units. Autonomy factor score range: -3.17 – 1.01 units. Parental factor score range: -5.56 – 0.86 units. Community factor score range: -3.73 - 1.96 units.

^c Age range at Wave 3: 18 - 26 years-old

^d Self-esteem at Wave 3 range: 1 - 5 units

^e Relationship duration: .33 - 12.4 years ^f Age at first sex range: 0 - 26 years-old

^g Maternal attitudes toward sexual activity range: 1 - 15 units

Characteristic	Enjoyment of performing oral sex with partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex)					Enjoy (Dis	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)				artner ; oral	
		Like perf	orming oral	sex Neve	Never performed oral sex with partner		Like 1	receivin	g oral sex	Neve sex	r receivo from pa	ed oral rtner
		RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95%)	CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores												
Confidence		1.01	(0.73, 1.40)	1.01	(0.77,	1.59)	0.51	(0.20	, 1.31)	0.59	(0.22	, 1.57)
Autonomy		1.19	(0.91, 1.54)	1.03	(0.75,	1.42)	1.15	(0.68	, 1.95)	0.89	(0.52	, 1.51)
Parental bonds		1.09	(0.83, 1.43)	1.20	(0.85,	1.69)	1.73	(1.03	, 2.91)	1.77	(1.03	, 3.07)
Community bonds		1.26	(0.96, 1.65)	0.95	(0.67,	1.35)	1.57	(0.66	, 3.71)	1.57	(0.64	, 3.83)
			Reciprocat	ed love with p	oartner							
Characteristic		(Ne	either partne	er loves each o	other a lo	t)		Life	time unint	ended	Past 1	2-month STI
(Reference category)	Both partners love Respondent		ondent loves	loves Partner loves		ves	pregnancy		У	diagnosis		
	PPP	(05% CI)	par PPP	(05% CI)	res PPP	(05%)	more CD	OR	(05% (ſſ	OR	(05% CI)
Deriting Variab Danisland Frankrik Comm	IXIXIX	()3/0 (1)	MM	()3/0(CI)	MM	())/0	CI)	UK	())/00	-1)	UK	()370 CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores	1.00	(0.77 1.52)	0.75	(0.42, 1.22)	0.01	(0, (0,	1 20)	0.05	(0.70.1	(7)	1 1 4	(0, (7, 1, 02))
Confidence	1.08	(0.77, 1.52)	0.75	(0.42, 1.33)	0.91	(0.60,	1.38)	0.95	(0.78, 1)	.07)	1.14	(0.67, 1.93)
Autonomy Demontal Leon In	0.94	(0.08, 1.30)) 0.81	(0.47, 1.38)	0.98	(0.05,	1.47)	1.07	(0.80, 1	.33)	0.94	(0.62, 1.42)
Parental bonds	1.01	(0.74, 1.38)	0.93	(0.51, 1.69)	1.15	(0.75,	1./4)	0.98	(0.80, 1)	.19)	0.81	(0.54, 1.21)
Community bonds	1.22	(0.91, 1.63) 2.04	(0.97, 4.29)	1.22	(0.83,	1.81)	0.98	(0.81, 1	.18)	0.74	(0.46, 1.19)
Characteristic			(Half to mor	sm Frequency re than half th	e time)			Rela	ntionship (Quality		
(Reference category)		Most of	the time/Ev	ery Less	than half	the time						
		RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95%)	CI)		β	(95% C	CI)		
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores												
Confidence		1.04	(0.83, 1.30)	1.33	(0.81,	2.18)		0.01	(-0.07, 0.	08)		
Autonomy		1.05	(0.83, 1.32)	1.36	(0.81,	2.30)		-0.02	(-0.09, 0.	05)		
Parental bonds		0.97	(0.74, 1.29)	1.05	(0.67,	1.55)		0.05	(-0.05, 0.	15)		
Community bonds		1.08	(0.86, 1.35)	1.07	(0.54,	2.11)		0.10	(0.02, 0.1	17)		

Table 15. Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 2: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=1,347).

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; β = beta coefficient; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Characteristic	Enjoyment of performing oral sex with partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex) (Di					Enjoy (Dis	yment of receiving oral sex from partner islike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)				a rtner g oral	
(Reference cutegory)		Like per	forming oral	l sex Nev	Never performed oral sex with partner		Like	Like receiving oral sex		Neve sex	r receiv from pa	ed oral artner
		RRR	(95% CI)	RRI	R (95%	6 CI)	RRR	(95%	CI)	RRR	(95%	, CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores												
Confidence		1.01	(0.86, 1.17)	1.02	(0.81	, 1.28)	1.07	(0.83	, 1.37)	1.03	(0.74	, 1.42)
Autonomy		1.04	(0.90, 1.20)) 0.97	(0.81	, 1.17)	1.24	(0.97	, 1.57)	1.00	(0.77	, 1.30)
Parental bonds		1.00	(0.89, 1.14)	0.90	(0.75	5, 1.09)	1.28	(1.01	, 1.64)	1.25	(0.92	, 1.69)
Community bonds		1.10	(0.96, 1.27)	1.05	(0.86	5, 1.29)	0.90	(0.71	, 1.15)	0.91	(0.71	, 1.16)
			Reciprocat	ed love with	partner							
Characteristic	(Neither partner loves each other a lot) Lifetime unintende							ended	Past 1	2-month STI		
(Reference category)	Both	Both partners love Respondent		ondent loves	t loves Partner loves		pregnancy			diagnosis		
	eac	ch other a lot partner more respondent more										
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRF	R (95%	CI)	OR	(95% C	CI)	OR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores												
Confidence	0.94	(0.74, 1.20) 0.89	(0.63, 1.25) 0.91	(0.54,	1.53)	0.97	(0.82, 1	.14)	0.90	(0.73, 1.11)
Autonomy	0.99	(0.76, 1.28) 1.00	(0.69, 1.45) 1.22	(0.73,	2.05)	1.20	(0.99, 1	.46)	1.22	(0.94, 1.57)
Parental bonds	1.17	(1.00, 1.37) 1.02	(0.78, 1.35) 1.01	(0.69,	1.47)	0.85	(0.74, 0	.98)	0.96	(0.81, 1.14)
Community bonds	1.16	(1.02, 1.38) 1.06	(0.79, 1.42) 0.94	(0.65,	1.35)	0.90	(0.78, 1	.04)	0.86	(0.70, 1.05)
			Orga	sm Frequen	cy							
Characteristic			(Half to mo	re than half i	he time)			Rela	ationship (Quality		
(Reference category)		Most of	the time/Ev time	ery Less	s than hal	f the time						
		RRR	(95% CI)	RRI	R (95%	6 CI)		β	(95% C	CI)		
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores												
Confidence		1.00	(0.82, 1.21)) 1.10	(0.95	5, 1.26)		-0.02	(-0.06, 0.	.02)		
Autonomy		0.74	(0.62, 0.89)	0.96	(0.82	2, 1.14)		-0.02	(-0.07, 0.	.04)		
Parental bonds		0.99	(0.82, 1.19)	0.93	(0.80), 1.07)		0.07	(0.02, 0.1	12)		
Community bonds		0.92	(0.75, 1.12)	1.01	(0.88	8, 1.16)		0.05	(0.01, 0.1	10)		

Table 16. Bivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 2: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health, Wave III (n=1,906).

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; β = beta coefficient; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level.

Table 17. Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, males in Sample 2 (n=1,347).

PYD Factor Score	Enjoyment of performing oral sex (RRR) ^a	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex (RRR) ^b	Reciprocated love (RRR) ^c	Unintended pregnancy (OR)	Past 12- month STI (OR)	Orgasm Frequency	Relationship Quality
Confidence							
Autonomy							
			↑ Both partners				
Parental bonds			love each other a				
			lot				
Community bonds			Respondent				1 Relationship
Community bonds			loves partner more				Quality

^a Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex.

^b Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex.

^c Reference category is neither partner loves each other a lot.

Blank spaces represent non-significant associations. Downward arrows indicate lower odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score; upward arrows indicate greater odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score.

Models control for individual characteristics: race, highest parental education attainment, family of origin structure, urbanicity age at Wave 3, currently in school,

self-esteem at Wave 3; relationship characteristics: relationship type, children present in household, sexual insistence in relationship; previous sexual experiences: age at first sexual experience, perceptions of maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex, ever engaged in oral sex.

Table 18. Summary of statistically significant results from multinomial and logistic regressions modeling <u>multivariate</u> associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, females in Sample 2 (n=1,906).

PYD Factor Score	Enjoyment of performing oral sex (RRR) ^a	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex (RRR) ^b	Reciprocated love (RRR) ^c	Unintended pregnancy (OR)	Past 12- month STI (OR)	Orgasm Frequency	Relationship Quality
Confidence							
Autonomy							
Parental bonds		 ↑ Like receiving oral sex from partner ↑ Never received oral sex from partner 	1 Both partners love each other a lot	↓ Unintended pregnancy			
Community bonds			1 Both partners love each other a lot				† Relationship Quality

^a Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike performing oral sex.

^b Reference category is dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex.

^c Reference category is neither partner loves each other a lot.

Blank spaces represent non-significant associations. Downward arrows indicate lower odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score; upward arrows indicate greater odds (or relative risk) for every one-unit increase in the factor score.

Models control for individual characteristics: race, highest parental education attainment, family of origin structure, urbanicity age at Wave 3, currently in school, self-esteem at Wave 3; relationship characteristics: relationship type, children present in household, sexual insistence in relationship; previous sexual experiences: age at first sexual experience, perceptions of maternal attitudes towards adolescent sex, ever engaged in oral sex.

Characteristic	Enjoym (Dislike	ent of performing or neither like/dislik	oral sex the perform	with partner ming oral sex)	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)			
(Reference category)	Like p	erforming oral sex	Never sex	performed oral with partner	Like r	eceiving oral sex	Never f	received oral sex
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores								
Confidence	1.15	(0.84, 1.58)	1.27	(0.90, 1.79)	0.46	(0.19, 1.10)	0.55	(0.23, 1.32)
Autonomy	1.11	(0.80, 1.53)	1.20	(0.79, 1.83)	0.73	(0.34, 1.59)	0.63	(0.29, 1.37)
Parental bonds	1.30	(0.91, 1.87)	1.54	(0.98, 2.42)	1.93	(0.17, 2.23)	1.06	(0.21, 2.56)
Community bonds	1.29	(0.93, 1.79)	0.96	(0.60, 1.52)	1.69	(0.71, 3.98)	1.70	(0.69, 4.20)
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)								
Non-Hispanic Black	1.04	(0.36, 3.00)	2.17	(1.56, 4.75)	0.03	(0.003, 0.23)	0.10	(0.01, 0.94)
Hispanic (all races)	1.03	(0.46, 2.31)	1.39	(0.51, 3.75)	0.02	(0.001, 0.94)	0.03	(0.001, 0.71)
Non-Hispanic Asian	1.99	(0.68, 5.82)	1.37	(0.38, 4.92)	0.01	(0.001, 0.10)	0.01	(0.001, 0.10)
Non-Hispanic Other-race	1.18	(0.27, 5.17)	1.11	(0.15, 3.41)	0.02	(0.003, 0.36)	0.02	(0.001, 0.36)
Parental education attainment (College graduate or more)								
Less than high school	0.92	(0.31, 2.77)	2.30	(0.79, 6.66)	1.68	(0.31, 3.33)		
High school graduate/GED	1.02	(0.50, 2.09)	0.73	(0.27, 1.95)	2.63	(0.21, 3.32)	2.96	(0.22, 4.94)
Some college	1.93	(0.97, 3.81)	1.46	(0.63, 3.41)	0.37	(0.56, 2.35)	0.52	(0.07, 3.79)
Family of origin structure (Two biological parents)								
One biological parent + one stepparent	1.46	(0.72, 2.98)	1.61	(0.69, 3.80)	0.12	(0.02, 0.71)	0.11	(0.02, 0.63)
Single parent	1.10	(0.57, 2.10)	0.81	(0.36, 1.80)	0.04	(0.001, 0.41)	0.02	(0.001, 0.22)
Other family structure	0.55	(0.09, 3.29)	0.24	(0.01, 2.00)				
Urban place of origin	0.59	(0.32, 1.10)	0.54	(0.26, 1.13)	0.34	(0.03, 4.17)	0.35	(0.03, 4.29)
Age in years	1.03	(0.85, 1.24)	0.96	(0.73, 1.26)	0.69	(0.39, 1.23)	0.74	(0.40, 1.34)
Currently in school	0.62	(0.35, 1.10)	0.39	(0.17, 0.88)	1.46	(0.15, 2.43)	0.59	(0.05, 6.65)
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.85	(0.49, 1.47)	1.40	(0.74, 2.62)	1.11	(0.34, 3.62)	1.57	(0.42, 5.85)
Relationship type (<i>Dating/pregnancy</i>)								
Married	1.06	(0.48, 2.31)	0.91	(0.34, 2.40)	2.52	(1.85, 4.34)	1.69	(0.28, 2.56)
Cohabiting	1.06	(0.47, 2.40)	2.24	(0.85, 5.90)	1.81	(0.85, 4.77)	1.90	(0.21, 5.22)

 Table 19. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 2 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,347).

Relationship duration	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)	1.00	(0.98, 1.02)	1.08	(1.02, 1.14)	1.06	(0.99, 1.12)
Children present in household	0.90	(0.48, 1.70)	1.68	(0.65, 4.40)	0.35	(0.05, 2.22)	0.74	(0.11, 5.04)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.90	(0.30, 2.69)	1.00	(0.26, 3.84)	0.63	(0.07, 5.35)	0.61	(0.07, 5.13)
Age at first sexual experience	0.96	(0.93, 1.27)	0.95	(0.82, 1.09)	0.90	(0.73, 1.11)	0.90	(0.72, 1.14)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent	1.09	(0.93, 1.28)	1.07	(0.90, 1.28)	1.69	(0.94, 3.04)	1.50	(0.83, 2.70)
sex								
Ever engaged in oral sex	2.26	(0.70, 7.28)	0.80	(0.20, 2.26)	0.77	(0.12, 2.77)	0.13	(0.02, 6.41)

RRR=relative risk ratio; CI= confidence interval0 *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level. -- Cell sizes too small to report point estimates. Small cell sizes exist among for Non-Hispanic Asian, Non-Hispanic other-race, and single parent family of origin structure variables.

Characteristic		Re (Neith	ciprocat er partne	ed love with pa er loves each ot	a rtner her a lot)	Lifeti	me unintended	t 12-month	
(Reference category)	Both partners love each other a lot		Resp	Respondent loves		Partner loves respondent more		pregnancy		diagnosis
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor										
Scores	1.02	(0.76, 1.28)	0.60	(0.24, 1.06)	0.01	(0, 62, 1, 25)	0.06	(0, 71, 1, 21)	1.00	(0.72, 1.60)
Autonomy	0.81	(0.70, 1.30)	1.06	(0.54, 1.00)	0.91	(0.02, 1.33)	0.90	(0.71, 1.31)	0.96	(0.75, 1.00) (0.47, 1.56)
Autonomy Demontal hands	0.81	(0.34, 1.24)	1.00	(0.51, 2.19)	0.75	(0.47, 1.20)	1.20	(0.94, 1.09)	0.80	(0.47, 1.30)
Parental bonds	1.23	(1.09, 1.57)	1.12	(0.01, 2.04)	1.20	(0.85, 1.89)	1.12	(0.81, 1.36)	0.00	(0.30, 1.21)
Community bonds	1.19	(0.88, 1.59)	2.72	(1.43, 5.16)	1.20	(0.78, 1.84)	0.98	(0.76, 1.26)	0.75	(0.43, 1.29)
Race/ethnicity (<i>NH-White</i>)										
Non-Hispanic Black	1.04	(0.38, 2.81)	1.94	(0.22, 3.70)	0.65	(0.24, 1.77)	1.04	(0.47, 2.29)	4.14	(1.03, 8.61)
Hispanic (all races)	0.49	(0.22, 1.08)	0.89	(0.34, 2.12)	1.14	(0.27, 4.86)	1.67	(0.82, 3.38)	0.73	(0.15, 3.65)
Non-Hispanic Asian	4.29	(0.53, 7.95)	1.83	(0.88, 3.79)	2.64	(0.69, 4.34)	1.56	(0.58, 4.16)		
Non-Hispanic Other-race	0.15	(0.05, 0.44)	0.17	(0.12, 2.17)	0.06	(0.01, 0.73)	1.24	(0.28, 5.42)	0.08	(0.001, 2.00)
Parental education attainment (College graduate or more)										
Less than high school	0.55	(0.19, 1.60)	1.30	(0.20, 3.24)	1.05	(0.30, 3.64)	1.34	(0.54, 3.34)	0.01	(0.001, 0.08)
High school graduate/GED	0.46	(0.21, 1.03)	0.57	(0.11, 3.01)	0.57	(0.20, 1.63)	1.04	(0.52, 2.08)	0.47	(0.13, 1.67)
Some college	0.88	(0.38, 2.07)	0.71	(0.12, 4.35)	0.82	(0.30, 2.21)	1.34	(0.69, 2.60)	0.29	(0.09, 0.96)
Family of origin structure (Two biological parents)										
One biological parent + one stepparent	1.05	(0.50, 2.21)	0.52	(0.12, 2.27)	1.10	(0.40, 3.08)	0.79	(0.39, 1.60)	0.91	(0.18, 4.62)
Single parent	1.77	(0.79, 3.96)	3.76	(0.79, 7.83)	1.68	(0.48, 5.85)	1.42	(0.75, 2.68)	1.39	(0.60, 3.27)
Other family structure							1.58	(0.31, 7.92)		
Urban place of origin	0.41	(0.16, 1.00)	0.49	(0.12, 1.95)	0.46	(0.16, 1.29)	0.96	(0.57, 1.60)	3.98	(1.06, 6.49)
Age in years	1.04	(0.85, 1.28)	0.84	(0.58, 1.22)	1.32	(0.99, 1.76)	0.85	(0.68, 1.05)	0.97	(0.62, 1.51)
Currently in school	2.09	(1.04, 4.19)	2.88	(0.83, 4.98)	3.08	(1.04, 7.10)	1.05	(0.62, 1.79)	2.61	(0.92, 7.45)
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.55	(0.35, 0.87)	1.05	(0.36, 3.10)	0.53	(0.26, 1.09)	1.27	(0.80, 2.01)	1.82	(0.72, 4.55)

 Table 20. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2

 emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,347).

Relationship type (*Dating/pregnancy*)

(Dating/pregnancy) Married	4.66	(1.18, 8.49)	5.92	(0.84, 10.9)	1.19	(0.19, 3.19)	0.58	(0.33, 1.00)	0.21	(0.05, 0.96)
Cohabiting	0.39	(0.21, 0.74)	0.23	(0.06, 0.81)	0.70	(0.29, 1.67)	0.57	(0.29, 1.10)	0.15	(0.04, 0.55)
Relationship duration	1.03	(0.99, 1.06)	1.04	(1.01, 1.08)	1.01	(0.97, 1.04)	1.00	(0.99, 1.02)	0.99	(0.97, 1.01)
Children present in household	1.35	(0.55, 3.34)	0.57	(0.14, 2.39)	1.47	(0.48, 4.53)	3.57	(1.70, 6.69)	1.43	(0.46, 4.47)
Sexual insistence in relationship							2.30	(1.05, 5.04)	4.05	(2.71, 6.72)
Age at first sexual experience	1.09	(1.01, 1.16)	0.95	(0.83, 1.08)	1.09	(0.94, 1.23)	0.89	(0.82, 0.97)	0.90	(0.75, 1.07)
Wave I maternal attitudes	1.12	(1.01, 1.24)	1.09	(0.90, 1.34)	1.11	(0.96, 1.29)	0.99	(0.90, 1.09)	1.06	(0.88, 1.28)
towards adolescent sex Ever engaged in oral sex	0.38	(0.05, 3.18)	0.19	(0.02, 2.21)	2.63	(0.48, 4.21)	2.16	(0.18, 4.96)	1.21	(0.63, 3.19)

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level. -- Cell sizes too small to report point estimates. Small cell sizes exist among for Non-Hispanic Asian, Non-Hispanic other-race, and less than high school parental education variables.

		Orgasm Fi				
Characteristic		(Half to more tha	Relationship Quality			
(Reference category)	Most of the time/Every time		Less th	nan half the time		
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	β	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores						
Confidence	0.89	(0.61, 1.28)	0.90	(0.54, 1.48)	-0.04	(-0.13, 0.05)
Autonomy	0.86	(0.61, 1.22)	1.40	(0.62, 3.14)	-0.01	(-0.09, 0.07)
Parental bonds	0.86	(0.62, 1.19)	0.91	(0.49, 1.71)	0.08	(-0.02, 0.19)
Community bonds	1.11	(0.78, 1.59)	1.54	(0.71, 3.32)	0.12	(0.04, 0.21)
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)						
Non-Hispanic Black	0.61	(0.23, 1.31)	1.12	(0.32, 4.00)	-0.22	(-0.47, 0.03)
Hispanic (all races)	0.55	(0.20, 1.91)	1.76	(0.28, 4.21)	-0.32	(-0.25, 0.48)
Non-Hispanic Asian	0.52	(0.19, 1.38)	0.02	(0.001, 0.18)	0.08	(-0.16, 0.34)
Non-Hispanic Other-race	1.03	(0.18, 6.08)	0.69	(0.04, 2.22)	-0.05	(-0.47, 0.38)
Parental education attainment (College graduate						
or more)	1.04	(0, 20, 2, (2))	4.01	(0,0)(-0,17)	0.11	(0.25, 0.40)
Less than high school	1.04	(0.30, 3.62)	4.81	(0.96, 8.17)	0.11	(-0.25, 0.48)
High school graduate/GED	2.32	(0.92, 5.85)	2.13	(0.49, 4.22)	0.14	(-0.06, 0.34)
Some college	0.75	(0.37, 1.52)	0.61	(0.16, 2.29)	0.14	(-0.06, 0.33)
Family of origin structure (<i>1wo biological</i>						
One biological parent + one stepparent	2.77	(0.98, 7.83)	1.83	(0.30, 5.26)	-0.09	(-0.29, 0.11)
Single parent	1.93	(0.87, 4.30)	2.66	(0.57, 5.49)	-0.03	(-0.26, 0.20)
Other family structure			2.48	(0.31, 4.06)	0.21	(-0.20, 0.62)
Urban place of origin	1.31	(0.70, 2.48)	1.27	(0.39, 4.16)	-0.02	(-0.20, 0.14)
Age in years	0.81	(0.63, 1.04)	0.87	(0.61, 1.23)	-0.11	(-0.16, -0.06)
Currently in school	0.81	(0.36, 1.81)	0.72	(0.21, 2.51)	-0.19	(-0.37, 0.004)
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.99	(0.61, 1.60)	1.66	(0.88, 3.15)	-0.29	(-0.43, -0.15)
Relationship type (Dating/pregnancy)						
Married	2.00	(0.76, 5.27)	1.42	(0.32, 6.36)	-0.37	(-0.57, -0.17)
Cohabiting	0.49	(0.19, 1.23)	0.51	(0.13, 2.04)	0.29	(0.11, 0.47)

Table 21. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample	e 2
emerging adult males (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,3	347).

Relationship duration	0.99	(0.98, 1.01)	1.01	(0.99, 1.03)	0.01	(-0.01, 0.10)
Children present in household	0.36	(0.17, 0.75)	0.17	(0.05, 0.64)	-0.05	(-0.21, 0.11)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.41	(0.17, 0.97)	0.19	(0.04, 0.91)	-0.34	(-0.64, -0.04)
Age at first sexual experience	1.01	(0.91, 1.12)	1.12	(0.93, 1.36)	0.04	(0.02, 0.07)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent	1.17	(1.02, 1.34)	1.02	(0.82, 1.26)	0.02	(-0.01, 0.06)
sex Ever engaged in oral sex	1.07	(0.23, 5.07)	0.55	(0.09, 3.29)	-0.23	(-0.47, 0.01)

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level. -- Cell sizes too small to report point estimates. Small cell sizes exist among for Non-Hispanic Asian and Non-Hispanic other-race variables.

Characteristic	Enjoy (Dislik	ment of performing the or neither like/disl	g oral se like perfo	x with partner rming oral sex)	Enjoyment of receiving oral sex from partner (Dislike or neither like/dislike receiving oral sex)				
(Reference category)	Like p	erforming oral sex	Never sex	performed oral with partner	Like r	eceiving oral sex	Never received oral sex from partner		
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores									
Confidence	0.99	(0.82, 1.21)	0.85	(0.65, 1.13)	1.07	(0.80, 1.42)	0.93	(0.65, 1.33)	
Autonomy	0.97	(0.80, 1.16)	1.15	(0.87, 1.51)	1.14	(0.85, 1.54)	0.96	(0.67, 1.37)	
Parental bonds	1.03	(0.87, 1.22)	0.85	(0.63, 1.13)	1.38	(1.08, 1.75)	1.35	(1.01, 1.81)	
Community bonds	1.11	(0.94, 1.31)	1.06	(0.83, 1.36)	0.83	(0.61, 1.14)	0.80	(0.57, 1.10)	
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)									
Non-Hispanic Black	0.66	(0.40, 1.09)	4.26	(2.94, 8.25)	0.66	(0.32. 1.36)	2.87	(1.07, 5.69)	
Hispanic (all races)	2.17	(1.20, 3.90)	4.70	(2.14, 8.53)	1.09	(0.52, 2.29)	2.73	(1.10, 6.81)	
Non-Hispanic Asian	0.57	(0.22, 1.46)	1.57	(0.51, 4.84)	0.56	(0.15, 2.08)	0.77	(0.17, 3.52)	
Non-Hispanic Other-race	0.77	(0.28, 2.10)	2.40	(0.51, 4.30)	0.45	(0.09, 2.24)	1.16	(0.14, 2.70)	
Parental education attainment (College									
graduate or more)									
Less than high school	1.51	(0.73, 3.12)	3.84	(1.57, 9.42)	1.14	(0.33, 3.90)	2.31	(0.61, 4.69)	
High school graduate/GED	0.95	(0.53, 1.36)	1.87	(0.88, 3.98)	1.19	(0.58, 2.44)	0.99	(0.39, 2.53)	
Some college	0.77	(0.48, 1.25)	1.10	(0.54, 2.26)	1.20	(0.62, 2.35)	0.73	(0.32, 1.64)	
Family of origin structure (Two biological									
parents)	0.65	(0.29, 1.12)	0.84	(0.27, 1.99)	1 60	(0, (2, 4, 12))	206	(0.90, 4.12)	
Single generat	0.05	(0.38, 1.12)	0.64	(0.37, 1.88)	1.00	(0.68, 4.12)	2.80	(0.89, 4.13)	
Single parent	1.30	(0.81, 2.10)	1.09	(0.85, 3.33)	1.21	(0.52, 2.81)	1.49	(0.54, 4.11)	
	1.01	(0.39, 2.63)	1./0	(0.40, 4.75)	0.91	(0.27, 3.03)	1.52	(0.25, 3.14)	
Urban place of origin	0.81	(0.56, 1.17)	0.51	(0.31, 0.83)	0.52	(0.32, 0.85)	0.55	(0.28, 1.08)	
Age in years	1.0/	(0.93, 1.23)	0.86	(0.72, 1.04)	1.10	(0.91, 1.34)	0.94	(0.73, 1.21)	
Currently in school	0.64	(0.43, 0.95)	0.30	(0.18, 0.51)	0.61	(0.33, 1.10)	0.24	(0.12, 0.49)	
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.88	(0.64, 1.21)	0.58	(0.35, 0.98)	0.60	(0.34, 1.07)	0.31	(0.16, 0.61)	
Relationship type (<i>Dating/pregnancy</i>)				<i></i>				<i>/</i>	
Married	0.85	(0.51, 1.41)	1.06	(0.50, 2.25)	0.41	(0.19, 0.87)	0.61	(0.23, 1.60)	
Cohabiting	1.64	(1.04, 2.57)	4.18	(2.23, 7.85)	0.99	(0.49, 2.02)	2.14	(0.91, 5.07)	
Relationship duration	0.99	(0.98, 1.00)	0.99	(0.97, 1.01)	0.99	(0.98, 1.01)	0.98	(0.97, 0.99)	

Table 22. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes, Sample 2 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,906).

Children present in household	0.70	(0.44, 1.10)	0.98	(0.57, 1.66)	0.79	(0.47, 1.35)	0.74	(0.35, 1.59)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.43	(0.26, 0.72)	0.06	(0.02, 0.17)	0.64	(0.32, 1.27)	0.06	(0.02, 0.20)
Age at first sexual experience	0.98	(0.90, 1.07)	1.05	(0.92, 1.21)	0.94	(0.83, 1.07)	0.97	(0.82, 1.13)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent	1.06	(0.97, 1.16)	1.08	(0.96, 1.22)	1.01	(0.91, 1.12)	1.04	(0.89, 1.21)
sex								
Ever engaged in oral sex	1.39	(0.69, 2.81)	0.25	(0.12, 0.50)	2.07	(0.83, 5.14)	0.44	(0.17, 1.15)

RRR=relative risk ratio; CI= confidence interval

*Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level. -- Cell sizes too small to report point estimates.

		Ree	ciprocat	ed love with pa	artner				_	
<i>Characteristic</i>	(Neither partner le			er loves each ot	·loves each other a lot)			me unintended	Pas	t 12-month
(Reference category)	Both	Both partners love		Respondent loves		Partner loves		pregnancy	511	l diagnosis
	each	n other a lot	pa	rtner more	res	pondent more	0.0		0.0	
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores										
Confidence	0.91	(0.71, 1.18)	0.90	(0.65, 1.24)	0.94	(0.50, 1.77)	1.01	(0.83, 1.23)	0.81	(0.62, 1.04)
Autonomy	0.98	(0.72, 1.35)	1.08	(0.72, 1.62)	1.24	(0.65, 2.36)	1.25	(0.99, 1.53)	1.17	(0.88, 1.55)
Parental bonds	1.21	(1.01, 1.46)	1.09	(0.74, 1.60)	0.98	(0.68, 1.42)	0.88	(0.73, 0.98)	0.96	(0.79, 1.17)
Community bonds	1.32	(1.05, 1.67)	1.31	(0.91, 1.88)	1.06	(0.63, 1.78)	1.02	(0.85, 1.23)	0.95	(0.74, 1.22)
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)										
Non-Hispanic Black	0.78	(0.39, 1.58)	0.95	(0.32, 2.83)	1.16	(0.25, 6.59)	1.53	(0.66, 2.12)	5.40	(2.87, 10.2)
Hispanic (all races)	0.92	(0.42, 2.01)	0.56	(0.13, 2.41)	1.29	(0.32, 4.21)	1.18	(0.89, 2.63)	0.91	(0.32, 2.62)
Non-Hispanic Asian	1.56	(0.32, 3.53)	0.57	(0.07, 4.79)	2.77	(0.31, 4.71)	1.27	(0.45, 3.59)	1.10	(0.49, 3.02)
Non-Hispanic Other-race			1.08	(0.36, 3.29)	2.56	(0.59, 4.16)	1.86	(0.68, 5.05)	4.28	(1.33, 8.79)
Parental education attainment										
(College graduate or more)										
Less than high school	0.33	(0.12, 0.90)	0.77	(0.18, 3.38)	0.25	(0.04, 1.78)	0.96	(0.51, 1.80)	0.27	(0.10, 0.72)
High school graduate/GED	0.51	(0.27, 0.96)	0.59	(0.19, 1.82)	0.63	(0.20, 1.99)	1.12	(0.75, 1.68)	1.08	(0.53, 2.20)
Some college	0.46	(0.23, 0.94)	0.55	(0.14, 2.14)	1.32	(0.40, 4.40)	1.45	(0.89, 2.37)	1.17	(0.65, 2.11)
Family of origin structure (Two biological parents)										
One biological parent + one stepparent	1.71	(0.65, 4.51)	0.78	(0.20, 2.94)	1.16	(0.19, 7.04)	1.10	(0.67, 1.81)	1.21	(0.56, 2.64)
Single parent	1.15	(0.57, 2.30)	0.94	(0.31, 2.88)	2.07	(0.55, 7.75)	1.72	(0.99, 2.97)	0.95	(0.49, 1.84)
Other family structure	1.53	(0.16, 3.49)	0.28	(0.01, 5.19)	3.40	(0.30, 6.88)	2.24	(1.27, 4.31)	0.68	(0.11, 4.18)
Urban place of origin	0.62	(0.34, 1.14)	1.23	(0.51, 2.97)	0.59	(0.22, 1.55)	0.98	(0.68, 1.40)	1.06	(0.63, 1.78)
Age in years	0.96	(0.78, 1.17)	0.90	(0.60, 1.35)	1.29	(0.80, 2.08)	1.04	(0.92, 1.17)	1.10	(0.90, 1.34)
Currently in school	0.78	(0.49, 1.25)	1.50	(0.66, 3.41)	0.73	(0.27, 1.96)	0.66	(0.44, 0.97)	0.80	(0.43, 1.46)
Self-esteem in emerging	0.61	(0.35, 1.08)	1.56	(0.72, 3.35)	0.99	(0.35, 2.78)	1.28	(0.88, 1.85)	0.99	(0.57, 1.72)
adulthood										

Table 23. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,906).

Relationship type (Dating/pregnancy)
Married	1.23	(0.30, 5.01)	0.32	(0.05, 2.01)	1.02	(0.13, 3.98)	0.75	(0.49, 1.14)	0.73	(0.33, 1.59)
Cohabiting	0.19	(0.08, 0.42)	0.18	(0.05, 0.63)	0.56	(0.16, 1.98)	0.63	(0.39, 1.00)	0.70	(0.42, 1.14)
Relationship duration	1.02	(1.01, 1.03)	1.04	(1.02, 1.06)	1.02	(1.01, 1.03)	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)	0.98	(0.97, 0.99)
Children present in household	0.84	(0.47, 1.50)	4.12	(1.64, 10.4)	0.64	(0.21, 1.97)	3.63	(1.94, 5.76)	0.80	(0.46, 1.40)
Sexual insistence in relationship	0.42	(0.17, 1.01)	1.27	(0.35, 4.53)	2.97	(0.79, 5.21)	0.67	(0.34, 1.33)	2.55	(1.22, 5.32)
Age at first sexual experience	0.97	(0.85, 1.12)	1.17	(0.93, 1.46)	0.88	(0.69, 1.13)	0.84	(0.77, 0.92)	0.78	(0.69, 0.89)
Wave I maternal attitudes	0.97	(0.87, 1.10)	0.95	(0.78, 1.16)	1.01	(0.81, 1.26)	1.00	(0.93, 1.08)	1.08	(0.96, 1.20)
towards adolescent sex										
Ever engaged in oral sex	0.91	(0.40, 2.06)	1.12	(0.35, 3.57)	1.21	(0.26, 5.63)	0.89	(0.46, 1.70)	1.54	(0.71, 3.35)

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level. -- Cell sizes too small to report point estimates.

		Orgasm F				
Characteristic		(Half to more tha	Relationship Quality			
(Reference category)	Most of the time/Every					Less than half the
		time		time		
	RRR	(95% CI)	RRR	(95% CI)	β	(95% CI)
Positive Youth Development Factor Scores						
Confidence	1.07	(0.91, 1.25)	0.97	(0.77, 1.23)	-0.02	(-0.07, 0.03)
Autonomy	0.93	(0.79, 1.10)	0.80	(0.63, 1.03)	-0.02	(-0.07, 0.04)
Parental bonds	0.92	(0.78, 1.08)	0.99	(0.79, 1.24)	0.04	(-0.10, 0.10)
Community bonds	1.03	(0.88, 1.20)	0.84	(0.66, 1.07)	0.05	(0.001, 0.10)
Race/ethnicity (NH-White)						
Non-Hispanic Black	0.88	(0.56, 1.57)	1.59	(0.82, 3.10)	-0.28	(-0.43, -0.12)
Hispanic (all races)	0.94	(0.54, 1.43)	0.67	(0.26, 1.71)	-0.22	(-0.41, -0.03)
Non-Hispanic Asian	1.24	(0.58, 2.66)	2.11	(0.88, 5.05)	0.11	(-0.08, 0.30)
Non-Hispanic Other-race	2.16	(0.72, 6.52)	1.02	(0.21, 5.06)	0.03	(-0.29, 0.30)
Parental education attainment (College						
graduate or more)						
Less than high school	0.96	(0.47, 1.93)	0.72	(0.28, 1.82)	-0.07	(-0.29, 0.14)
High school graduate/GED	0.83	(0.53, 1.30)	0.91	(0.44, 1.86)	0.03	(-0.12, 0.18)
Some college	0.89	(0.58, 1.37)	0.60	(0.32, 1.12)	-0.14	(-0.28, 0.01)
Family of origin structure (<i>Two biological parents</i>)						
One biological parent + one stepparent	0.96	(0.62, 1.50)	1.10	(0.59, 2.03)	0.20	(0.07, 0.34)
Single parent	1.33	(0.89, 2.01)	1.14	(0.61, 2.13)	0.09	(-0.05, 0.22)
Other family structure	1.90	(0.64, 5.59)	0.84	(0.12, 5.89)	-0.03	(-0.37, 0.30)
Urban place of origin	0.78	(0.56, 1.10)	1.10	(0.69, 1.73)	-0.04	(-0.15, 0.07)
Age in years	1.04	(0.93, 1.17)	0.93	(0.77, 1.12)	-0.04	(-0.08, 0.01)
Currently in school	0.96	(0.70, 1.32)	1.14	(0.72, 1.82)	-0.02	(-0.11, 0.07)
Self-esteem in emerging adulthood	0.81	(0.60, 1.08)	1.33	(0.93, 1.91)	-0.25	(-0.35, -0.15)
Relationship type (<i>Dating/pregnancy</i>)						·
Married	1.08	(0.68, 1.70)	1.98	(1.06, 3.68)	0.18	(0.04, 0.32)
Cohabiting	0.84	(0.57, 1.24)	1.47	(0.79, 2.72)	-0.34	(-0.48, -0.20)
Relationship duration	0.99	(0.98, 1.02)	0.99	(0.98, 1.01)	0.001	(-0.001, 0.003)
Children present in household	1.02	(0.69, 1.50)	1.13	(0.70, 1.83)	0.03	(-0.08, 0.13)

 Table 24. Multivariate associations between positive youth development and sexual health outcomes continued, Sample 2

 emerging adult females (ages 18-26) in Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=1,906).

Sexual insistence in relationship	0.82	(0.46, 1.47)	2.78	(1.34, 5.79)	-0.39	(-0.67, -0.11)
Age at first sexual experience	0.96	(0.89, 1.04)	1.12	(1.01, 1.25)	0.01	(-0.01, 0.04)
Wave I maternal attitudes towards adolescent	1.01	(0.93, 1.10)	1.03	(0.92, 1.15)	-0.02	(-0.04, 0.01)
sex Ever engaged in oral sex	1.10	(0.60, 2.03)	0.89	(0.46, 1.74)	-0.12	(-0.30, 0.06)

RRR=relative risk ratio; OR= odds ratio; CI= confidence interval *Bolded values are significant at p<0.05 level. -- Cell sizes too small to report point estimates.

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS FOR PUBLIC HEALTH Overview of Study

The first purpose of this dissertation was to evaluate and describe elements of healthy youth development as modeled by a general framework of positive youth development (PYD), derived from indicators aligning with the Five Cs model of PYD in a nationally representative sample of U.S. adolescents (Paper 1). The second purpose of this dissertation was to examine the long-term implications of PYD for seven different sexual health outcomes representing holistic physical, emotional, and social aspects of sexual health among emerging adults (Paper 2). Few studies have explored the potential adolescent contributors that might influence the experience of positive sexual health outcomes, in addition to adverse outcomes, in emerging adulthood, a period of increased independence and typically greater social acceptability of sexual exploration. Thus, the overall goal of this dissertation was to contribute to the research base on adolescent healthy development—in all realms—by examining neglected aspects of long-term sexual health. I incorporated two macrosystem theoretical propositions-developmental systems theory and life course theory— to explain how multilevel factors might combine to impact sexual health development over time. Three other inter- and intra-personal level theories-social cognitive theory, attachment theory, and identity formation theory—were used to describe how adolescents' personal qualities and microlevel opportunities and contexts might influence or undermine development, through observations, attachment, and skill-building practices. This chapter summarizes the results and conclusions of each paper, as well as the future research directions and implications of the entire study for public health practice, including sexual health education.

Paper 1: Key Results and Implications

Positive Youth Development as a Framework to Study Health

In this dissertation, PYD served as an organizing framework for the exploration of select adolescent assets and experiences that could potentially impact future health outcomes, including holistic sexual health. First emerging in the early 1990s, the interdisciplinary PYD approach to research and programming provided a new approach for addressing the growing prevalence of risky and problem behaviors among adolescents in the U.S.⁷⁵ Diverging from research that dominated most of the 20th century, healthy adolescent development was conceptualized as not only an avoidance of risky behaviors, but more importantly, the fostering of positive psychosocial skills and resources, which enable adolescents to successfully adjust to their changing roles and relationships during the transition to adulthood.⁷⁷ Youth-serving programs in community and school settings adopted new strategies: professionals focused less on reducing deficits and problem behaviors among youth, and instead created opportunities for adolescents to develop and enhance their strengths (e.g., self-determination, resiliency, socioemotional functioning) via activities such as mentoring or community volunteer work.

The PYD perspective has roots in developmental systems theory, which represents a macrolevel conceptualization of healthy development as influenced by a number of mutuallyinteracting factors comprising an individual and their environment.¹²⁸ Thus, PYD experiences seek to promote developmental assets via supportive, empowering programs, opportunities, activities, and/or prosocial adult and peer relationships in family, school, and community settings. These experiences help youth to gain confidence, competence, and connections (characteristics of healthy development), and subsequently the tools needed to enhance their own well-being, prepare for adulthood, and make positive contributions to their families and communities.^{67,85,150,198} The PYD strength-based approach in which programs enhance select protective factors in different societal domains was often found to be more successful for achieving healthy outcomes, such as reduced drug use and unprotected sex, compared to programs that only address risk factors.^{85,97,116}

With these promising benefits, there is increasing interest among scholars and practitioners on the nature of PYD measurement and the application of a framework to a variety of outcomes in a variety of settings. However, since its introduction nearly three decades ago and billions of dollars in federal funding supporting PYD approaches,^{79,95,199} there have been few consistent-and well-tested-measures or models of PYD to guide this work. More evidence on the measurement and utility of constructs of positive development for different youth populations is important for future research and program implementation and evaluation. Establishment of standardized measures would allow us to identify which developmental assets (e.g., selfconfidence, academic achievement) and multilevel settings (e.g., family, classrooms, and churches) define PYD and how these elements impact numerous components of development and health over time. When exploring these associations at a population-level and for longitudinal outcomes, scholars can test the ability of the PYD constructs to predict health and determine if the model continues to be a useful framework for public health practice and policy. Programs in turn, especially those implemented in resource-limited settings, could use validated models of PYD to promote and evaluate positive development among diverse groups of youth participants by indicating the qualities and contexts to focus on to achieve their programmatic outcomes.

To add to our understanding of the measurement and relevancy of PYD, Paper 1 contributes to the cumulative evidence about which individual and contextual features might be important for youth to better position them for healthy sex and romance in the future, a vital component of overall health. By utilizing a framework of PYD, I acknowledge that young people

develop in intertwined contexts (such as families, schools, and communities) that should be examined together to study their collective impact on health. Though a handful of specific models exist,¹³³ the Five Cs model of PYD offers one of the most clear and parsimonious frameworks for incorporating the vital multilevel positive attributes fostered across these settings that may define healthy psychosocial development. The Five Cs model of PYD also has the most evidence to-date on the structural stability and predictive validity of its constructs for development and health,^{81,136,146,147,149,150} but gaps remain in our understanding of whether or how racial/ethnic or SES backgrounds are related to the aspects and characteristics hypothesized in the model.

Unfortunately, this study was unable to confirm the Five Cs model of PYD using Add Health data, including deriving a factor solution with acceptable model fit and exploring the relevancy of the constructs for different groups. Reasons for this likely include poor measurement of some of the constructs postulated to be important facets of healthy development (particularly "caring," "character," and "competence").⁷⁹ Therefore more work is needed to create more reliable and valid assessments of the Five Cs, specifically, for various settings and groups of youth using nationally representative data. Despite these measurement challenges, Paper 1 described elements of PYD, including confidence, autonomy, parental bonds, and community bonds that emerged among this sample of youth. These findings align with developmental systems theory and indicate that healthy development might be characterized by mutually-interacting assets and resources at both the individual and contextual levels.¹²⁸

Paper 1 also explored differences in these four PYD assets by sociodemographic characteristics. I found that different population subgroups of youth report varying degrees or perceptions of the positive characteristics proposed by PYD, with the highest average scores of these four constructs for males, non-Hispanic white youth, and youth whose parents had college

degrees, compared to females, racial/ethnic minorities, and lower-SES youth, respectively. In the U.S., there is a rapidly growing minority youth population, and disparities in adverse sexual health outcomes exist for ethnic minorities ²⁰⁰ and low-income populations.²⁰¹ Also, certain populations (i.e., racial minorities, low income youth, and girls) have more limited access to positive development opportunities due to a persistent history of economic and social disadvantage in this country. Given these inequities found across studies and replicated here, we need a better understanding of how PYD experiences have the capability to help enhance wellbeing and development for adolescents of diverse groups. However, it is challenging to reconcile results across studies because measurement of PYD characteristics, and which characteristics are considered, varies. Thus, as described previously, the research base could benefit from clear and consistent definitions of PYD, with a consensus on potential survey questions that reflect a common core of PYD constructs. Population-based data with accurate and standardized measures of PYD could allow scholars to compare healthy development and psychosocial wellbeing across youth groups and across time and thereby identify groups that might need more and better-targeted resources.

One method for combatting the lack of consistency in PYD measurement is to begin collecting uniform data, perhaps by adding validated measures of PYD to existing surveys of youth for future data collection. National surveys that are formally administered to large populations of youth, like the Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System (YRBSS) developed by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and administered every two years to youth in high schools and some middle schools in most states throughout the country, could incorporate culturally-appropriate PYD indicators to explore healthy development, and any gaps, among youth in various settings. Additionally, to help improve the consistency of PYD measurement across studies, there should be a convening of resources, via an online repository of

sorts, where interdisciplinary researchers could access national data used to evaluate and describe the structure and psychometric properties of various constructs of PYD for different youth populations. Data repositories like the Inter-University Consortium for Political and Social Research (ICPSR) currently exist, but could benefit from the inclusion of additional national data sources that measure PYD explicitly. With more accurate and validated frameworks, empirical studies could apply PYD to a host of health outcomes to better-understand the conditions and qualities that foster healthy human development over time. Further, developing accurate measures of PYD is also useful for interventions, as it is a crucial first step in program planning, especially for developing logic models that describe how the program operates and measures impact.

Paper 2: Key Results and Implications Challenges to the Study of Holistic Sexual Health

In addition to exploring the many diverse factors contributing to general healthy development, scholars have also acknowledged the comprehensive nature of sexual health, the diverse outcomes that constitute sexual health, and the importance of sexual health for human development and overall well-being throughout life.^{8–11} Yet, the vast majority of research continues to explore associations between PYD and changes in risky behaviors and adverse sexual health outcomes only. To fill this gap, the first aim of Paper 2 was to describe the sexual health status of a population-based sample of emerging adults (as indexed by a set of holistic, often understudied, sexual health outcomes). The second aim of Paper 2 was to examine the adolescent antecedents to holistic sexual health status for these emerging adults. In general, I found that emerging adults report primarily positive sexual health experiences. Most male and female emerging adults like to perform and receive oral sex in their romantic relationships "very much" (though slightly more females than males reported disliking these activities, particularly

performing oral sex), and also report high reciprocated love between both partners. Among the smaller sample of emerging adults in current relationships longer than 3 months, most also reported having an orgasm most of the time (again more males than females) and high relationship quality. Emerging adults also experienced adverse sexual health outcomes. For both samples, about one-fifth ever had an unintended pregnancy and less than 10 percent reported an STI diagnosis in the past year, with more females than males reporting both outcomes.

Paper 2 then examined the potential long-term benefits of PYD (these specific interrelated assets at multiple levels) for the sexual health of emerging adults involved in different relationship types. I found that the presence of these developmental assets among adolescents predicted enhanced sexual well-being and protected against adverse sexual health outcomes in emerging adulthood. Specifically, strong parental bonds were associated with increased reciprocity of love between partners, and with increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex and reduced risk of unintended pregnancy (among females only) in emerging adulthood. I also found that autonomy in regard to household and family decisions was associated with increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex among females. Among the smaller subsample of emerging adults in a current relationship lasting more than 3 months, community bonds were also related to increased enjoyment of receiving oral sex among females, and increased love for partner and relationship quality among both males and females in emerging adulthood.

Of the four youth development indicators explored in this study, parental bonds had the most consistent and significant associations with emerging adult sexual health. These results suggest that parent-child relationships are key influences on psychosocial health. Families where caregivers support and promote emotional attachment might function as a solid structural base in which adolescents acquire and practice important competencies like emotional regulation and communication. It is also not surprising that attachment to prosocial institutions in the

community were associated with future qualities of romantic relationships in this study, particularly emotional aspects. High-quality social bonds across institutions (family, school, faith-based, community) are essential components of healthy development. The results found in this study lend support for social cognitive theory, which posits that influential social environments, such as positive parental and community bonds, create spaces for youth to observe and learn positive, effective interpersonal skills, and for adults to reinforce ideal behaviors by providing support and rewards for prosocial achievements.¹²³ The results also support attachment theory ¹²⁵ which suggests that adolescents transform these interactions into working prototypes of healthy relationships and apply or perform these characteristics in their romantic relationships. Though measurement of PYD was less than ideal in this study, these findings are consistent with previous research on the benefits of high-quality parental relationships and attachment to prosocial institutions, and adds to the youth development field by applying this key developmental asset to lesser-acknowledged aspects of holistic sexual health.

Future Directions and Implications

National Data on Holistic Sexual Health Outcomes

Taken together, the current research explored whether positive adolescent social contexts and skills influence sexual health development and the potential for safe, enjoyable sex and relationships among emerging adults—often overlooked aspects of well-being. Due to its longitudinal nature, Add Health is one of the few population-based datasets in which the influence of adolescent experiences can be tested on future holistic sexual health outcomes. Therefore the data provide a unique opportunity to examine, prospectively, potential developmental contributors to sexual health in emerging adulthood for a large, nationally representative sample of adolescents. Though there have been hundreds of studies published on adolescent and young adult sexual behavior using Add Health data, most assess sexuality in terms of risk factors associated with negative sexual health outcomes only (e.g., unintended pregnancies, STIs, sexual coercion). By contrast, there exists a dearth of studies examining components of positive sexual health development, including subjective and objective indicators of sexual pleasure, intimacy, and relationship satisfaction. This study utilized the extensive sexual health indicators available in Add Health to examine positive sexual health outcomes in addition to the commonly investigated negative outcomes.

Other national data sources that allow for examining the prevalence and experiences of holistic sexual health among emerging adults are scarce, which provides a challenge to researchers who want to more accurately describe sexuality in the contexts of both positive and negative outcomes, aligning with recent comprehensive definitions of sexual health.^{8,9} Sexual enjoyment and positive relationship experiences, among other positive outcomes, are important aspects of sexual health, but questions assessing these experiences rarely appear on national surveys. Out of the 18 large-scale U.S. nationally representative datasets that survey adolescents and adults on sexual health and behaviors, only 5 datasets measure aspects of sexual pleasure and relationship/sexual satisfaction and only 3 of those examine these experiences for emerging adults: the 2010 National Survey of Sexual Health and Behavior, the 1992 National Health and Social Life Survey and Add Health in 2001 and 2008.¹⁷⁹ Internet-based surveys have recently emerged such as the OMGYES Sexual Pleasure Report: Women and Touch (n=1,055 women)¹⁸² and a "Love and Sex" NBC News Survey (n=52,588 men and women),²⁰² but these sources have limitations in their sampling design and the outcomes and populations they examine. More data are needed. Population-based benchmarks of holistic sexual outcomes among emerging adults in the U.S. are helpful for researchers, clinicians, and educators in understanding changes in the meanings of "sexuality" and the corresponding sexual health trends overtime, the possible antecedents of holistic health for diverse groups, and the influence of external factors on these

trends in sexual health outcomes so that health might be enriched for all groups. Paper 2 examined potential avenues of intervention, for instance, by identifying which factors of youth development might influence future sexual health and relationships.

PYD and Sexual Education

Sexual health is a major component of overall health, and has a bidirectional impact on other life experiences.³⁸ Under the paradigm that sexuality is a normal, expected part of being human.¹ this research has the potential to add to public health efforts that work to enhance the lives and the futures of our nation's youth. Findings from this dissertation suggest that adolescents with opportunities for autonomy in decision-making and interpersonal proficiencies as a result of close bonds with parents and attachment to conventional institutions have enhanced potential to experience long-term healthy sex and relationships. In other words, analyses indicate that PYD—important for outcomes like academic achievement and mental health ^{73,85}—is also important for holistic sexual health, and that adolescent experiences have long-term implications for health in adulthood. Therefore, fostering behavior and contexts that enhance PYD can support many aspects of overall health. If these particular developmental assets are related to sexual health in emerging adulthood, then parents/caregivers and youth-serving adults can be intentional in creating settings for youth to practice and utilize these lasting health-promoting skills. For instance, numerous scholars contend that PYD interventions should involve opportunities for adults to develop ongoing, supportive and close relationships with young people that help create an open, family-like atmosphere conducive to fostering strengths.^{79,80,85,97}

Though some find it an uncomfortable topic, adolescents are sexual beings and we must enable them with the skills and resources to develop into sexually healthy adults, engaged in fewer risks and achieving positive outcomes. Two widely-accepted sets of recommendations, the National Sexuality Education Standards and the Guidelines for Comprehensive Sexuality

Education, help provide direction on the topics and learning objectives that constitute effective sexual health education. The National Sexuality Education Standards for K-12th graders (2012) acknowledge the importance of positive sexuality as a component of sexual education curricula, including age-appropriate guidance for youth on how to "successfully navigate changing relationships among families, peers, and partners."^{70, p.50} According to the standards, by the 12th grade adolescents should have skills in knowing healthy ways to express affection in relationships, as well as knowing what constitutes sexual consent and the role of consent in sexual decision-making.⁷⁰

The Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States (SIECUS, 2004), a leading organization that helped create the national standards, also developed guidelines for comprehensive sexuality education that include similar components.²⁰³ These guidelines list several "life behaviors of a sexually healthy adult," that serve as positive outcomes of effective sexual health education, which largely align with outcomes that characterize PYD.²⁰³ Examples of these life behaviors include the ability to identify and live according to personal values, practicing effective decision-making skills, and engaging in effective interpersonal communication. Imagine if across the country, sexual education programs actually and effectively provided these evidence-based lessons for students? These adolescents, especially those without positive and nurturing home or community environments, would have prime opportunities to learn and practice key health-promoting relationship competencies to be utilized in their current and future relationships.

Unfortunately, though these standards and guidelines for sexuality education exist, many programs across the U.S. have an abstinence-only focus, or an exclusive focus on preventing STIs and unplanned pregnancy,^{65,66} often delivering heteronormative and sexist messages and failing to convey the notion that healthy sexuality also encompasses cooperative and mutually-

satisfying experiences. These programs limit opportunities to discuss critical aspects of sexual health that are relevant for adolescents' current and future relationships in emerging adulthood. On the other hand, a sex-positive sexual education program that combines PYD elements could provide several potential benefits. PYD experiences provide opportunities for youth to enhance long-lasting capabilities—even if they are not skills directly related to sexual health—through prosocial interactions with adults and peers and varied competency-building undertakings.⁹⁷

Formal sexual education in school and community settings is a primary opportunity to reach large populations of youth and promote holistic sexual health by incorporating more of these youth development principles, including a focus on building confidence and independence, as well as healthy connections with trusted adults. Aligning with the national standards and guidelines for sexual education,^{70,203} youth in these settings would be provided with an inclusive education that discusses maintaining equally respectful and satisfying relationships with honest communication and expression of intimacy as important components of health relationships.⁶¹ Programs could also facilitate take-home activities that encourage parental engagement, particularly parent-adolescent communication about sexual health topics. In all, programs that educate beyond risk avoidance or reduction and incorporate PYD elements that strengthen adolescents' existing developmental qualities and foster supportive connections could be more effective in promoting sexual health than typical sexual education in the U.S. Integrating PYD into existing modes of sexual education could help youth better adjust to the pubertal and social transitions during adolescence, including changing peer and romantic relationships, within a supportive setting.⁹⁵ PYD could also foster positive expectations for the future and increase adolescents' efficacy or confidence in actually applying their sexual health knowledge and skills gained in sex education programs.95

Continued research is needed to evaluate PYD frameworks and apply them to holistic sexual health outcomes as a method for determining and prioritizing the adolescent features across multiple socializations that are key to sexual health development. At the very least, because sexual health is a major component of overall health,^{38,47} the significant findings on the longitudinal associations between youth development characteristics and sexual health in emerging adulthood found here can be used to create and champion advocacy tools for promoting the potential wide-spread benefits of PYD. For example, many youth-serving professionals and/or funders have a keen interest in programs that focus on enhancing important developmental assets among youth, such as autonomy or strong parent-child bonds, as opposed to reducing problem behaviors, to enhance development and subsequent holistic well-being.

Conclusion

This dissertation assessed understudied positive sexual health outcomes and the potential for PYD to shape a variety of health outcomes in emerging adulthood. Youth development opportunities work to enhance key capabilities that prepare adolescents for the challenges of the transition to adulthood, including engaging in healthy sexual relationships throughout life. Empirical approaches that identify adolescent protective factors in multiple social domains can enhance our understanding of human sexual health development. This dissertation examined behaviors and experiences (and the directions of associations) that more comprehensively categorize development of holistic aspects of healthy sexual relationships, addressing a major gap in the literature. Thus, this research helped to identify the developmental strengths that promote long-term sexual health, and also those that might be lacking for some youth, all to inform scaled-up public health efforts so that all individuals might achieve optimal sexual health.

APPENDIX A: INDICATORS OF POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Table 25. Definitio	ns of the Five Cs of Positive Youth Development (PYD) Framework.
"C"	Definition*
	Positive bonds with people and institutions that are reflected in exchanges
Connectedness	between the individual and his or her peers, family, school, and
	community in which both parties contribute to the relationship.
	Positive view of one's actions in specific areas, including social,
	academic, cognitive, health, and vocational. Social competence refers to
	interpersonal skills (such as conflict resolution). Cognitive competence
Competence	refers to cognitive abilities (e.g., decision making). Academic competence
Competence	refers to school performance as shown, in part, by school grades,
	attendance, and test scores. Health competence involves using nutrition,
	exercise, and rest to keep oneself fit. Vocational competence involves
	work habits and explorations of career choices.
Confidence	An internal sense of overall positive self-worth and self-efficacy.
	Respect for societal and cultural norms, possession of standards for
Character	correct behaviors, a sense of right and wrong (morality), spirituality, and
	integrity.
Caring	A sense of sympathy and empathy for others.

Definitions from: (Zarrett & Lerner, 2008; Roth & Brooks-Gunn, 2003; Lerner et al., 2005)74,80,81

Table 26. Potential Indicators of the Five Cs of PYD available at Wave I of the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health).

Indicator	Survey Question/Item in Add Health	Response Options*					
	CONNECTEDNESS						
Quality of relationship with mother**	 How close do you feel to your mother/adoptive mother/stepmother/foster mother/etc.? How much do you think she cares about you? 	 Not at all Very little Somewhat Quite a bit Very much Refused Legitimate skip Don't know Not applicable 					
	 Most of the time, your mother is warm and loving toward you. You are satisfied with the way your mother and you communicate with each other. Overall, you are satisfied with your relationship with your mother. 	1 Strongly agree 2 Agree 3 Neither agree nor disagree 4 Disagree 5 Strongly disagree 6 Refused 7 Legitimate skip 8 Don't know 9 Not applicable					
Quality of relationship with father**	 How close do you feel to your father/adoptive father/stepfather/foster father/etc.? How much do you think he cares about you? 	1 Not at all 2 Very little 3 Somewhat 4 Quite a bit 5 Very much					

		6 Defused
		7 Legitimente aleire
		/ Legitimate skip
		8 Don't know
		9 Not applicable
	• Most of the time, your father is warm and loving	1 Strongly agree
	toward vou.	2 Agree
	• Vou are satisfied with the way your father and you	3 Neither agree nor
	communicate with each other	disagree
		4 Disagree
	• Overall, you are satisfied with your relationship with	5 Strongly disagree
	your father.	6 Defused
		7 Legitimente aleire
		/ Legitimate skip
		8 Don't know
		9 Not applicable
Family connectedness	• How much do you feel that your parents care about	1 Not at all
	you?	2 Very little
	• How much do you feel that people in your family	3 Somewhat
	understand vou?	4 Quite a bit
	 How much do you feel that you and your family have 	5 Very much
	fun together?	6 Refused
		7 Legitimate skip
	• How much do you feel that your family pays attention	8 Don't know
	to you?	
Peer connectedness	 How much do you feel your friends care about you? 	l Not at all
		2 Very little
		3 Somewhat
		4 Quite a bit
		5 Very much
		6 Refused
		7 Legitimate skip
		8 Don't know
	• Ver feel endelle energie	1 Strongly agree
	• You leef socially accepted.	
		2 Agree
		3 Neither agree nor
		disagree
		4 Disagree
		5 Strongly disagree
		6 Refused
		7 Legitimate skip
		8 Don't know
		9 Not applicable
	• During the past week, how many times did you just	0 Not at all
	hang out with friends?	1 One or two times
	0	2 Three or four times
		3 Five or more times
		6 Refused
		8 Don't know
Positive adult bonds	How much do you feel that adults care about you?	1 Not at all
1 OSTING adult DOllus	• How much do you leer that adults care about you?	2 Very little
	• How much do you feel that your teachers care about	2 vory nute 2 Somewhat
	you?	J Somewhat
		4 Quile a Dil
		5 very much
		6 Ketused
		/ Legitimate skip
		8 Don't know
School attachment	• Feel close to people at school	1 Strongly agree
	• Feel like a part of school	2 Agree
	Happy to be at school	2

	•	Feel safe at school	3 Neither agree nor disagree
			4 Disagree
			5 Strongly disagree
			6 Refused
			7 Legitimate skip
			8 Don't know
Neighborhood	٠	On the whole, how happy are you with living in your	1 Not at all
connectedness		neighborhood?	2 Very little
			3 Somewhat
			4 Quite a bit
			5 Very much
			6 Refused
			8 Don't know
	٠	If, for any reason, you had to move from here to some	1 Very unhappy
		other neighborhood, how happy or unhappy would	2 A little unhappy
		you be?	3 Wouldn't make any
			difference
			4 A little happy
			5 Very happy
			6 Refused
			8 Don't know
	٠	In the past month, you have stopped on the street to	1 True
		talk with someone who lives in your neighborhood.	2 False
	٠	People in your neighborhood look out for each other.	6 Refused
	٠	You know most of the people in your neighborhood.	8 Don't know
			9 Not applicable
	•	Do you usually feel safe in your neighborhood?	1 Yes
			6 Refused
			8 Don't know
Community	٠	In the past 12 months, how often did you attend	1 Once a week or more
connectedness		religious services? ****	2 Once a month or
	٠	Many churches, synagogues, and other places of	more, but less than once
		worship have special activities for teenagers—such as	a week
		youth groups, Bible classes, or choir. In the past 12	3 Less than once a
		months, how often did you attend such youth	month
		activities? ****	4 Never
			5 Refused
			/ Legitimate skip
			8 Don't know
			9 Not applicable
	•	In the last 4 weeks, did you work—for pay—for	U NO
		anyone outside your home?	1 Yes
			8 Don't know
		COMPETENCE	8 Doll t Kllow
Demonstron of chility			1 Strongly agree
r erception of admity	•	when you get what you want, it's usually because	1 Subligity agree
		you worked hard for it.	2 Agice 3 Naither agree nor
			disagree
			4 Disagree
			5 Strongly disagree
			6 Refused
			7 Legitimate skin
			8 Don't know

Expectation for achievement— vocational competence	 How often was the following true during the past week? You felt that you were just as good as other people. On a scale of 1 to 5, where 1 is low and 5 is high, how likely is it that you will go to college? 	0 Never or rarely 1 Sometimes 2 A lot of the time 3 Most of the time or all of the time 6 Refused 8 Don't know 1 2 3 4 5 6 Refused 9 Den tul
		8 Don't know 9 Not applicable
Perception of intelligence	• Compared with other people your age, how intelligent are you?	1 Moderately below average 2 Slightly below average 3 About average 4 Slightly above average 5 Moderately above average 6 Extremely above average 96 Refused 98 Don't know
Problem solving	 When you have problem to solve, one of the first things you do is get as many facts about the problem as possible. When you are attempting to find a solution to a problem, you usually try to think of as many different ways to approach the problem as possible. When making decisions, you generally use a systematic method for judging and comparing alternatives. After carrying out a solution to a problem, you usually try to think about what went right and what went wrong. 	 Strongly agree Agree Neither agree nor disagree Disagree Strongly disagree Refused Legitimate skip Don't know Not applicable
Academic competence	• Have you ever skipped a grade?	0 No 1 Yes 6 Refused 8 Don't know 9 Not applicable
Health competence	 You have a lot of energy. You seldom get sick. When you do get sick, you get better quickly. You are physically fit. 	 Strongly agree Agree Neither Agree nor disagree Disagree Strongly disagree Refused Don't know Not applicable
Quiff and	CONFIDENCE	1.04
Self-esteem	You have a lot to be proud ofYou like yourself just the way you are	1 Strongly agree 2 Agree

	 You feel like you are doing everything just about right. You feel loved and wanted. You are well coordinated 	3 Neither Agree nor disagree 4 Disagree 5 Strongly disagree 6 Refused 8 Don't know
Autonomy	 Do your parents let you make your own decisions about: The time you must be home on weeknights? The people you hang around with? What you wear? How much television you watch? Which television programs you watch? What time you go to bed on week nights/ What you eat? 	9 Not applicable 0 No 1 Yes 6 Refused 7 Legitimate skip 8 Don't know 9 Not applicable
	CHARACTER	
Delinquency scale ***	 In the past 12 months, how often did you: Paint graffiti or signs on someone else's property or in a public place Deliberately damage property that didn't belong to you Lie to your parents about where you had been or whom you were with Take something from a store without paying for it Get into a serious physical fight Hurt someone badly enough to need bandages or care from a doctor Run away from home Drive a car without its owner's permission Steal something worth more than \$50 Go into a house or building to steal something Use or threaten to use a weapon to get something from someone Sell marijuana or other drugs Steal something worth less than \$50 Take part in a fight where a group of your friends was against another group Act loud, rowdy, or unruly in a public place? 	0 Never 1 One or two times 2 Three or four times 3 Five or more times 6 Refused 8 Don't know 9 Not applicable
Perceived personal qualities	You have a lot of good qualities.	1 Strongly agree 2 Agree 3 Neither Agree nor disagree 4 Disagree 5 Strongly disagree 6 Refused 8 Don't know
Spirituality****	How important is religion to you?	 Very important Fairly important Fairly unimportant Not important at all Refused Legitimate skip Don't know
	CARING	1.04
Criticism/conflict	• You never criticize other people.	1 Strongly agree

•	You never argue with anyone.	2 Agree
		3 Neither Agree nor
		disagree
		4 Disagree
		5 Strongly disagree
		6 Refused
		8 Don't know
		9 Not applicable

*"Refused', 'Don't know', 'Legitimate skip', and 'Not applicable' responses were set to missing.

** Each quality of relationship with parents indicator was assessed separately for residential mother/maternal figure and residential father/paternal figure, taking the higher of the two scores in households with both parents present, or the score reported in reference to the residential mother- or father-figure present in single-parent households. *** Delinquency scale represented achieving societal expectations for appropriate behavior and was reverse coded. **** n=2,256 respondents reported "no religion" and were coded as 0 on all religion variables, indicating lack of importance of religion or no religious services/youth activities involvement.

APPENDIX B: POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT MEASUREMENT MODEL PATTERN MATRIX

Table 27. Positive youth development factor loadings, best solution complete pattern matrix: Wave I of The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (n=17,553).

	Factor Loading						
Add Health Survey Item	Confidence	Autonomy	Parental Bonds	Community Bonds			
Do you agree or disagree with the following statement:							
You have a lot to be proud of.	.732	.014	234	.010			
You like yourself just the way you are.	.639	009	198	.062			
You feel like you are doing everything just about right.	.588	.008	151	.042			
You feel loved and wanted.	.820	.006	016	.094			
You are well coordinated.	.504	.023	237	.055			
You have a lot of energy.	.488	007	134	.095			
When you get sick, you get better quickly.	.396	.016	127	.044			
You are physically fit.	.532	.003	270	.062			
You feel socially accepted.	.642	.287	198	.055			
You have a lot of good qualities.	.798	.032	376	.072			
Do your parents let you make your own decisions about:							
The people you hang around with?	001	.614	001	074			
What time you go to bed?	040	.452	063	117			
What you wear?	.029	.572	018	077			
How much television you watch?	006	.502	011	123			
Which television programs you watch?	.001	.465	.001	243			
What you eat?	024	.397	034	067			
How close do you feel to your mother/father? ^a	.293	025	.680	.073			
How much do you think she/he cares about you? ^a	.351	.017	.504	.056			
Do you agree or disagree with the following statement:							
Most of the time, your mother/father is warm and loving toward you. ^a	.266	.020	.702	.103			
You are satisfied with the way your mother/father and you communicate with	222	022	951	084			
each other. ^a	.252	.025	.051	.084			
Overall, you are satisfied with your relationship with your mother/father. ^a		.022	.899	.078			
How much do you feel that your teachers care about you?	.299	011	.018	.401			
How strongly do you agree or disagree with the following statements?							
Feel close to people at school.	.314	001	123	.413			
Feel like a part of school.	.304	.015	147	.500			
Happy to be at school.	.345	014	111	.404			
In the past 12 months, how often did you attend religious services? ^b	.040	.047	.107	.713			

Many churches, synagogues, and other places of worship have special activities for				
teenagers—such as youth groups, Bible classes, or choir. In the past 12 months,	.011	.125	101	.777
how often did you attend such youth activities? ^b				
Eigenvalue	3.16	1.63	2.74	2.25
Model fit indices: Chi-square=39359.8, df=249, p-value=0.00, CFI=0.97, TFI=0.96,	RMSEA=0.08			

Model fit indices abbreviations: df= degrees of freedom; CFI=comparative fit index; TLI=Tucker-Lewis index; RMSEA=root mean square error of approximation

APPENDIX C: ADD HEALTH WAVE III RELATIONSHIPS IN DETAIL SAMPLES

Sample	Selection criteria	Total Number of Eligible Relationships (n)
Morris sample (MM) ^a	Most recent sexual relationship	36,128
Udry sample (JRU) ^b	Two most important relationships	20,878
Couples sample (CP) ^c	Current, Opposite sex partners, Partner 18 or older Relationship duration >= 3 months	4,236

Table 28. Wave III "Relationships in Detail" Sample Description: The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (2001-2002).

^a All sexual relationships were selected for the Morris sample questions. Due to a programming error during data collection, some relationships that were sexual in nature were not selected for these questions.

^b The Udry sample consists of the two most important relationships reported on by the respondent with the statement, "*From the list of relationships below, please select the one that is most important to you by using the arrow keys to highlight it a pressing Enter. If you have trouble defining the "most important," think of it as describing the relationship whose end would be most painful for you or which you would be happiest to continue."* Two relationships were flagged for each respondent; where there were only one or two relationship(s) reported, that/those relationship(s) were selected for the Udry sample questions.

^c The Couples sample was a purposive, quota sample (also including n=1,507 partners) designed to collect information on 1/3 married, 1/3 cohabiting, and 1/3 dating partners. Wave III respondents were randomly selected for participation in the Couples sample questions if meeting selection criteria. More respondents answered these survey items than were included in the final Couples sample that met the quota for specific types of relationships.

Sample combinations ^a	Number of relationships
1. CP/MM/JRU	3,907
2. CP/MM	93
3. CP/JRU	204
4. MM/JRU	14,756
5. CP only	32
6. MM only	17,372
7. JRU only	2.011

 Table 29. Sample sizes of the seven versions of the Wave III Section 19, "Relationships in

 Detail" Questionnaire in the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health.

^a Though there is overlap in the samples, respondents answered different sets of questions depending on the sample they were selected into and which of the seven versions of Wave III the respondent received.

Sexual	Outcome	Survey	Response Options	Eligible "Relationships in Dotoil"
Health "		Question/Item		Samples
Physical	Orgasm Frequency	When you and <partner> (have/had) sexual relations, how often do you have an orgasm— that is, climax or come?</partner>	 0 Never/hardly ever 1 Less than half the time 2 About half the time 3 More than half the 4 Most of the time/every 4 Most of the time/every 5 Question not asked of 7 this respondent 6 Refused 8 Don't know 9 Not applicable . Missing 	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU CP only
Physical, Emotional	Liking to perform oral sex Liking to receive oral sex ^b	How much (do/did) you like to perform oral sex on <partner>? How much (do/did) you like for <partner> to perform oral sex on you?</partner></partner>	 Like very much Like somewhat Neither like nor dislike Dislike somewhat Dislike very much Question not asked of this respondent Refused Legitimate skip Don't know Not applicable Missing 	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU MM/JRU CP only JRU only
Social	Relationship commitment	How committed are you to your relationship with <partner>?</partner>	1 Completely committed 2 Very committed 3 Moderately committed 4 Somewhat committed 5 Not at all committed 96 Question not asked of this respondent 96 Refused 98 Don't know 99 Not applicable . Missing	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU CP only
Social, Emotional	Relationship closeness	Select the picture, by entering the number under the picture, which best illustrates how close you feel to <partner>.</partner>	1 Picture 1 2 Picture 2 3 Picture 3 4 Picture 4 5 Picture 5 6 Picture 6 7 Picture 7	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU CP only

 Table 30. Indicators of Sexual Health from Wave III of the National Longitudinal Study of

 Adolescent to Adult Health (ages 18-26).

Sexual Health ^a	Outcome	Survey Question/Item	Response Options	Eligible "Relationships in Detail" Samples
		Pictures consist of two circles with varying degrees of overlap to indicate closeness. There are a total of 7 pictures, and the higher number represents more overlap in the two circles, indicating closeness.	96 Question not asked of this respondent 96 Refused 98 Don't know 99 Not applicable . Missing	
Social, Mental	Expectations of relationship permanency	How likely is it that your relationship with <partner> will be permanent?</partner>	1 Almost certain 2 A good chance 3 A 50-50 chance 4 Some chance, but probably not 5 Almost no chance 96 Question not asked of this respondent 96 Refused 98 Don't know 99 Not applicable . Missing	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU CP only
Social	Relationship satisfaction	In general, how satisfied are you with your relationship with <partner>?</partner>	 Very satisfied Somewhat satisfied Neither dissatisfied or satisfied Somewhat dissatisfied Somewhat dissatisfied Very dissatisfied Question not asked of this respondent Refused Bon't know Not applicable Missing 	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU CP only
Emotional	Love for partner	How much do you love <partner>? How much do you</partner>	0 A lot 1 Somewhat 2 A little 3 Not at all	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM CP/JRU MM/JRU
	Love from partner	think <parnter> loves you?</parnter>	5 Question not asked of this respondent 6 Refused 8 Don't know 9 Not applicable . Missing	CP only JRU only
Physical	Unintended Pregnancy	Please think back to the time just before	0 No 1 Yes	CP/MM/JRU CP/MM

Sexual Health ^a	Outcome	Survey Question/Item	Response Options	Eligible "Relationships in Detail" Samples
		PARTNER/YOU	6 Refused	CP/JRU
		became pregnant. Did	8 Don't know	MM/JRU
		you want to have a	9 Not applicable	CP only
		child then?	. Missing	JRU only
Physical	Past 12-	In the past 12 months,	0 No	CP/MM/JRU
	Month STI	have you been told by	1 Yes	CP/MM
	Diagnoses	a doctor or nurse that	6 Refused	CP/JRU
	-	you had the following	8 Don't know	MM/JRU
		sexually transmitted	9 Not applicable	CP only
		disease? (9 different	. Missing	JRU only
		diseases listed)	-	

^a Indicators of holistic, positive sexual health reflect components of the World Health Organization (WHO) Definition of Sexual Health: "Sexual health is a state of **physical, emotional, mental and social well-being in relation to sexuality**; it is not merely the absence of disease, dysfunction or infirmity. Sexual health requires a positive and respectful approach to **sexuality and sexual relationships**, as well as the possibility of having pleasurable and safe sexual experiences, free of coercion, discrimination and violence."

^b Due to a programming error during data collection, a third of the sample did not answer the analogous survey question about "liking vaginal sex." Additionally, less than 20% of the sample engaged in anal sex and answered analogous "liking to perform anal sex" or "liking partner to perform anal sex" questions. Due to these data limitations, I excluded these two indicators from the analysis.

REFERENCES

- 1. Tolman DL, Mcclelland SI. Normative sexuality development in adolescence : A decade in review , 2000 2009. *J Res Adolesc*. 2011;21(1):242–255. doi:10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.00726.x.
- 2. United Nations Statistical Division. *Demographic Yearbook 2013*. 2015. Available from: <u>http://unstats.un.org/unsd/demographic/products/dyb/dyb2013/Table10.pdf</u>. [Accessed January 15, 2016].
- 3. Finer LB, Philbin JM. Sexual initiation, contraceptive use, and pregnancy among young adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 2013;131(5):886–891. doi:10.1542/peds.2012-3495.
- 4. Finer LB, Zolna MR. Shifts in intended and unintended pregnancies in the United States, 2001-2008. *A J Public Health*. 2014;104(S1):S43–S48. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2013.301416.
- 5. Division of STD Prevention. *Information for teens and young adults: Staying healthy and preventing STDs.* 2015. Available from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/std/life-stages-populations/teen-factsheet-nov-2014.pdf</u>. [Accessed November 15, 2016].
- 6. Haydon AA, Herring AH, Halpern CT. Associations between patterns of emerging sexual behavior and young adult reproductive health. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2012;44(4):218–227. doi:10.1363/4421812.
- 7. Fortenberry JD. Adolescent sexual well-being in the 21st Century. *J Adolesc Health*. 2016;58(1):1–2. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.10.250.
- 8. Fortenberry JD. The evolving sexual health paradigm: transforming definitions into sexual health practices. *AIDS*. 2013;27 Suppl 1:S127-33. doi:10.1097/QAD.00000000000048.
- 9. World Health Organization. *Defining sexual health*. 2006. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/entity/reproductivehealth/topics/sexual_health/sh_definitions/en/inde</u> <u>x.html</u>. [Accessed July 1, 2016].
- 10. Department of Health and Human Services (US), CDC/HRSA Advisory Committee on HIV, Viral Hepatitis and SP and T (CHAC). Record of the meeting proceedings. Atlanta, GA; 2012.
- 11. Haffner DW. Facing facts: Sexual health for American adolescents. *J Adolesc Health*. 1998;22(6):453–59. doi:10.1016/S1054-139X(97)00213-9
- 12. Philpott A, Knerr W, Boydell V. Pleasure and prevention: When good sex is safer sex. *Reproductive Health Matters*. 2006;14(28):23–31. doi:10.1016/S0968-8080(06)28254-5.

- 13. Higgins JA, Hirsch JS. The pleasure deficit: Revisiting the "sexuality connection" in reproductive health. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2007;39(4):240–247. doi:10.1363/3924007.
- 14. Zeanah PD, Schwarz JC. Reliability and validity of the sexual self-esteem inventory for women. *Assessment*. 1996;3(1):1–15. doi:10.1177/107319119600300101.
- 15. Halpern CT, Haydon AA. Sexual timetables for oral-genital, vaginal, and anal intercourse: Sociodemographic comparisons in a nationally representative sample of adolescents. *A J Public Health*. 2012;102(6):1221–1228. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2011.300394.
- Haydon AA, Herring AH, Prinstein MJ, Halpern CT. Beyond age at first sex: Patterns of emerging sexual behavior in adolescence and young adulthood. *J Adolesc Health*. 2012;50(5):456–463. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2011.09.006.
- 17. Lindberg LD, Jones R, Santelli JS. Noncoital sexual activities among adolescents. *J Adolesc Health*. 2008;43(3):231–8. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.12.010.
- 18. Kaestle CE, Halpern CT. What's love got to do with it? Sexual behaviors of opposite-sex couples through emerging adulthood. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2007;39(3):134–140. doi:10.1363/3913407.
- 19. Copen C, Chandra A, Martinez G. Prevalence and timing of oral sex with opposite-sex partners among females and males aged 15–24 years: United States, 2007–2010. *National Health Statistics Reports*. 2012;56:1–14.
- 20. Hensel DJ, Fortenberry JD. A multidimensional model of sexual health and sexual and prevention behavior among adolescent women. *J Adolesc Health*. 2013;52(2):219–227. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.05.017.
- 21. McClelland SI. Intimate justice: A critical analysis of sexual satisfaction. *Soc Personal Psychol Compass.* 2010; 4(9):663–680. doi:10.1111/j.1751-9004.2010.00293.x
- 22. Vangelisti AL, Daly JA. Gender differences in standards for romantic relationships. *Pers Relatsh.* 1997;4(3):203–219. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1475-6811.1997.tb00140.x.
- 23. Diamond LM, Huebner DM. Is good sex good for you? Rethinking sexuality and health. *Soc Personal Psychol Compass*. 2012;6(1):54–69. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2011.00408.x.
- 24. Peplau LA. Human sexuality: How do men and women differ? *Current Directions in Psychological Science*. 2003;12(2):37–40. doi: 10.1111/1467-8721.01221.
- 25. Galinsky AM, Sonenstein FL. The association between developmental assets and sexual enjoyment among emerging adults. *J Adolesc Health*. 2011;48(6):610–615. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2010.09.008.

- 26. Galinsky AM, Sonenstein FL. Relationship commitment, perceived equity, and sexual enjoyment among young adults in the United States. *Arch Sexual Behav.* 2012;42(1):93–104. doi:10.1007/s10508-012-0003-y.
- 27. Simon W, Gagnon JH. Sexual scripts: Permanence and change. *Arch Sexual Behav*. 1986;15(2):97–120. doi:10.1007/BF01542219.
- Pleck JH, Sonenstein FL, Ku LC. Masculinity ideology: Its impact on adolescent males' heterosexual relationships. *Journal of Social Issues*. 1993;49(3):11–29. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.1993.tb01166.x.
- 29. Marston C, King E. Factors that shape young people's sexual behaviour: A systematic review. *Lancet*. 2006;368(9547):1581–1586. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69662-1.
- 30. Crawford M, Popp D. Sexual double standards : A review and methodological critique of two decades of research. *J Sex Res.* 2018;40(1):13–26. doi:10.1080/00224490309552163.
- 31. Jordan J V. Recent developments in relational-cultural theory. *Theory, Women & Therapy*. 2008;31(2–4):1–4. doi:10.1080/02703140802145540.
- 32. Covington SS. Women and addiction: A trauma-informed approach. *J Psychoactive Drugs*. 2008;40(sup5):377–385. doi:10.1080/02791072.2008.10400665.
- 33. Morrison DM, Masters NT, Wells EA, Casey E, Beadnell B, Hoppe MJ. "He enjoys giving her pleasure": Diversity and complexity in young men's sexual scripts. *Arch Sexual Behav.* 2015;44(3):655–68. doi:10.1007/s10508-014-0354-7.
- 34. Arnett JJ. Emerging adulthood: A theory of development from the late teens through the twenties. *Am Psychol.* 2000;55(5):469–480. doi:10.1037//0003-066X.55.5.469.
- 35. Lefkowitz ES, Gillen MM. "Sex is just a normal part of life": Sexuality in emerging adulthood. In: Arnett JJ, Tanner JL (eds.) *Emerging adults in America: Coming of age in the 21st century*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association; 2006. p. 235–255. doi:10.1037/11381-010.
- 36. Arnett JJ. Emerging adulthood: what is it, and what is it good for? *Child Dev Perspect*. 2007;1(2):68–73. doi:10.1111/j.1750-8606.2007.00016.x.
- 37. Chapman EN, Werner-Wilson RJ. Does positive youth development predict adolescent attitudes about sexuality? *Adolescence*. 2008;43(171):505–523. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.12.017.
- 38. Anderson RM. Positive sexuality and its impact on overall well-being. *Bundesgesundheitsblatt-Gesundheitsforschung-Gesundheitsschutz*. 2013;56(2):208–214. doi:10.1007/s00103-012-1607-z.

- Graber JA, Britto PR, Brooks-Gunn J. What's love got to do with it? Adolescents' and young adults' beliefs about sexual and romantic relationships. In: Furman W, Brown BB, Feiring C. (eds.) *The development of romantic relationships in adolescence*. Cambridge, NY: University Press; 1999. p. 364–395.
- 40. Brooks-Gunn J, Graber JA. What's sex got to do with it? The development of sexual identities during adolesence. In: Contrada RJ, Ashmore RD. (eds.) *Self, social identity, and physical health.* New York: Oxford University Press; 1999. p. 155–182.
- 41. Katchadourian H. Sexuality. In: S.S. Feldman, G.R. Elliot. (eds.) *At the threshold: The developing adolescent*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press; 1990. p. 330–351.
- 42. Skoyen J, Kogan A, Novak S, Butler E. Health behavior and emotion regulation in couples. In: Newman M. (ed.) *Health and social relationships: The good, the bad, and the complicated*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association; 2013. p. 121-142.
- 43. Cohen S, Gotlieb BH, Underwood LG. *Social support measurement and intervention: A guide for health and social scientists.* New York, NY: Oxford University Press. 2000. doi:10.1016/0277-9536(92)90365-W.
- 44. Vasilenko SA, Lefkowitz ES, Welsh DP. Is sexual behavior healthy for adolescents? A conceptual framework for research on adolescent sexual behavior and physical, mental, and social health. *New Dir Child Adolesc Dev.* 2014;2014(144):3-19. doi:10.1002/cad.20057.
- 45. Schwartz P, Young L. Sexual satisfaction in committed relationships. *Sex Res Social Policy*. 2009;6(1):1–17. doi:10.1525/srsp.2009.6.1.1.
- 46. Ganong K, Larson E. Intimacy and belonging: The association between sexual activity and depression among older adults. *Soc and Ment Health*. 2011;1(3):153–172. doi:10.1177/2156869311431612.
- 47. Hensel DJ, Nance J, Fortenberry JD. The association between sexual health and physical, mental, and social health in adolescent women. *J Adolesc Health*. 2016;59(4):416–21. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.06.003.
- 48. Woloski-Wruble AC, Oliel Y, Leefsma M, Hochner-Celnikier D. Sexual activities, sexual and life satisfaction, and successful aging in women. *J Sex Med*. 2010;7(7):2401–2410. doi:10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.01747.x.
- 49. Henderson AW, Lehavot K, Simoni JM. Ecological models of sexual satisfaction among lesbian / bisexual and heterosexual women. *Arch Sexual Behav*. 2009;38:50–65. doi:10.1007/s10508-008-9384-3.
- 50. Higgins JA, Trussell J, Moore NB, Davidson JK. Virginity lost, satisfaction gained? Physiological and psychological sexual satisfaction at heterosexual debut. *J Sex Res.* 2010;47(4):384–394. doi:10.1080/00224491003774792.

- 51. Kashdan TB, Adams L, Savostyanova A, Ferssizidis P, Mcknight PE, Nezlek JB. Effects of social anxiety and depressive symptoms on the frequency and quality of sexual activity: A daily process approach. *Behav Res and Ther*. 2011;49(5):352–360. doi:10.1016/j.brat.2011.03.004.
- Catalano RF, Fagan AA, Gavin LE, Greenberg MT, Irwin CE, Ross DA, Shek DTL. Worldwide application of prevention science in adolescent health. *Lancet*. 2012;379(9826):1653–64. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60238-4.
- 53. Higgins JA, Hoffman S, Graham CA, Sanders SA. Relationships between condoms, hormonal methods, and sexual pleasure and satisfaction: an exploratory analysis from the Women's Well-Being and Sexuality Study. *Sex Health*. 2008;5(4):321–330. doi:10.1071/SH08021.
- 54. Auslander BA, Rosenthal SL, Fortenberry JD, Biro FM, Bernstein DI, Zimet GD. Predictors of sexual satisfaction in an adolescent and college population. *J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol*. 2007;20(1):25–28. doi:10.1016/j.jpag.2006.10.006.
- 55. Grady WR, Klepinger DH, Nelson-Wally A. Contraceptive characteristics: The perceptions and priorities of men and women. *Fam Plann Perspect*. 1999;31(4):168. doi:10.2307/2991589.
- 56. Philpott A, Knerr W, Maher D. Promoting protection and pleasure: Amplifying the effectiveness of barriers against sexually transmitted infections and pregnancy. *Lancet*. 2006;368:2028–2031. doi:10.1015/SO140-6736(06)69810-3.
- 57. Manlove J, Ryan S, Franzetta K. Contraceptive use patterns across teens' sexual relationships: The role of relationships, partners, and sexual histories. *Demography*. 2007;44(3):603–21. doi: 10.1353/dem.2007.0031.
- 58. Santelli JS, Lindberg LD, Abma J, McNeely CS, Resnick M. Adolescent sexual behavior: Estimates and trends from four nationally representative surveys. *Family Plann Perspect*. 2000;32(4):156–165. doi:10.2307/2648232.
- 59. Zimmer-Gembeck MJ, Collins WA. Gender, mature appearance, alcohol use, and dating as correlates of sexual partner accumulation from ages 16-26 years. *J Adolesc Health*. 2008;42(6):564–72. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.11.004.
- 60. Casper LM, Bianchi SM. *Continuity and change in the American family*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications; 2002.
- 61. Hogben M, Ford J, Becasen JS, Brown KF. A systematic review of sexual health interventions for adults: Narrative evidence. *J Sex Res.* 2015;52(4):444–69. doi:10.1080/00224499.2014.973100.
- 62. Becasen JS, Ford J, Hogben M. Sexual health interventions: A meta-analysis. *J Sex Res.* 2015;52(4):433–43. doi:10.1080/00224499.2014.947399.

- 63. Guttmacher Institute. *Sex and HIV education*. 2016. Available from: <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/sex-and-hiv-education</u>. [Accessed July 16, 2018].
- 64. Planned Parenthood Federation of America. *Sex education in the United States*. New York, NY: Education Division of Planned Parenthood Federation of America; 2012.
- 65. Schalet AT, Santelli JS, Russell ST, Halpern CT, Miller SA, Pickering SS, Goldberg SK, Hoenig JM. Broadening the evidence for adolescent sexual and reproductive health and education in the United States. *J Youth and Adolesc*. 2014;43:1595–1610. doi:10.1007/s10964-014-0178-8.
- 66. Lindberg LD, Maddow-Zimet I, Boonstra H. Changes in adolescents' receipt of sex education, 2006–2013. *J Adolesc Health*. 2016;58(6):621–627. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.02.004.
- 67. Gavin LE, Catalano RF, Markham CM. Positive youth development as a strategy to promote adolescent sexual and reproductive Health. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46:S1–S6. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.12.017.
- 68. Goesling B, Colman S, Trenholm C, Terzian M, Moore K. Programs to reduce teen pregnancy, sexually transmitted infections, and associated sexual risk behaviors: A systematic review. *J Adolesc Health*. 2014;54(5):499–507. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.12.004.
- 69. Kirby DB. The impact of abstinence and comprehensive sex and STD/HIV education programs on adolescent sexual behavior. *Sex Res Social Policy*. 2008;5(3):18–27. doi:10.1525/srsp.2008.5.3.18.
- 70. Future of Sex Education Initiative. *National sexuality education standards: Core content and skills, K–12.* 2012. Available from: <u>http://www.futureofsexed.org/documents/josh-fose-standards-web.pdf</u>. [Accessed September 1, 2017]
- Jemmott JBI. Be Proud! Be Responsible! Best evidence-risk reduction. 2016. Available from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/pdf/research/interventionresearch/compendium/rr/archive/cdc-hiv-rr-be-proud-be-responsible.pdf</u>. [Accessed August, 22, 2016].
- 72. Romeo KE, Kelley MA. Incorporating human sexuality content into a positive youth development framework: Implications for community prevention. *Children Youth Serv Rev.* 2009;31(9):1001–1009. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2009.04.015.
- 73. Lerner RM. *Promoting Positive youth development: Theoretical and empirical bases.* 2005. Available from: <u>https://ase.tufts.edu/iaryd/documents/pubPromotingPositive.pdf</u>. [Accessed August 15, 2016].

- 74. Zarrett N, Lerner RM. *Ways to promote the positive development of children and youth.* 2008. Available from: <u>https://www.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/01/Youth-Positive-Devlopment.pdf</u>. [Accessed August 15, 2016].
- 75. Lerner RM, Fisher CB, Weinberg RA. Toward a science for and of the people: Promoting civil society through the application of developmental science. *Child Dev.* 2000;71(1):11–20.
- 76. Benson PL, Scales PC, Hamilton SF, Sesma Jr. A. Positive youth development so far: core hypotheses and their implications for policy and practice. *Search Institute Insights & Evidence*. 2006;3(1):1–13.
- 77. The Forum for Youth Investment. *What's health got to do with it?* 2005. Available from: <u>http://forumfyi.org/files/ForumFocusHealth.pdf</u>. [Accessed July 25, 2017].
- 78. Lerner J V, Phelps E, Forman Y, Bowers EP. Positive youth development. In: Lerner RM, Steinberg L. (eds.) *Handbook of adolescent psychology*. 3rd ed. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 2009. p. 52.
- 79. Eccles JS, Gootman JA. (eds.) *Community programs to promote youth development*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 2002.
- Roth JL, Brooks-Gunn J. What exactly is a youth development program? Answers from research and practice. *App Dev Sci*. 2003;7(2):94–111. doi:10.1207/S1532480XADS0702 6.
- 81. Lerner RM, Lerner J V, Almerigi JB, Naudeau S, Smith LM, Bobek DL, Richmanraphael D. Positive youth development, participation in community youth development programs, and community contributions of fifth-grade adolescents: Findings from the first wave of the 4-H study of positive youth development. *J Early Adolesc*. 2005;25(1):17–71. doi:10.1177/0272431604272461.
- Pittman KJ, Irby M, Tolman J, Yohalem N, Ferber T. Preventing problems, promoting development, encouraging engagement competing priorities or inseparable goals? 2003. Available from: <u>http://forumfyi.org/files/Preventing%20Problems,%20Promoting%20Development,%20Encouraging%20Engagement.pdf</u>. [Accessed July 1, 2016].
- 83. Lerner RM. *Thriving and civic engagement among America's youth*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications; 2004.
- 84. Leffert N, Benson PL, Scales PC, Sharma AR, Drake DR, Blyth DA. Developmental assets: Measurement and prediction of risk behaviors among adolescents. *App Dev Sci.* 1998;2(4):209–230. doi:10.1207/s1532480xads0204.

- 85. Catalano RF, Berglund ML, Ryan JAM, Lonczak HS, Hawkins JD. Positive youth development in the United States: Research findings on evaluations of positive youth development programs. *Ann Am Acad Pol Soc Sci.* 2004;591:98–124. doi:10.1177/0002716203260102.
- 86. Haggerty KP, Skinner ML, MacKenzie EP, Catalano RF. A randomized trial of Parents Who Care: Effects on key outcomes at 24-month follow-up. *Prev Sci.* 2007;8(4):249–60. doi:10.1007/s11121-007-0077-2.
- 87. Rhodes JE, Grossman JB, Resch NL. Agents of change: Pathways through which mentoring relationships influence adolescents' academic adjustment. *Child Dev.* 2000;71(6):1662–1671. doi:10.1111/1467-8624.00256.
- 88. East P, Kiernan E, Chávez G. An evaluation of California's Adolescent Sibling Pregnancy Prevention Program. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2003; 35(2):62–70. doi:10.1363/3506203.
- 89. Theokas C, Almerigi JB, Lerner RM, Dowling EM, Benson PL, Scales PC, Eye A Von. Conceptualizing and modeling individual and ecological asset components of thriving in early adolescence. *J Early Adolesc*. 2005;25(1):113–143. doi:10.1177/0272431604272460.
- 90. Hawkins JD, Kosterman R, Catalano RF, Hill KG, Abbott RD. Promoting positive adult functioning through social development intervention in childhood. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2015;159:25–31. doi:10.1001/archpedi.159.1.25.
- 91. Miranda-chan T, Fruiht V, Dubon V, Wray-lake L. The functions and longitudinal outcomes of adolescents' naturally occurring mentorships. *Am J Community Psychol*. 2016;57(1–2):47–59. doi:10.1002/ajcp.12031.
- 92. Moore KA, Glei D. Taking the plunge: An examination of positive youth development. *J Adolesc Res.* 1995;10(1):15–40. doi:10.1177/0743554895101003.
- 93. Way N, Robinson MG. A longitudinal study of the effects of family, friends, and school experiences on the psychological adjustment of ethnic minority, low-SES adolescents. *J Adolesc Res.* 2003;18(4):324–346. doi:10.1177/0743558403018004001.
- 94. de Graaf H, Vanwesenbeeck ÆI, Meijer S, Meeus ÆW. Parental support and knowledge and adolescents' sexual health: Testing two mediational models in a national Dutch sample. *Journal Youth and Adolesc*. 2010;39:189–198. doi:10.1007/s10964-008-9387-3.
- 95. Catalano RF, Gavin LE, Markham CM. Future directions for positive youth development as a strategy to promote adolescent sexual and reproductive health. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46:92–96. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.12.026.
- 96. Blakemore S-J, Robbins TW. Decision-making in the adolescent brain. *Nat Neurosci*. 2012;15(9):1184–1191. doi:10.1038/nn.3177.
- 97. Gavin LE, Catalano RF, David-Ferdon C, Gloppen KM, Markham CM. A review of positive youth development programs that promote adolescent sexual and reproductive Health. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(3):S75–S91. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.11.215.
- 98. Gloppen KM, David-Ferdon C, Bates J. Confidence as a predictor of sexual and reproductive health outcomes for youth. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(3):S42-58. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.11.216.
- 99. Markham CM, Lormand D, Gloppen KM, Peskin MF, Flores B, Low B, House LD. Connectedness as a predictor of sexual and reproductive health outcomes for youth. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(3):S23–S41. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.11.214.
- House LD, Mueller T, Reininger B, Brown K, Markham CM. Character as a predictor of reproductive health outcomes for youth: A systematic review. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(3):S59-74. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.11.218.
- 101. House LD, Bates J, Markham CM, Lesesne C. Competence as a predictor of sexual and reproductive health outcomes for youth: A systematic review. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(3):S7-22. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.12.003.
- 102. Lonczak HS, Abbott RD, Hawkins JD, Kosterman R, Catalano RF. Effects of the Seattle Social Development Project on sexual behavior, pregnancy, birth, and sexually transmitted disease outcomes by age 21 years. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2002;156(1):438–447.
- 103. Stone N, Hatherall B, Ingham R, Mceachran J. Oral sex and condom use among young people in the United Kingdom. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2006;38(1):6–12. doi:10.1363/3800606.
- 104. DiIorio C, Resnicow K, McCarty F, De AK, Dudley WN, Wang DT, Denzmore P. Keepin' it R.E.A.L.!: Results of a mother-adolescent HIV prevention program. *Nurs Res.* 2006;55(1):43–51. doi: 0.1097/00006199–200601000–00006.
- 105. Deskian S. Positive connections: Neighborhood connectedness and healthy sexual practices in adolescents [dissertation]. New York, NY: Mount Sinai School of Medicine; 2011.
- 106. Ghobadzadeh M, Sieving RE, Gloppen K. Positive youth development and contraceptive use consistency. *J Pediatr Health Care*. 2016;30(4):308-16. doi:10.1016/j.pedhc.2015.08.006.
- 107. Philliber S, Kaye JW, Herrling S, West E. Preventing pregnancy and improving health care access among teenagers: An evaluation of the Children's Aid Society-Carrera Program. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 200;34(5):244–51. doi:10.1363/3424402.

- 108. Pantin H, Prado G, Lopez B, Huang S, Tapia MI, Schwartz SJ, Sabillon E, Brown CH, Branchini J. A randomized controlled trial of Familias Unidas for Hispanic adolescents with behavior problems. *Psychosom Med.* 2009;71(9):987–95. doi:10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181bb2913.
- 109. Prado G, Pantin H, Briones E, Schwartz SJ, Feaster D, Huang S, Sullivan S, Tapia MI, Sabillon E, Lopez B, et al. A randomized controlled trial of a parent-centered intervention in preventing substance use and HIV risk behaviors in Hispanic adolescents. *J Consult Clin Psychol.* 2007;75(6):914–26. doi:10.1037/0022-006X.75.6.914.
- 110. Campbell FA, Pungello EP, Burchinal M, Kainz K, Pan Y, Wasik BH, Barbarin OA, Sparling JJ, Ramey CT. Adult outcomes as a function of an early childhood educational program: an Abecedarian Project follow-up. *Dev Psychol*. 2012;48(4):1033–43. doi:10.1037/a0026644.
- 111. Conger RD, Cui M, Bryant CM, Elder GH. Competence in early adult romantic relationships: A developmental perspective on family influences. *J Pers Soc Psychol*. 2000;79(2):224–237. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.79.2.224.
- 112. Higgins JA, Mullinax M, Trussell J, Kenneth Davidson J, Moore NB. Sexual satisfaction and sexual health among university students in the United States. *A J Public Health*. 2011;101(9):1643–1654. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2011.300154.
- 113. Wood JR, Mckay A, Komarnicky T, Milhausen RR. Was it good for you too? An analysis of gender differences in oral sex practices and pleasure ratings among heterosexual Canadian university students. *Can J Hum Sex*. 2016;25(1):21–29. doi:10.3138/cjhs.251-A2.
- 114. Missari SA. Sexual empowerment for all? Exploring the connections between social inequality and expectations of sexual pleasure from adolescence to young adulthood [dissertation]. Storrs, Connecticut: University of Connecticut-Storrs; 2013.
- 115. Irving CM. Parent-child connectedness and its contributors as predictors of positive youth development during early adolescence: A longitudinal analysis [dissertation]. Kent, Ohio: Kent State University; 2013.
- 116. Catalano RF, Hawkins JD, Berglund ML, Pollard JA, Arthur MW. Prevention science and positive youth development: Competitive or cooperative frameworks? *J Adolesc Health*. 2002;31(6):230–239. doi:10.1016/S1054-139X(02)00496-2.
- Elder GH. Perspectives on the life course. In: Elder GH. (ed.) *Life course dynamics: Trajectories and transitions*, *1968-1980*. Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press; 1985. p. 23–49.
- 118. Elder GH, Kirkpatrick Johnson M, Crosnoe R. The emergence and development of life course theory. In: JT M, MJ S. (eds.) *Handbook of the life course*. New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum; 2003. p. 3–19. doi:10.1177/0952695114541864.

- 119. Baams L, Dubas JS, Overbeek G, van Aken M a. G. Transitions in body and behavior: A meta-analytic study on the relationship between pubertal development and adolescent sexual behavior. *J Adolesc Health*. 2015;56(6):586–598. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.11.019.
- 120. Copeland W, Shanahan L, Miller S, Costello EJ, Angold A, Maughan B. Outcomes of early pubertal timing in young women: A prospective population-based study. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2010;167(10):1218–1225. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2010.09081190.
- 121. Reese BM, Trinh SL, Halpern CT. Implications of pubertal timing for romantic relationship quality among heterosexual and sexual minority young adults. *J Adolesc Health*. 2017;61(6):685–693. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2017.06.010.
- 122. Johnson MK, Crosnoe R, Elder GH. Insights on adolescence from a life course perspective. *J Res Adolesc*. 2011;21(1):273–280. doi:10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.00728.x
- 123. Bandura A, Walters RH. *Social learning theory*. 1st ed. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall; 1977.
- 124. Akers RL, Krohn MD, Lanza-Kaduce L, Radosevich M. Social learning and deviant behavior: A specific test of a general theory. *Am Sociol Rev.* 1979;44(4):636. doi:10.2307/2094592.
- 125. Bowlby J. Attachment and loss: Retrospect and prospect. *A J Orthopsychiatry*. 1982;52(4):664–678. doi:10.1111/j.1939-0025.1982.tb01456.x.
- 126. Furman W, Simon VA, Shaffer L, Bouchey HA. Adolescents' working models and styles for relationships with parents, friends, and romantic partners. *Child Dev.* 2002;73(1):241–255. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00403.
- 127. Erikson E. Identity, youth, and crisis. 1st ed. New York: Norton; 1968.
- 128. Lerner RM, Lerner J V., von Eye A, Bowers EP, Lewin-Bizan S. Individual and contextual bases of thriving in adolescence: A view of the issues. *J Adolesc*. 2011;34(6):1107–1114. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2011.08.001.
- 129. Napolitano CM, Bowers EP, Gestsdóttir S, Chase PA. The development of intentional self-regulation in adolescence: describing, explaining, and optimizing its link to positive youth development. In: Lerner RM, Lerner JV, Benson JB. (eds). *Advances in child development and behavior*. Vol. 41. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2011. p. 17–36.
- 130. Waterman AS. Identity development from adolescence to adulthood: An extension of theory and a review of research. *Dev Psychol.* 1982;18(3):341–358. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.18.3.341.
- 131. Higgins ET. Self-Discrepancy: A theory relating self and affect. *Psychol Rev.* 2007;94(3):324–345. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.94.3.319.

- 132. Dweck CS, Higgins ET, Grant-Pillow H. Self-systems give unique meaning to self variables. In: Leary MR, Tangney JP. (eds.) *Handbook of self and identity*. New York, NY: Guilford Press; 2003. p. 239–252.
- 133. Heck KE, Subramaniam A. *Youth development frameworks*. Davis, CA. 2009. Available from: <u>http://4h.ucanr.edu/files/1224.pdf</u>. [Accessed August 21, 2017].
- 134. Alberts AE, Christiansen ED, Chase P, Naudeau. S., Phelps E, Lerner RM. Qualitative and quantitative assessments of thriving and contribution in early adolescence: Findings from the 4-H Study of Positive Youth Development. *J Youth Dev.* 2006;1(2). doi:10.5195/jyd.2006.383.
- 135. Conway RJ, Heary C, Hogan MJ. An evaluation of the measurement properties of the Five Cs Model of Positive Youth Development. *Front Psychol.* 2015;6(6):1–13. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01941.
- 136. Phelps E, Zimmerman S, Warren AEA, Jeli H, Eye A Von, Lerner RM. The structure and developmental course of Positive Youth Development (PYD) in early adolescence: Implications for theory and practice. *J Appl Dev Psychol*. 2009;30:571–584. doi:10.1016/j.appdev.2009.06.003.
- 137. Theokas C, Lerner RM. Observed ecological assets in families, schools, and neighborhoods: Conceptualization, measurement, and relations with positive and negative developmental outcomes. *J Appl Dev Psychol*. 2006;10(2):61–74. doi:10.1207/s1532480xads1002 2.
- 138. Chaplin TM. Gender and emotion expression: A developmental contextual perspective. *Emot Rev.* 2015;7(1):14–21. doi:10.1177/1754073914544408.
- 139. Hyde JS. Gender similarities and differences. *Annu Rev of Psychol.* 2014;65(1):373–398. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-010213-115057.
- 140. Hamilton S, Hamilton MA, Pittman K. Principles for youth development. In: Hamilton, S, Hamilton MA. (eds.) *The youth development handbook: Coming of age in American communities.* Sage Publications. 2004;(2):3–22. doi:10.4135/9781452232560.n1.
- 141. Swanson DP, Spencer MB, Dell'Angelo T, Harpalani V, Spencer TR. Identity processes and the positive youth development of African Americans: An explanatory framework. *New Dir Youth Dev.* 2002;95:73–100.
- 142. 142. Heaney CA, Israel BA. Social networks and social support. In: Glanz K, Rimer BK, Viswanath K. (eds.) *Health behavior and health education*. 4th ed. San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 2008. p. 189–210.
- 143. Gutman LM, Midgley C. The role of protective factors in supporting the academic achievement of poor African American students during the middle school transition. J *Youth Adolesc*. 2000;29(2):223–248. doi:10.1023/A:1005108700243.

- 144. Garcia-Reid P. Examining social capital as a mechanism for improving school engagement among low income Hispanic girls. *Youth Soc.* 2007;39(2):164–181. doi:10.1177/0044118X07303263.
- 145. Fredricks J a., Eccles JS. Extracurricular involvement and adolescent adjustment: Impact of duration, number of activities, and breadth of participation. *App Dev Sci.* 2006;10(3):132–146. doi:10.1207/s1532480xads1003_3.
- 146. Bowers EP, Li Y, Kiely MK, Brittain A, Lerner JV, Lerner RM. The Five Cs Model of Positive Youth Development: A longitudinal analysis of confirmatory factor structure and measurement invariance. *J Youth Adolesc*. 2010;39(7):720–735. doi:10.1007/s10964-010-9530-9.
- 147. Geldhof GJ, Bowers EP, Boyd MJ, Mueller MK, Napolitano CM, Schmid KL, Lerner JV, Lerner RM. Creation of short and very short measures of the Five Cs of Positive Youth Development. *J Res Adolesc*. 2013;24(1):163–176. doi:10.1111/jora.12039.
- 148. Lerner RM, Lerner J V. *Report of the findings from the first six years of the 4-H Study of Positive Youth Development*. 2009. Available from: <u>https://ase.tufts.edu/iaryd/documents/4hpydstudywave7.pdf</u>. [Accessed July 1, 2017].
- 149. Jelicic H, Bobek DL, Phelps E, Lerner RM, Lerner J V. Using positive youth development to predict contribution and risk behaviors in early adolescence: Findings from the first two waves of the 4-H Study of Positive Youth Development. *Int J Behav Dev.* 2007;31(3):263–273. doi:10.1177/0165025407076439.
- 150. Gestsdóttir S, Lerner RM. Intentional self-regulation and positive youth development in early adolescence: Findings from the 4-H study of positive youth development. *Dev Psychol.* 2007;43(2):508–21. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.43.2.508.
- Lewin-Bizan S, Bowers EP, Lerner RM. One good thing leads to another: Cascades of positive youth development among American adolescents. *Dev Psychopathol*. 2010;22(04):759–770. doi:10.1017/S0954579410000441.
- 152. Harris K, Halpern C, Whitsel E. *The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health:* research design. 2009. Available from: <u>http://www.cpc.unc.edu.libproxy.lib.unc.edu/projects/addhealth/design</u>. [Accessed February 1, 2016].
- 153. Suhr D. Exploratory or confirmatory factor analysis? *Statistics and Data Analysis*. 2006:1–17. doi:10.1002/da.20406.
- 154. Preacher KJ, MacCallum RC. Exploratory factor analysis in behavior genetics research: factor recovery with small sample sizes. *Behav Genet.* 2002;32(2):153–61. doi:10.1023/A:1015210025234.
- 155. Chen FF, Sousa KH, West SG. Testing measurement invariance of second-order factor models. *Struct Equ Modeling*. 2005;12(3):471–492. doi:10.1207/s15328007sem1203_7.

- 156. Beauducel A, Herzberg PY. On the performance of maximum likelihood versus means and variance adjusted weighted least squares estimation in CFA. *Struct Equ Modeling*. 2006;13(2):186–203. doi:10.1207/s15328007sem1302_2.
- 157. DeVellis RF. *Scale development: Theory and applications*. 3rd ed. SAGE Publications; 2012.
- 158. Worthington RL, Whittaker TA. Scale development research: A content analysis and recommendations for best practices. *Couns Psychol*. 2006;34(6):806–838. doi:10.1177/0011000006288127.
- 159. Costello AB, Osborne JW. Best practices in exploratory factor analysis: Four recommendations for getting the most from your analysis. *Practical Assessment, Research & Evaluation*. 2005;10(7):1–9. doi:10.4135/9781412995627.d8.
- 160. Barber BK, Olsen JA. Socialization in context: Connection, regulation, and autonomy in the family, school, and with peers. *J Adolesc Res.* 1997;12(2):287–315. doi:10.1177/0743554897122008.
- 161. Crick NR, Zahn-Waxler C. The development of psychopathology in females and males: Current progress and future challenges. *Dev Psychopathol*. 2003;15(3):719–42. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/S095457940300035X.
- 162. Holden GW, Miller PC. Enduring and different: A meta-analysis of the similarity in parents' child rearing. *Psychol Bull*. 1999;125(2):223–54. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.125.2.223.
- 163. Mcgue M, Elkins I, Walden B, Iacono WG. Perceptions of the parent-adolescent relationship: A longitudinal investigation. *Dev Psychol.* 2005;41(6):971–984. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.41.6.971.
- 164. Ebbert AM, Infurna FJ, Luthar SS. Mapping developmental changes in perceived parent– adolescent relationship quality throughout middle school and high school. *Dev Psychopathol.* 2018:1–16. doi:10.1017/S0954579418001219.
- 165. Wilkinson R, Andersson MA. Adolescent socioeconomic status and parent-child emotional bonds: Reexamining gender differences in mental well-being during young adulthood. *Soc Ment Health*. 2018;00(0):1–16. doi:10.1177/2156869318761781.
- 166. Ream GL, Savin-Williams RC. Reciprocal associations between adolescent sexual activity and quality of youth-parent interactions. *J Fam Psychol*. 2005;19(2):171–179. doi:10.1037/0893-3200.19.2.171.
- 167. Needham BL. Reciprocal relationships between symptoms of depression and parental support during the transition from adolescence to young adulthood. *J Youth Adolesc*. 2008;37:893–905. doi:10.1007/s10964-007-9181-7.

- 168. Hughes M, Demo DH. Self-perceptions of Black Americans: Self-esteem and personal efficacy. *A J Sociol.* 1989;95(1):132–159. doi:10.2307/2780408.
- 169. Tracy AJ, Erkut S. Gender and race patterns in the pathways from sports participation to self-esteem. *Sociol Perspect*. 2002;45(4):445–466. doi:10.1525/sop.2002.45.4.445.
- Bankston CL, Zhou M. Being well vs. doing well: Self-esteem and school performance among immigrant and nonimmigrant racial and ethnic groups. *Int Mig Rev.* 2006;36(2):389–415. doi:10.1111/j.1747-7379.2002.tb00086.x.
- 171. Markus HR, Kitayama S. Culture and the self: Implications for cognition, emotion, and motivation. *Psycho Rev.* 1991;98(2);224-53. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.98.2.224.
- 172. Lee J, Zhou M. The success frame and achievement paradox: The costs and consequences for Asian Americans. *Race Soc Probl.* 2014;6(1):38–55. doi:10.1007/s12552-014-9112-7.
- 173. Crockett LJ, Veed GJ, Russell ST. Do measures of parenting have the same meaning for European, Chinese, and Filipino American adolescents? Tests of measurement equivalence — Add Health. In: Crocket LJ, Chao RK, Russell ST. (eds.) Asian American Parenting and Parent-Adolescent Relationships. New York, NY: Springer; 2010. p. 17– 35.
- 174. Hsin A, Xie Y. Explaining Asian Americans' academic advantage over whites. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2014;111(23):8416–8421. doi:10.1073/pnas.1406402111.
- 175. Bradley RH, Corwyn RF. Socioeconomic status and child development. *Ann Rev of Psychol.* 2002;53:371–399. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135233.
- Padilla-Walker LM, Nelson LJ. Black hawk down? Establishing helicopter parenting as a distinct construct from other forms of parental control during emerging adulthood. J Adolesc. 2012;35:1177–1190. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2012.03.007.
- 177. Barber BK, Stolz HE, Olsen JA, Collins WA, Burchinal M. Parental support, psychological control, and behavioral control: Assessing relevance across time, culture, and method. *Monogr Soc Res Child Dev.* 2005;70(4):1–147. doi:10.2307/3701442.
- 178. Willis GB. *Cognitive Interviewing*. *A tool for improving questionnaire design*. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications; 2005.
- 179. Ivankovich MB, Fenton KA, Douglas Jr. JM. Considerations for national public health leadership in advancing sexual health. *Public Health Rep.* 2013;128(1):102–110. doi:10.1177/00333549131282S112.
- 180. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. *National Health and Social Life Survey, 1992.* 2008 Available from: https://www.icpsr.umich.edu/icpsrweb/HMCA/studies/6647. [Accessed June 11, 2018].

- 181. National Survey of Sexual Health and Behavior. About the National Survey of Sexual Health and Behavior. 2018. Available from: <u>https://nationalsexstudy.indiana.edu/</u>. [Accessed June 11, 2018].
- 182. Herbenick D, Fu TCJ, Arter J, Sanders SA, Dodge B. Women's experiences with genital touching, sexual pleasure, and orgasm: Results from a U.S. probability sample of women ages 18 to 94. *J Sex Marital Ther.* 2018; 44(2):201-212. doi:10.1080/0092623X.2017.1346530.
- 183. Waite LJ, Joyner K. Emotional satisfaction and physical pleasure in sexual unions: Time horizon, sexual behavior, and sexual exclusivity. *J Marriage Fam.* 2001;63(1):247–264. doi:10.1111/j.1741-3737.2001.00247.x.
- 184. Herbenick D, Reece M, Schick V, Sanders SA, Dodge B, Fortenberry JD. An event-level analysis of the sexual characteristics and composition among adults ages 18 to 59: Results from a national probability sample in the United States. *J Sex Med.* 2010;7:346– 361. doi:10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.02020.x.
- 185. Harris KM. An integrative approach to health. *Demography*. 2010;47(1):1–22. doi:10.2307/25651487.
- Gribble JN, Miller HG, Rogers SM, Turner CF. Interview mode and measurement of sexual behaviors: Methodological issues. *J Sex Res.* 1999;36(1):16–24. doi:10.1080/00224499909551963.
- 187. Joyner K, Campa M. How do adolescent relationships influence the quality of romantic and sexual relationships in young adulthood. In: Booth A, Crouter AC, Snyder Anastasia (eds.) *Romance and sex in adolescence and emerging adulthood: Risks and opportunities.* Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates; 2006. p. 93–102.
- 188. Ford CA, Pence BW, Miller WC, Resnick MD, Bearinger LH, Pettingell S, Cohen M. Predicting adolescents' longitudinal risk for sexually transmitted infection. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2005;159(7):657. doi:10.1001/archpedi.159.7.657.
- 189. Kan ML, Cheng YA, Landale NS, McHale SM. Longitudinal predictors of change in number of sexual partners across adolescence and early adulthood. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(1):25–31. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.05.002.
- 190. Machtinger EL, Cuca YP, Khanna N, Rose CD, Kimberg LS. From treatment to healing: The promise of trauma-informed primary care. *Womens Health Issues*. 2015;3:193–197. doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2015.03.008.
- 191. Rellini A, Meston C. Sexual function and satisfaction in adults based on the definition of child sexual abuse. *J Sex Med.* 2007;4(5):1312–1321. doi:10.1111/j.1743-6109.2007.00573.x.
- 192. Rosenberg. *Society and the adolescent self-image*. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press; 1965.

- 193. Kaestle CE. Sexual insistence and disliked sexual activities in young adulthood: Differences by Gender and relationship characteristics. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2009;41(1):33–39. doi:10.1363/4103309.
- 194. Allen JP, Manning N. From safety to affect regulation: attachment from the vantage point of adolescence. *New Dir Child Adolesc Dev.* 2007;(117):23–39.. doi:10.1002/cd.192.
- 195. Yoder JR, Brisson D, Lopez A. Moving beyond fatherhood involvement: The association between father-child relationship quality and youth delinquency trajectories. *Fam Relat.* 2016;65(3):462–476. doi:10.1111/fare.12197.
- Eccles JS, Early D, Fraser K, Belansky E, McCarthy K. The relation of connection, regulation, and support for autonomy to adolescents' functioning. *J Adolesc Res.* 1997;12(2):263–286. doi:10.1177/0743554897122007.
- 197. Collins WA, Laursen B. Changing Relationships, Changing Youth: Interpersonal Contexts of Adolescent Development. *J Early Adolesc*. 2004;24(1):55–62. doi:10.1177/0272431603260882.
- 198. Durlak JA, Taylor RD, Kawashima K, Pachan MK, DuPre EP, Celio CI, Berger SR, Dymnicki AB, Weissberg RP. Effects of positive youth development programs on school, family, and community systems. *Am J Community Psychol*. 2007;39(3–4):269–286. doi:10.1007/s10464-007-9112-5.
- 199. Youth.gov. *Youth Funding Opportunity Grants*. 2018. Available from: <u>https://youth.gov/funding-search/grants-search</u>. [Accessed December 23, 2018].
- 200. Buhi ER, Marhefka SL, Hoban MT. The state of the union: Sexual health disparities in a national sample of US college students. *J Am Coll Health*. 2010;58(4):337–346. doi:10.1080/07448480903501780.
- 201. Harling G, Subramanian S, Bärnighausen T, Kawachi I. Socioeconomic disparities in sexually transmitted infections among young adults in the United States. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2013;40(7):575–581. doi:10.1097/OLQ.0b013e31829529cf.
- 202. Frederick DA, John HKS, Garcia JR, Lloyd EA. Differences in orgasm frequency among gay, lesbian, bisexual, and heterosexual men and women in a U.S. national sample. *Arch Sexual Behav.* 2018;47(1):273–288. doi:10.1007/s10508-017-0939-z.
- 203. The Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States (SIECUS). Guidelines for Comprehensive Sexuality Education: Kindergarten-12th Grade, Third Edition. 2004. Available from: <u>http://sexedu.org.tw/guideline.pdf</u>. [Accessed November 16, 2018].